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Summary

Many textbooks of French make the claim to teach the French language as it is actually
used in the French-speaking world. The terms authentic, natural and real are often used
in the introductions to describe the language presented in the textbooks. The term
Francophone is also frequently found in the title and introductions to indicate a focus
on French-speaking regions around the world rather than solely on France. The present
study examined the comparison between these intended goals of French textbooks and
the reality of what is actually offered, both in the texts and in the audio-visual resources.
Focusing on the vocabulary items presented at the end of each chapter, stylistic and
geographic variants included throughout the chapters, the chapter sections labelled as
culture, and the audio files and videos that accompany the textbooks, this study
analysed the type of language and culture found in textbook packages designed for
American learners of French at the university level. Previous studies have not assessed
the type of language provided in textbooks pertaining to the vocabulary items and any
variants included in the chapters, nor have any previous studies quantitatively and
qualitatively analysed the cultural content related to Francophone regions of the world.

Twelve first year and six second year textbooks were examined, as well as the free
audio files for seventeen of the textbooks and videos for five textbooks. The analysis of
the vocabulary items first provided quantitative data on how many words were included
in each textbook. Then the textbook vocabulary was compared to a frequency dictionary
of French in order to determine how many high frequency vocabulary items were
included in the textbooks. The next stage involved a page by page reading of each
textbook searching for any variants marked with stylistic labels, such as informal,
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colloquial, slang, as well as any variants marked with geographic labels referring to the
various locations of the Francophone world. A second reading examined the sections
within each chapter labelled as culture in the table of contents and analysed the
mentions of Francophone locations. Finally, the audio-visual resources were considered
for their inclusion of variation and culture and how they may have matched or differed
from the content of the textbooks.

The data reveal that the textbooks do not systematically offer high frequency vocabulary
items as recommended by researchers, nor do they consistently address stylistic or
geographic variation. This relative absence of variation in both the textbooks and audiovisual resources presents the French language as rather monolithic and homogeneous
and largely confined to the standardised formal variety of France. The majority of the
cultural mentions were also confined to France or France’s influence on the rest of the
Francophone world, with the videos providing similar essentialized and stereotypical
information from the point of view of a foreign observer rather than a member of the
culture depicted.
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Chapter 1: Introduction

The lack of non-standard and authentic language in French textbooks has been identified
by researchers as a major obstacle to comprehension of the “real” language used outside of
the classroom (Anderson, 2007; Durán & McCool, 2003; Fonseca-Greber & Waugh, 2003;
Mougeon, Nadasdi, & Rehner, 2002; O'Connor Di Vito, 1991; Valdman, 2000; Walz,
1986). Prescriptivism in language teaching and conservatism in textbook publishing have
promoted a standardised form of French for the purposes of teaching the language in a
classroom setting. However, this standard form is based upon the written language of
native, educated users of Parisian French (Battye, Hintze, & Rowlett, 2000) that
conceptualises variation as problematic and incorrect rather than a natural and inherent
aspect of language (Sanders, 1993; Train, 2003). For Vialleton and Lewis (2014, p. 312),
this representation of the French language in textbooks is problematic because it
“precludes empowering students” from learning naturally-occurring French used in various
settings and situations.

Bonin (1978) asserts that lack of knowledge of informal vocabulary is the largest barrier to
the comprehension of French for learners. However, most research on variation has instead
focused on phonology or syntax, either in acquisition studies of learners (Dewaele, 2007;
Rehner, Mougeon, & Nadasdi, 2003; Sax, 2003) or analyses of textbooks (Etienne & Sax,
2009; Herschensohn, 1988; O'Connor Di Vito, 1991, 1992; Walz, 1986; Waugh &
Fonseca-Greber, 2002). Studies on variation in the lexicon of French learners have been
relatively rare (Armstrong, 1998; Dewaele & Regan, 2001; Lodge, 1989; Nadasdi &
McKinnie, 2003; Nadasdi, Mougeon, & Rehner, 2008) and no studies have systematically
analysed lexical variation in textbooks – or cultural differences reflected in lexical
1

variation (Wierzbicka, 1997) - due in part to the limited size of corpora of varieties of
French. Nevertheless, as the size of corpora grows thanks to advances in data collection of
authentic language, research on lexical variation has become more feasible. In addition, the
use of technology has made the teaching of variation and culture via authentic language
easier, though it remains to be determined if this has had a considerable impact on
materials development.

Purpose and Significance of the Study

The purpose of this research is to examine the linguistic and cultural content of French
textbooks in order to determine the amount and type of language and cultural input the
textbooks offer. The present study will investigate whether recent editions of first and
second year French textbooks designed for American universities (published between 2009
and 2013) have been informed by linguistic research – rather than materials writers’
intuitions – by analysing the representation of variation in the textbooks as well as in the
supplementary audio-visual materials. The frequency of lexical items, the inclusion of
grammatical and lexical variants, and the explicit mentions of culture will be quantitatively
and qualitatively analysed to determine the extent to which French textbook packages
teach about language and cultures situated both within and outside of France.

Outcomes of this study include pedagogical recommendations on materials development,
not only on the inclusion of the most frequent and useful lexical items, but also on the
design of course curriculum beyond the traditional textbook to promote the capacity to
understand varieties of French. This thesis will use the methodology of content analysis
which will yield statistical data on the linguistic and cultural content of textbooks that
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program directors and teachers may find useful when choosing textbooks or materials to
supplement the textbooks for their language courses.

Before a review of the literature relevant to vocabulary, variation, and culture in French
textbooks, this chapter will first describe the traditional design of textbooks and define the
concept of sociolinguistic competence as well as the types of variation to be examined in
the research.

The Foreign Language Textbook

The textbook is often the major source of input of the target language for students (Byrnes,
1988), yet despite their major role in students’ learning of a foreign language, textbooks
are designed for the schools or departments who will be selecting and adopting them for
use in a particular program. Frequently this results in neither the teacher nor the student
having any choice of the dominant material used in the classroom (Angell, DuBravac, &
Gonglewski, 2008) and it is usually the textbook, rather than the teacher, that determines
the curriculum of a foreign language course.

Publishing companies tend to be conservative with materials design because products that
are innovative or different could potentially disrupt the bottom line of profit. Heilenman
(1993) explains that profitability is the main issue for publishers when creating textbooks,
and in fact, clones of other textbooks are encouraged because “it will be more profitable to
change appearance than form and to modify existing texts than to rethink content.” Since
copyright law protects words but not ideas, producing these clones is entirely legal and a
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common practice among publishing companies. Therefore, the content of language
textbooks remains largely unchanged.

Textbook authors have also been influenced by language purism and the prestige of the
formal written language, especially for the French language. The idea that there is one
variety of French that is the only correct or acceptable form of the language has been put
forth by overt prescriptivism, most notably by l’Académie Française. This standardised
form is based upon the written language of upper class Parisians that was considered
superior to all other varieties of French and the regional languages of France. Battye,
Hintze and Rowlett (2000) point out,
Standard languages come to be identified by the groups who adopt their norms as
intrinsically good and correct; anything which deviates from the standard is, by
reaction, bad or incorrect. This positive feeling towards a standard language creates
what might be termed the ‘myth’ of that standard language. This ‘myth’ leads to the
common perception that the standard should be immutable and protected at all times
from language change. (p. 31)

The intolerance of varieties of French stems from this ideological standard norm, which
Lodge (1993) insists is maintained by the French education system’s emphasis on accuracy
in the written language. The influence of this norm on speech is illustrated by BlancheBenveniste’s report (1997) that children believed they did not speak French well because
they thought they spoke with spelling mistakes. Yet an insistence on teaching the written
language overlooks the large amount of variation that exists in spoken French as well as
the fundamental difference between the two forms of communication. Joseph (1988)
affirms that the gap between the written and spoken forms of French is much wider than
for other European languages, and Walz (1986) warns that learning one form does not lead
to knowledge of the other. Both need to be included in language learning materials,
however, conservatism and prescriptivism have often meant that only the formal and
written variety of French is presented in most textbooks (Etienne & Sax, 2009). Valdman
4

(2003, p. 58) argues that learners need to be sensitized to variation in order to accept “the
inherent worthiness of all types of language behavior” but achieving this goal is difficult if
only standardised language and culture are included in language textbooks.

Variation in the Present Study

Knowledge of a language involves much more than simply knowing the components of the
language, such as syntax or phonology, which is referred to as grammatical or linguistic
competence. Learners also need to know the appropriate use of language in different
situations, or sociolinguistic competence (Hymes, 1972), which takes into account social
factors and context in language structure and acquisition. The present study is concerned
with the representation of the ways in which language varies according to context with
regards to dialect, register and culture in French language learning materials. Specifically,
the study will examine the presence or absence of varieties of French which differ from the
standardised form of the language prescribed by grammarians.

Variation has been defined as “alternate ways of saying ‘the same’ thing” (Labov, 1972, p.
188) using variants that are significant socially but insignificant linguistically (J. K.
Chambers, Schilling-Estes, & Trudgill, 2002). With respect to the relationship between
sociolinguistic meaning and linguistic form, variation occurs when one meaning
corresponds to several forms, which are expressed in the phonology, morpho-syntax and
lexicon of language. The present study will investigate two types of variation that tend to
occur much more often in the lexicon than the structure of French: stylistic and geographic
variation. However, this study will also address variation in grammatical structures as it
can be argued that the words used in these structures are part of the lexicon even if they are
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not labelled as such as in the main content of the textbook chapters since many of these
words can indeed be found in the end of chapter vocabulary lists, and they are expected to
be learned similarly to the vocabulary words.

The concepts of stylistic and geographic variation are similar in some respects, but quite
distinct in other ways. Geographic, or regional, variation is related to a language user’s
location and often referred to as geographic dialects. Each French-speaking region uses
lexical items unique to its history, geography, culture, etc. that may not be as important or
significant to other French-speaking regions, or which have arisen via contact with other
languages also spoken in the region. Geographic variants may have no exact lexical
equivalents among other varieties of French, or these variants may exhibit semantic change
(Valdman, 2000) and take on new or different meanings in other varieties.

On the other hand, stylistic variation is dependent on the use of the language and refers to
“differences in the speech or writing of a person or group of persons according to the
situation, the topic, the addressee, and the location” (Richards, Platt, & Platt, pp. 360361).1 These styles are generally categorised through the concept of formality, with
informal and formal acting as the two extremes of a stylistic continuum. These categories
can be further divided into sub-categories with a multitude of labels (such as vernacular,
colloquial, standard) and the boundaries between them often overlap and are not fixed.
Table 1 summarises various researchers’ labels for different styles, as well as their
synonyms and alternative terminology commonly found in grammar books and
dictionaries.
1

A concept similar to stylistic variation is register, which is sometimes used as a synonym of style. Others

make a distinction between these terms by stating that style is a type of register variation, but there is not
much consensus on the differences between the two (Biber, 1994). In this study, the term stylistic variation
will be used and register will be treated as a synonym.
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Informal
informal
populaire

familier

Formal
neutral

formal

courant

soigné

(commun,

(soutenu,

standard)

cultivé, châtié,

(Ball, 2000)

littéraire)
colloquial

standard

formal

(familier, relâché)

(courant)

(soigné,

(Bonin, 1978)

recherché)
populaire

familier

standard

soutenu

(vulgaire,

(relâché ,

(standardisé,

(soigné,

argotique)

spontané,

courant,

recherché,

ordinaire)

commun,

élaboré, châtié,

neutralisé,

cultivé, tenu,

usuel)

contrôlé,

(Gadet, 2007)

tendu)
vernacular

informal

formal

hyper-formal

(Nadasdi,
Mougeon, &
Rehner, 2005)

Table 1: Stylistic continuum

Gadet (1997) notes that the labels traditionally used for the different styles are not
satisfactory because of a lack of distinction between stylistic and social variation. In
addition, she asserts that the scarcity of synonyms at the informal end of the continuum is a
sign of social judgement (2007). Within the informal category, the main difference
between populaire (popular) and familier (familiar) is that the former is based on social
class, while the latter is based more on formality. Populaire forms tend to be used by the
lower class, often contain argot (slang) or are vulgaire (vulgar/obscene), and therefore can
be stigmatized, while there is much less social stratification and stigmatization for familier
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forms (Nadasdi et al., 2008). Yet the difference between populaire and familier is difficult
to illustrate in the lexicon (Ball, 2000) because words that were once stigmatized as
belonging to the working-class have begun to be used by other social classes.

There is also much disagreement among lexicographers and their assignment of the labels
populaire or familier. Whereas the Hachette and Larousse dictionaries list bouffer (the
informal variant of manger, or “to eat”) as populaire, Le Petit Robert lists it as familier
(Armstrong, 2001). Furthermore, the definition of argot and how it differs from the other
labels is debatable. Lodge (1999, p. 355) defines argot as “the technical vocabulary of a
particular activity or professional group and, more specifically, the semi-secret vocabulary
of the Parisian criminal fraternity” however, he also states that French linguists are
beginning to ignore this definition and are no longer separating argot from the rest of
informal vocabulary. Because of the lack of clear distinction among populaire, familier,
argot and vulgaire, all are grouped together under the label informal for the purposes of the
present study.

Within the formal category, neutral/standard/formal variants “conform to the rules of the
standard language, are typical of careful speech, are regularly found in written language,
and are often found in the speech of members of upper social strata” (Nadasdi et al., 2005,
p. 545). In comparison, variants that are soigné, soutenu or hyper-formal are rare in speech
and found most often in literary writing.

A further problem with these labels is the overlapping use of the terms standard and
standardisé within the formal category. This is unfortunate considering that standard
French is a form of the language based upon upper class Parisians’ use of formal written
language (Battye et al., 2000) rather than a particular register within the stylistic continuum
8

that can be applied to other varieties. The present study will use the terms standard or
standardised to refer to the type of French traditionally taught in the French education
system and prescribed in dictionaries and grammars in contrast to varieties of French
which differ from the standard according to both user and use of the language. The terms
informal and formal will be used to distinguish between the two degrees of formality
investigated in this study when referring to stylistic variation, as these terms are the most
commonly used in the literature on variation. These two terms also create a binary between
the extremes of the stylistic continuum which will facilitate investigating the presence or
absence of formality in the textbooks.

The degree of formality is largely influenced by the user’s relationship to his or her
interlocutors (Sanders, 1993) and the topic or theme of their interaction as well as the
context in which they occur (Armstrong, 2001) more often than the user’s social class, age
or gender, as is often assumed (Petitpas, 2010). Lodge (1999, p. 364) explains that certain
lexical items are used not because of the user’s social characteristics, but because these
items enable them “to communicate messages and attitudes that everyone needs to express
somehow, some of the time (in informal situations with peers and intimates.)” Informal
variants are not appropriate in formal language just as formal variants are not considered
appropriate in informal language, though there is much more tolerance for the latter.

The medium (speech or writing) in which language is used is also related to degrees of
formality, though to a lesser extent. In many cases, a formal style is associated with the
written language, while informal is expressed in the spoken language, but this boundary is
not distinct (Petitpas, 2010). Tabloid magazines and electronic communication such as
internet forums or chat rooms often depict the informal language in written form, while
formal language can be expressed in careful spoken form, such as rehearsed speeches.
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As stylistic variation is determined by the use of language, it is a conscious process of
choosing one variant over another according to appropriateness to the situation. These
variants already exist in the mental lexicon of one’s native language. In contrast,
geographic variants are not inherently part of one’s native language, are rarely consciously
chosen depending on the situation, and can only be learned by exposure to other varieties
of the language (Schmitt, 2000). This fundamental difference between the types of
variation does not preclude their interaction, however, as stylistic variants occur within all
geographic varieties of a language.

Structure of the Thesis

This thesis is divided into nine chapters. Chapter 1 is an introduction to the study, with an
emphasis on the foreign language textbook and what is meant by the term variation.
Chapter 2 is an overview of the relevant literature, divided into the four sections of
vocabulary, variation, culture and audio-visual resources. The research questions and
methodology of the study are described in Chapter 3. Chapters 4 through 8 discuss the
findings of the five research questions, with one chapter devoted to each research question.
Chapter 4 examines vocabulary found in each chapter of the textbooks. Chapter 5
considers the extent of stylistic variation within each textbook in both the grammatical
structures and the lexicon, while Chapter 6 is devoted to geographic variation. An
exploration of Francophone cultural mentions makes up Chapter 7. Chapter 8 is an analysis
of the audio-visual resources which accompany the textbooks. The thesis ends with overall
conclusions, pedagogical recommendations, and suggestions for future research in Chapter
9.
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Chapter 2: Literature Review

This research is informed by literature on the current theories of the teaching of
vocabulary, variation and culture and how researchers recommend they should be
presented in French language learning materials. Exposure to and knowledge of lexical
variants is considered by some researchers to be the most important factor in
comprehending the varieties of French, yet it has been less widely researched in acquisition
studies and textbook analyses. The present study aims to add to this body of research by
determining current use of high-frequency vocabulary, stylistic and geographic variation,
and cultural content in French textbooks and analysing how they are presented within the
textbooks and the audio-visual resources.

Vocabulary

This section examines research on vocabulary in language teaching, focusing on the issue
of frequency to determine how many and which words to teach. Much of this research has
been on the teaching of English as a second language, though some newer studies have
specifically looked at the teaching of French as a second language.

The importance of vocabulary selection based on objective frequency data (rather than
subjective values) has been addressed in research for several decades, especially by Nation
(2001) and Meara (1980). Meara also draws attention to the fact that many course books
and textbooks provide no justification for the criteria used in determining which words to
include, with the assumption that vocabulary has been chosen based on the author’s
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intuition. Likewise, Schmitt (2008) and Horst (2013) continue to stress the significance of
the frequency status of words in vocabulary learning with an argument for restructuring
language pedagogy to include the most frequent words at the beginning stages of study.

Although vocabulary instruction is seen as vital to researchers, the inclusion of vocabulary
in the foreign language syllabus has often been considered subservient to grammar, in that
learning the structure of a language was more important and the vocabulary would simply
“take care of itself” (Schmitt, 2000, p. 14). The grammar-translation and audio-lingual
methods of the 1950s and 1960s, which focused on grammar rules and structural patterns,
were eventually abandoned in the 1980s in favour of the Communicative Approach, put
into practice as Communicative Language Teaching, which emphasises use of the language
for communication and encourages fluency over accuracy. However, Communicative
Language Teaching does not directly address the incorporation of vocabulary into the
syllabus.

Because of this lack of focus on the words of a language, Lewis (1993) put forth the
Lexical Approach which rejects the traditional grammar/vocabulary dichotomy and views
language as grammaticalised lexis. The lexis, or words, play the central role in creating
meaning, while the grammar plays a smaller, subservient role. Therefore, learners should
focus more of their time on learning the words of a language; however, learning individual
words is not enough. A main principle of the Lexical Approach is that language is made up
of lexical chunks, and these combinations of lexical items with their own specific
meanings (also called prefabricated phrases, formulaic language, collocations) need to be
learned together as a whole rather than as separate parts.
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Schmitt (2000) agrees that there are no discrete boundaries between the words and
structures of a language and so both must be addressed in language pedagogy. The Lexical
Approach is complementary to, rather than a replacement for, the Communicative
Approach as both are centred on meaning carried by lexical items and functional phrases,
but they do not imply that grammatical properties should be ignored in language teaching.
More accurately, Lewis (1997, p. 15) explains that “emphasising lexis necessarily reduces
the role of grammar” but this role needs to be revised and re-evaluated, not rejected
completely. He argues that a sound knowledge of the lexis is required in order to apply the
grammatical properties of the language in a useful way.

Further to this emphasis on vocabulary in language pedagogy, recent research has
addressed the issue of frequency as the main principle to guide vocabulary selection for the
foreign language syllabus. Schmitt (2000) argues that the most frequent words need to be
taught to students first so that they can engage in everyday conversations. Additionally,
knowing the most frequent words “should increase comprehensible language input, as
students would be able to understand more of the speech they are exposed to and also more
of the written texts that they read” (Schmitt, 2000, p. 144). Schmitt calls 2,000 words a
realistic goal, and many other researchers agree that the 2,000 most frequent words are
necessary for basic communication because these words provide coverage of roughly 80%
of language use (Horst, 2013; Meara, 1995; Nation, 2001). Nation has also calculated that
4,000-5,000 words make up 95% of written texts while 1,000 words comprise 85% of
spoken texts. These figures were used in the creation of A Frequency Dictionary of French
(Lonsdale & Le Bras, 2009), which includes the 5,000 most frequent words generated from
a corpus of 23 million words of spoken and written French “from France and overseas”
and for each entry includes “English equivalents, a sample sentence, its English translation,
usage statistics, and an indication of register variation” (Lonsdale & Le Bras, 2009, p. i).
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A Frequency Dictionary of French was created in response to research on the usefulness of
frequency data in language learning with a goal of bringing students “closer to real
language (as opposed to textbook language, which often distorts the frequencies of features
in a language)” (ibid., p. i). The authors acknowledge that frequency alone should not be
the sole guide for the language learner, but it is a starting point with which to prioritize
which words to learn first. Additionally, language teachers can use the frequency
information in syllabus design, as this is the latest and largest frequency dictionary to be
created for the French language using corpus linguistics tools rather than intuition.
The corpus on which the dictionary was based contains 11.5 million words each of spoken
and written language from sources such as interviews, telephone calls, movie scripts and
newspapers, magazines, and technical manuals incorporating various genres. No sources
dating from before 1950 were included to ensure a representation of more contemporary
French usage. The corpus was annotated with all parts of speech for each entry, and
English translations were added manually, though not all possibilities are included. How
well words were spread or distributed across various parts of the corpus (i.e. spoken vs.
written, fiction vs. non-fiction, etc.) was also taken into account for a better measure of
usefulness. The entries focus on single words only, as fixed expressions, collocations or
multi-word units were beyond the scope of this particular dictionary.
Routledge has published several of these frequency dictionaries for other languages
ranging from Arabic to Russian. A Frequency Dictionary of Spanish has been used in
vocabulary analyses of Spanish textbooks (Davies & Face, 2006; Godev, 2009), but no
studies have yet used A Frequency Dictionary of French to examine the lexical content of
French textbooks.
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Most research on the frequency status of words has focused on English as a Second or
Foreign Language (ESL/EFL) whose features cannot always be transferred to other
languages. Nation bases his vocabulary research on lemmas and word families, which
include headwords, their inflected forms, and closely related derived forms (2001, p. 8), on
the assumption that knowing one form of a word implies knowledge of the other forms.
Yet inflections and derivations in other languages may not behave in the same manner as
they do in English, nor do students always recognize the different forms of a base word
(Catalán & Francisco, 2008). Another problem is that while fewer lexical items are
necessary in order to comprehend or speak English as compared to reading or writing
(Schmitt, 2000), this may not be true of other languages such as French, which contains
numerous lexical doublets that are especially salient in speech (Armstrong, 2001).

Nevertheless, Cobb and Horst (2004) have concluded that the 2,000 most frequent word
families of French offers coverage of about 85% of an average text, while Cobb (2014) has
more recently adopted corpus-based tools developed for use in analysing English to the
French language and found that the top 2,000 words allow 92% lexical coverage. These
higher percentages for the French language (as compared to those for English) indicate that
learning the 2,000 most frequent words is even more useful for learners of French than for
learners of English.

Davies & Face (2006) reason that the goal of the textbook is to prepare students for the real
world by teaching real language and not textbook language, which prepares students for
the classroom. Therefore, the frequency of lexical items should be considered initially
when selecting vocabulary because the most frequent words are those that students are
likely to encounter outside of the classroom. Furthermore, basing the vocabulary of
textbooks on certain topics or semantic fields instead of frequency, as is often the case, has
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been shown in many studies to actually hinder vocabulary acquisition (Bolger & Zapata,
2011; Erten & Tekin, 2008; Finkbeiner & Nicol, 2003; Tinkham, 1993; Waring, 1997)
because learners tend to more easily confuse the meanings of words that belong to the
same semantic field when these words are learned together. These studies suggest that
vocabulary should be introduced in thematic arrangements so as to avoid teaching words
that are semantically related. Materials designers may group words together into semantic
sets since it seems logical to teach and learn these words together with their related
meanings. Although learned words are stored in semantic sets in the brain (Nation 2000),
this is not necessarily indicative of how this information can best be learned or how it
should be taught. Waring reasons that “sweater, changing room, try on, cash register,
wool, navy blue, striped and so on may not show the same interference effects as scarf, tie,
coat, pants and skirt” (p. 270). Nation (2000) also concurs that certain words are best
learned when they are not presented together, due to the risk of interference and that “even
if frequency is used only as a very rough guide to the sequencing of vocabulary in a course,
it would lead to the separation of many members of lexical sets” (p. 8).

Frequency is not the only criterion for selection of vocabulary, however, as frequency data
does not reveal which meaning(s) of a word set are used most often (O'Dell, 1997) and
frequency lists are dependent on the corpora from which they are generated, leading to
over or under-representation of certain topics depending on the size and choice of texts
included. Besides presenting the most frequent words first, other criteria involved in
vocabulary selection and sequencing for syllabus design include words that have a broad
coverage and range (i.e. those that are less specific and less restricted), are easily available
and easy to learn (such as cognates), and are relevant and interesting to students (O'Dell,
1997; Schmitt, 2000). Moreover, Nation (2000) argues that “[i]n addition to the criteria of
frequency and avoidance of interference, course designers need to apply a criterion of
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normal use, meaning that words should occur in normal communication situations, not in
contrived, language-focused activities” (p. 6). He suggests the use of various texts, themes,
and tasks in meeting this criterion rather than functions, situations, or grammatical
features. Finally, Schmitt (2008) makes a strong case for an explicit focus on vocabulary in
the language classroom, which incorporates the use of frequency data in vocabulary
selection in addition to maximizing learner engagement with new vocabulary using various
activities that facilitate repeated exposure and use.

Studies on textbook vocabulary have been performed over the past few years with the use
of frequency data generated from corpora of authentic language for ESL/EFL (Matsuoka &
Hirsh, 2010), Spanish (Davies & Face, 2006; Godev, 2009) and German (Lipinski, 2010).
These studies concluded that the most frequent vocabulary items were not included in the
textbooks, and that frequency was most likely not the guiding principle for vocabulary
selection. Nonetheless, some dictionaries and course books have been created using
frequency data, though most have been for students of English. No studies seem to exist on
the vocabulary coverage of French textbooks, however.

Research on the teaching of vocabulary identifies that the 2,000 most frequent words is the
recommended starting point on which to base vocabulary selection for the foreign language
syllabus. Particularly in the case of French, these 2,000 most frequent words account for a
large amount of the lexical coverage of French texts, and would be a realistic goal for
students to learn at the beginning stage of language study.
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Variation

As discussed in the introduction, this study is concerned with both stylistic and geographic
variation. This section discusses the arguments for the teaching of grammatical and lexical
variation in language classes. Communicative Language Teaching, on which most
American textbooks are based, states that linguistic variation should be encouraged so that
learners are prepared for various forms of communication (Richards, 2006). The
Communication standard of the official Standards for Foreign Language Learning from
the American Council on the Teaching of Foreign Languages (ACTFL) includes references
to both spoken and written language as well as the importance of using appropriate
language and styles:

Standards: Communication
1.1 Students engage in conversations, provide and obtain information, express feelings
and emotions, and exchange opinions.
This standard focuses on interpersonal communication, that is, direct oral or written
communication between individuals who are in personal contact. In most modern
languages, students can quite quickly learn a number of phrases that will permit them
to interact with each other. In the course of their study, they will grow in their ability
to converse in a culturally appropriate manner.
1.3 Students present information, concepts, and ideas to an audience of listeners or
readers on a variety of topics.
This standard focuses on the formal presentation of information, concepts, and ideas in
spoken and written form and is concerned, in most cases, with one-way speaking
and writing. Students with little or no previous language experience are likely to
produce written and spoken language that will contain a variety of learned patterns or
will look like English with words in the other language. This is a natural process and,
over time, they begin to acquire authentic patterns and to use appropriate styles.
(Standards for Foreign Language Learning: Preparing for the 21st Century, 1996,
emphasis added)

If textbooks are indeed based on the ACTFL Standards, an emphasis on both oral and
written communication as well as the appropriate use of language would be expected to be
featured throughout the chapters. Additionally, since the Communication standard points
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out that learning appropriate styles is a gradual process, it would be expected that these
styles are included in both first and second year language textbooks rather than only one
year level.

In spite of the ACTFL Standards, classroom materials tend to treat variation as a curiosity
of the language or consider the variants as stigmatised and so they remain absent from
textbooks in favour of the standardised form (Siskin, 1999). Conrad (2004, p. 68) even
claims that “a widely held attitude in language teaching (is that) variation is just an
annoying aspect of language use that needs to be ignored” and that many teachers and
materials designers believe informal language is a concern for “language for special
purposes” rather than the regular classroom when deciding what to include in teaching
materials. Wieczorek (1991, p. 175) argues that a
philosophy held by many language teachers and authors of curriculum-oriented
textbooks is that second language (L2) students should learn to speak an idealized
form of the target language (TL) with native-like fluency, regardless of how native
speakers actually communicate, and as if native speakers only spoke a textbook
version of their language.

Train (2003) agrees that this idealized form is used to promote a monolingual, nativespeaker identity of the French speaker, which is far from the reality of the various
multilingual and multicultural speakers of French throughout the world. He also asserts
that this standardised form is in fact no one’s native language, and questions why it is
presented in textbooks as if it were the only acceptable form of language. Blyth (2009b),
Kramsch (2002, 2003), and Wieczorek (1994), among others, have also debated whether
this Native Standard Language is appropriate as the model for language learners since it
encourages the stereotype of the ideal French speaker as educated, middle class and usually
Parisian, and prevents critical reflections on the relationship between language and culture.
Yet it is the Native Standard Language that is typically taught in the foreign language
classroom, which conceptualises variation as problematic rather than an inherent feature of
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language, insofar that it is seen as deviation or departure from the norm which is
considered incorrect (Sanders, 1993) instead of as equal variants of the language.

Valdman (2003) makes strong criticism against the use of overtly prescriptivist French in
teaching materials and classrooms. This standardised language is not often representative
of actual usage of the language, especially in unplanned and spontaneous speech which
students will be exposed to and which they need to understand. However, instead of
promoting the teaching of language as it is used for both receptive and productive skills,
Valdman encourages exposure to variation for the acquisition of receptive skills only,
while he offers a pedagogical norm for the acquisition of productive skills. His pedagogical
norm is based on linguistic, sociopsychological, and acquisition factors which include (p.
61):
-

the actual variable production of targeted native speakers in authentic
communicative situations

-

native speakers’ idealized views of their speech and the perceptions both native
speakers and foreign learners have regarding expected behavior of particular
(foreign language) users

-

relative ease of learning and use

Valdman’s pedagogical norm for the teaching of speaking or writing French (for
productive purposes) includes the standard vocabulary and grammatical structures.
However, for receptive purposes, the comprehension of geographic variants that are the
most useful for the students (i.e. representative of nearby French-speaking countries) is
promoted as well as the most common stylistic variants, including those that may be
considered stigmatized. For example, in the teaching of interrogative word order in French,
he contends that students should learn to produce the neutral form using est-ce que when
forming information (or wh-) questions in speech or writing, especially since this
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construction is similar to many questions in English that employ the function word do, as
the interrogative, subject and verb are in the same order in both languages:
Where

does

John

live?

Où

est-ce que

Jean

habite?

However, Valdman also reasons that students should learn to comprehend the stigmatized
interrogative constructions of in situ (Tu habites où ?) and fronting (Où tu habites ?)
because they are used more frequently than est-ce que by native French speakers. Another
variant in the interrogation variable is inversion, where in its simplest form the subject and
verb are inverted. This variant is typically considered formal in European French, though
the syntactic constraints on its constructions can be complex. Valdman argues that
inversion should initially be introduced for production in writing or formal speech only.
In Etienne and Sax’s (2009) survey of 22 first and second year French textbooks, it was
found that est-ce que was indeed presented in all of the textbooks for wh-questions, but
that inversion was overused while in situ (also called pronominalization) and fronting whquestions were “misrepresented in the sociolinguistic information provided” (p. 597) when
they did appear in dialogues. Although first year textbooks included interrogatives in
sample dialogues, they were largely absent from second year textbooks which tended to
focus more on literary excerpts in which interrogative forms are rare. With regards to the
practice exercises found throughout the chapters, Etienna and Sax found that some
textbooks asked “students to use inversion questions and est-ce que questions
interchangeably in inappropriate contexts” (p. 596) while other textbooks asked students to
practice an interrogative form with no context at all.
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Other variables in their study include the subject pronouns nous vs. on and ne retention vs.
ne deletion in negatives. Nous is the first person plural pronoun meaning “we” in English,
while on is the indefinite pronoun meaning one (sometimes translated as they, we, or you
in English) but on can also mean “we” as an alternative to nous in informal settings
(Coveney, 2000; Waugh & Fonseca-Greber, 2002). Negation in French consists of two
elements (ne and another particle) that surround the verb; however, ne is often omitted in
informal language, leaving the postverbal element to signal negation (Ashby, 1981;
Coveney, 1996; Dewaele, 2004b). Etienne and Sax (2009) found that both variants for both
of these variables were presented less often than the interrogation variable in the textbooks,
and sometimes without any sociolinguistic information provided. First year textbooks
tended to include more examples of variation compared to second year textbooks, with no
explanation for this discrepancy found in the prefaces. Furthermore, many of the practice
exercises in the chapters suggested to students that these variants are interchangeable or
that one is preferable to the other rather than indicating in which contexts they are more
likely to occur.

The study by Etienne and Sax includes arguments for a stronger focus on stylistic variation
at the beginning stages of language study, with planned progression continuing into
following years. Their results indicated that although the textbooks stressed the importance
of authentic language and understanding various styles in their prefaces, there was a
tendency to overrepresent formal grammatical variants and offer simplified sociolinguistic
information in the chapters. Widely used informal variants were largely ignored, and many
inconsistencies and unrealistic examples of usage were present. Etienne and Sax suggest
this was due to a reluctance to include “incorrect” French (i.e. informal language) in
written form, which puts students at a disadvantage since lack of exposure to this type of
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language is detrimental to their acquisition of stylistic variation. Moreover, the paucity of
stylistic variation in second year textbooks compared to first year textbooks is another
obstacle in that students are not given the opportunity to reinforce notions of style that they
would have been exposed to in a first year course.

Etienne and Sax (2009) chose to investigate the variables of interrogation, on vs. nous and
ne deletion vs. ne retention because of their prominence in research. Another grammatical
variable that has been extensively researched is tu vs. vous, the subject pronouns meaning
“you” (Coveney, 2003; Dewaele, 2004b; Douglass, 2009; Gardner-Chloros, 2007;
Morford, 1997; Peeters, 2004; Williams & Van Compernolle, 2009). However, tu vs. vous
is quite different from the other grammatical variables in that the choice to use one variant
or the other is predominately conditioned by the relationship between the speakers while
the use of variants such as on vs. nous and ne retention vs. ne deletion are conditioned by
the context such as formality (Van Compernolle & Pierozak, 2009). In spite of this
difference, the variable tu vs. vous is often treated the same way as the other stylistic
variables in textbooks, including use of the same labels (informal and formal) to mark the
difference between them.

Grammatical variables that have not been quite as extensively researched, but which are
frequent in French include dislocation and the use of tu/vous or ils in place of on, meaning
indefinite “you” or “they.” Dislocation involves the use of a noun phrase or pronoun in
addition to another pronoun that refers to the noun phrase or the first pronoun. Because of
the redundancy involved in dislocation, it is not usually considered acceptable in formal
settings except for the use of a disjunctive pronoun followed by a subject pronoun to show

23

emphasis, such as moi, je parle français (literally: me, I speak French). However, it is
extremely common in informal and spoken French. Yet both studies by Walz (1986) and
Valdman and Warriner-Burke (1980) found dislocation to be nearly completely absent
from French textbooks. More recent studies of French textbooks have not investigated the
inclusion of dislocation. The use of tu/vous and ils in place of the indefinite on has not yet
been systematically addressed in textbook analyses, but data from corpora used in a study
by Waugh and Fonseca-Greber (2002) indicate that on is used less often than tu/vous in the
indefinite sense, with ils occurring slightly less often than on.

In spite of the plethora of research on grammatical variation in French, there is
considerably less research on lexical variation. Lexical studies may be rare because full
lexical items do not recur as frequently as certain phonological or grammatical properties
since they are bound to a specific topic or context. Lodge (1999) believes that the lack of
frequent, and therefore statistically relevant, lexical items in corpora is the main reason for
the absence of lexical variation studies. Lexical variation also involves different processes
such as semantic weakening or category shift which are more difficult to investigate
compared to the reduction or assimilation processes of phonological variation (Armstrong,
2001). Furthermore, interviews and conversations that are recorded for the purpose of
creating spoken corpora do not completely represent spontaneous speech in that the
participants are fully aware of the recording process and consciously change their speech
patterns by using fewer socially stigmatized forms, such as slang or obscenities, much
more so in the lexicon than in the phonology or syntax (Labov, 1972).

Armstrong (2001) posits that if a corpus were large enough, quantifying lexical items as
sociolinguistic variables would seem plausible. Indeed, as the size of corpora continues to
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grow thanks to the exploitation of technology, investigating the extent of lexical variation
is becoming more feasible for researchers. An example of a fairly large corpus of spoken
French is New et al.’s (2007) collection of film subtitles gathered from the internet, which
amount to fifty-two million words. This corpus includes subtitles for French-language
films as well as films that have been translated into French from other languages. Once
again, natural spontaneous speech is not represented in this corpus because films include
scripted, rehearsed speech that has been consciously chosen by the writers. The type of
speech that exhibits the most unconscious variation is unfortunately the least likely to be
studied by researchers due to the relative difficulty (practically, legally and ethically) in
obtaining recorded samples of it.

In spite of the difficulties of recording, transcribing and analysing spontaneous speech,
researchers of Canadian French such as Nadasdi and McKinnie (2003) and Nadasdi,
Mougeon and Rehner (2008) have carried out the most recent studies on lexical variation
in immersion students, while Armstrong (1998), Dewaele and Regan (2001), and Lodge
(1989) have investigated learners of European French. However, save for a few mentions
within studies of cultural content found in textbooks, lexical variation is rarely addressed in
studies of textbooks.

Exploring the extent of geographic variation in twelve introductory textbooks published in
the late 80s and early 90s, Wieczorek (1994) discovered that none of them provided
examples of the lexicon used outside of France, nor did they offer the opportunity to listen
to an accent different from that of a native-speaker of metropolitan French, including the
regional varieties within France itself. In contrast, Chapelle’s study (2009) of Canadian
content in nine introductory textbooks revealed that all of them included lexical differences
between metropolitan and Quebec French, though the listening materials still lacked the
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Quebecois accent. No other studies have focused on the extent of either geographic or
stylistic variation of the lexicon in textbooks and their supplementary materials.

Bonin (1978) asserts that the colloquial lexicon is the largest barrier to comprehension for
French students, and Armstrong and Hogg (2002) contend that the range of lexical
synonyms between colloquial and standard varieties of French appears to be much larger
than for other languages. However, some researchers such as Durán and McCool (2003)
dismiss colloquial lexicon as simply argot (slang) that poses the least problems for
students (compared to the morpho-phonology or syntax) because of its limited disruption
of communication. Besides confusing colloquial French with slang, their argument that
“only an isolated word escapes understanding” (p. 294) does not take into consideration
that breath group stress, rather than word stress, occurs in French, meaning word
boundaries are less likely to be distinguishable in spoken French (Battye et al., 2000).
Furthermore, Durán and McCool’s examples of reduction in speech such as tataclé in place
of tu as ta clé (you have your key) were not recognizable to beginning students although
they contained standard French lexicon – indicating that it is not merely a single word that
is incomprehensible to learners of French but rather entire phrases.

The morphology, syntax and phonology of informal French can often be derived from the
formal by systematically applying rules to produce other informal forms that have never
been encountered before (such as reduction of the subject pronoun tu with other verb forms
beginning with a vowel sound besides as). However, the lexicon of informal French cannot
be derived via this same process and it needs to be learned as a new set of vocabulary,
which is further complicated by the numerous synonyms that differ slightly in connotation
(Armstrong, 2001; Bonin, 1978).
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Despite the lack of attention paid to lexical variation in the research, and the claim that it is
not important enough to warrant inclusion in materials in Durán and McCool’s (2003)
study, knowledge of variation of the lexicon is essential in the comprehension of the
varieties of French. It would be impossible to present all lexical differences from all
varieties of French, just as it would be impossible (and perhaps not feasible in a classroom
setting with regards to vulgarity) to present all informal variants of vocabulary items in
textbooks. However, including the most common variants in classroom materials,
especially those that could cause miscommunication or embarrassment if misunderstood2,
should be a priority in the teaching of receptive skills. Students cannot control the type of
language that French users may choose to employ, and thus they need to be prepared for
the various styles found in authentic spoken and written French.

Culture

In addition to variation, Communicative Language Teaching also states that culture should
be explicitly taught in the classroom. According to Kramsch (1993), culture cannot and
should not be considered the fifth skill of language learning to be added on to reading,
writing, listening, and speaking. Culture is a feature of language itself and not merely
information conveyed by the language, yet the teaching of culture in the language
classroom has often focused on information such as institutional facts, literature, and food.
Kramsch (p. 24) states that “this view of culture has favoured facts over meaning and has
not enabled learners to understand foreign attitudes, values and mindsets. It has kept
learners unaware of the multiple facets of the target group’s cultural identity.”

2

Such as the translations for breakfast, lunch, and dinner: le petit déjeuner, le déjeuner and le dîner in France

vs. le déjeuner, le dîner and le souper in Quebec, Belgium, and Switzerland.
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The division between language and culture in textbooks has been noted by many
researchers (Combier, 2009; Kramsch, 1988; Levno & Pfister, 1980), where culture is
relegated to the status of supplementary information, with the implication that language
and culture can or should be separated. Caws (2009, p. 206) expands on the relationship
between language and culture by arguing that
la connaissance profonde d’une culture est inséparable de la connaissance profonde de
sa langue car cette dernière est l’outil qui permet l’analyse des valeurs inhérentes à
une société, et inversement, il faut comprendre une culture pour bien comprendre sa
langue.3

The inseparability of language and culture tends to be overlooked by language textbooks,
especially those produced in a modernist approach which favors facts and presenting
“society in a nutshell” (Risager & Chapelle, 2013, p. 1). On the other hand, the
postmodernist approach offers multiple and different perspectives of culture. Together with
a more transnational approach which moves beyond the national paradigm of one
language/one country/one culture, the learning of culture is “best supported if textbooks
comprise many different perspectives, both from within and without, and if topics are
clearly directed toward the knowledge and interests of the pupils” (ibid., p. 2).

The relationship between language and culture is more easily explored and explained if
examples of lexical variants are introduced in the language syllabus. By learning
vocabulary and the context in which it occurs, students also learn culture as it is encoded in
the language and as it is expressed through use (Kramsch, 1998). Culture-specific words
that are not found in other languages or other varieties of a language reflect the ways of
living and thinking for the group of users of those words (Wierzbicka, 1997). As the
teaching of language and culture are intrinsically linked, language learning materials

3

the profound knowledge of a culture is inseparable from the profound knowledge of its language because it

is the tool which allows the analysis of values inherent to a society, and inversely, one must understand a
culture in order to understand its language well.
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should acknowledge that in order to teach about culture, words and/or grammatical
concepts specific to that culture must be taught as well. Nevertheless, Drewelow (2013)
points out in her study of cultural stereotypes in introductory French courses that only
learning vocabulary was not sufficient enough to help students understand the meaning and
significance of the cultural concepts. Similarly, simply observing differences between their
native culture and the target culture was not enough to prevent the reinforcement of
stereotypes already held by the students.

In order to address this problem, Drewelow’s pedagogical recommendations include
offering “activities geared at addressing cultural beliefs and developing awareness of the
cultural perspectives and practices embodied through language” (p. 169), yet she notes that
introductory language courses tend to focus on vocabulary and grammar which leaves little
time for culture. On the other hand, it can be argued that it is actually quite difficult to not
teach culture from the very beginning of language study as many lexical and grammatical
variants reveal cultural differences, such as the use of tu and vous (you) in various Frenchspeaking regions. These particular variants may not be labelled as culture within the
chapters, however, as the focus tends to be on the grammatical properties of verb
conjugations and agreement of the subject pronoun with the corresponding person and
number.

This emphasis on language in French textbooks, with a lesser focus on culture, is similar to
the treatment of France as the main concentration of the cultural content, with other
Francophone regions comprising the rest of the (seemingly less important) cultural
sections. Schultz (2004, p. 260) asserts that the French language “tends to be
predominantly associated with France, and perhaps Quebec; however, its importance as a
significant world language, which is spoken on five continents, is largely ignored.” An
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analysis of business French textbooks by Thompson (2010) confirms that the Frenchspeaking world beyond France is often neglected, with only one of the twelve textbooks
making any mention of French spoken outside of France.

Wieczorek (1994) found that many French textbooks do not present a well-rounded or
even-handed overview of the French-speaking world, but instead focus much more on
France. The bias towards the “mother country” dominated the textbooks in his study. Many
presented the French language as divided between France and non-France, the latter often
relegated to the second half of the books. Walz (1991) contends that the textbooks
themselves offer blatant colonialistic and paternalistic attitudes about the rest of the
French-speaking world which emphasises the importance of France. Other examinations of
the Francophone cultural content of textbooks concluded that culture was limited to
historical and geographical facts only (Zéphir, 1999) or that several distinct cultures were
grouped together as if they were one uniform entity, only differentiating them by statistics
(Fleig-Hamm, 1998). Additionally, Schultz (2004, p. 262) remarks that this presentation of
culture in textbooks encourages students “to recognize cultural difference on a superficial
level, but not to probe the depths of what that difference means.”

The superficial treatment of extra-hexagonal French cultures in textbooks has encouraged
researchers to make a case for the inclusion of other varieties in textbooks. On the issue of
which varieties of French should be prominent in American textbooks, Auger and
Valdman (1999) encourage focusing on the varieties that are spoken in neighbouring
Francophone communities (such as Quebec, Acadia, and Louisiana). Chapelle (2009) also
argues for more Canadian content on the basis of the transnational perspective put forth by
Risager (2007) which moves away from the one nation, one language, one culture
paradigm and towards a transnational view which suggests that local issues based on
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history, geography, and politics should play a larger part in materials design. Risager
(2007, p. 237) states that the choice of which dialects to teach in classrooms needs
justification beyond the traditional national paradigm, and the content of materials should
be interesting and relevant to the students in order to encourage further study and use of the
language. Chapelle (2009, pp. 148-149) suggests that the varieties of neighbouring Frenchspeaking regions should be emphasized for economic reasons of cheaper and easier travel
and study abroad as well as to situate the need for the language in a local context to engage
the students more in their studies.

In her most recent study, Chapelle (2014) notes that the amount of Canadian content in
French textbooks has increased over the past six decades, with the most dramatic increase
in the 2000s. This increase illustrates an obvious effort to engage with cultural concepts
that are considered more relevant to American students. Few other quantitative analyses of
Francophone locations in French textbooks exist, however, with Combier’s (2009) study
limited to only five first year textbooks of French.

The integration of culture into language textbooks has been somewhat limited and
separated from the linguistic content, in spite of the recognition that language and culture
are inseparable. The inclusion of Francophone cultures beyond France has also received
minimal attention in many textbooks, though it is increasing over time. How the textbooks
represent these cultures is an important issue to consider, as previous textbook analyses
have found the representations to be superficial, which increases the risk of perpetuating
stereotypes.
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Audio-Visual Resources

This section addresses the use of audio and video in the teaching of language and culture,
and how these resources are important for the teaching of authentic language use,
particularly in speech. Applied linguists encourage the use of authentic language and
technology to teach variation and culture in the classroom, especially for exposure to the
spoken and informal varieties of language (Gilmore, 2007; Mishan, 2005; Motteram, 2011;
Valdman, 2000). Exposure to authentic language (usually through study abroad or
immersion) is the largest factor in acquiring sociolinguistic competence of variation
(Etienne & Sax, 2009) because teachers and materials writers have traditionally offered
only a standard variety of French. Materials writers also tend to depend on introspection or
intuition about language use rather than empirical data, which Auger and Valdman (1999)
have shown is often wrong. Chambers (2009) believes the use of corpora of spoken French
could help sensitize textbook authors and teachers to the various differences between the
formal and informal variants, leading to a larger chance of these variants being included in
classroom materials. Chambers also notes that authentic examples taken from corpora
often include those that the materials writers would have never invented, especially those
spoken by a younger generation which the writers themselves do not use.

Conrad (2004) suggests the use of corpora of authentic language to teach variation, but
rather than simply studying the contents of a corpus such as decontextualized
concordances, students need to be involved in the creation of the corpus, such as
transcription of spoken French. Tyne (2009) reports on the feedback of such an exercise by
French learners. Nine out of the ten students believed that their French had improved
thanks to the exercise, and many remarked that it allowed them to not only learn of the
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existence of variants but also to reflect on why they existed and in what situations.
However, some students still equated spoken or informal French with incorrect French
because it differed from the standard variety that they had been taught in the classroom.

Exposing students to informal language from the beginning of instruction would perhaps
change their perception of variation from the idea of correctness so entrenched in the
Native Standard Language to the idea of appropriateness to the situation. Dewaele (2008)
adds that the considerable amount of time needed to acquire sociolinguistic competence
and to fully understand appropriateness in the foreign language merits explicit instruction
of variation from the start. Students must be made aware of the range of variants that exist
as well as the context of the interaction on which they are dependent. Study abroad is often
considered the best way to promote the acquisition of sociolinguistic competence for both
comprehension and production of appropriate language, but in fact, frequent exposure to
authentic language is the most important factor in comprehension of variation (Dewaele,
2008; Dewaele & Wourm, 2002; Petitpas, 2010).

The spoken language included in textbook packages is not usually representative of
authentic language, however. Etienne and Sax (2009, p. 597) note that among the audio
and video files supplied with 17 American textbooks of French, the conversations and
dialogues that served as listening comprehension activities were scripted and often
unrealistic, while Bento (2008) concludes the same for 10 European textbooks of French.
Bento also remarks that the audio files are based on authentic documents, but that they
were created in written form and later recorded. Additionally, Vialleton and Lewis (2014)
found that only 2 of 17 beginners’ French textbooks produced in the UK and France
included recordings created on site rather than in a studio, and that they lacked the
discourse features of spoken French. In these cases, the language is representative of
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scripted spoken French only. It is not representative of spontaneous, unplanned discourse
which includes repetitions, hesitations, fillers, misunderstandings, false-starts, overlapping,
and ungrammatical utterances as well as code-switching (Blyth, 2009b; Godwin-Jones,
2013). Both Vandergrift (2003) and Vialleton (2013) have reported that students were
favourable to the use of spontaneous spoken French in the classroom for learning
comprehension skills, yet this type of language remains absent from many French learning
materials. Nevertheless, Godwin-Jones (2013, p. 2) argues that the goal for using
inauthentic language in textbooks is “to model accepted standard language usage” rather
than to misrepresent the language or culture – as well as “to keep things simple and
straightforward” in the classroom. This is the same argument used to justify the
presentation of vocabulary in textbooks in a way that is not supported by research (Folse,
2004), as a focus on the standard language makes teaching and learning, as well as
materials design, vastly easier than incorporating the diversity of language varieties.

A few university projects – independent of publishing companies - have, however, taken
on the challenge of including more diversity in the language and cultures offered in the
French materials provided to students. The FrancoToile project from the University of
Victoria in Canada (Caws, 2009) features short video interviews of French-speakers
around the world, which are used to promote cultural awareness of the various
Francophone dialects and cultures. The Français Interactif project from the University of
Texas at Austin (Blyth, 2009b) also features video interviews to promote learner awareness
of language use, though the variety is restricted to metropolitan French rather than
including other native Francophone accents. Nonetheless, the inclusion of non-native
speakers (American learners of French) is another shift away from the monolingual native
speaker model found in commercially produced textbooks. Blyth discovered that the
mistakes made by the non-native speakers in the videos helped to increase students’
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motivation and confidence, as well as reinforced learning when the mistakes were
explicitly corrected. Both of these projects were created independently of publishing
companies for the purposes of incorporating authentic language and culture into French
courses that professors and students felt were lacking from textbooks and their
supplementary materials available at the time.

Fox (2002, p. 211) has also encouraged the integration of dialectal varieties in the
multimedia components of textbook packages, but in such a way that the varieties are
“approached in terms of the characteristics they have in common rather than those that
distinguish them from one another.” Examples of speakers of different varieties interacting
in a successful communicative situation will prevent emphasising the idea that speakers
only communicate with other speakers of the same variety. Instead of dialogues or
interviews that feature speakers of Quebecois French in addition to, but separate from,
those of Parisian French speakers, the exchanges should feature Quebecois and Parisians
interacting together. Similarly, interactions between native and non-native speakers of
French should be included. Schmitt (2008) concurs that a variety of speakers and voice
types is essential in vocabulary acquisition, in addition to supplementing listening with
reading (i.e. transcription of speech.)

The inclusion of different accents of French in textbook packages is particularly important
as it is only through audio or video that accents can be taught. Although phonemes of
French dialects could be included in the pronunciation sections of the textbooks, exposure
to these accents can only be obtained via listening to the spoken language. Neither of the
textbook analyses of Wieczorek (1994) nor Chapelle (2009) found that the audio
components offered opportunities to listen to varieties of French, while other textbook
analyses have not addressed the inclusion of other accents of French.
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With the widespread use and availability of devices with internet connections, including
audio or video of the various forms of the French language spoken throughout the world is
becoming easier to incorporate into the classroom syllabus. As Web 2.0 tools allow
teachers to adapt materials for their classes with minimal technological knowledge
(Motteram, 2011), and make them more learner-centred for their particular students whose
needs are constantly changing (Tarone & Yule, 1989), the place of the traditional textbook
and its ancillaries in language classrooms may need to be re-evaluated. Even though
textbooks become out-dated quickly and new editions are costly to produce, updating
websites is remarkably quicker and cheaper, yet most language textbooks’ accompanying
websites feature the same information and drills from the textbook itself (Kervin &
Derewianka, 2011). Digital materials that allow for portability and adaptability among
students and teachers, and which accurately portray non-standard forms of language that
textbooks have traditionally been unable or unwilling to include, is a profound shift in
foreign language materials design (Blyth, 2009a).

The inclusion of audio-visual resources in textbook packages is vital for students’ learning
in order for them to comprehend standard and non-standard accents of the varieties of
French, as this cannot be accomplished through reading the pages of a textbook alone.
Furthermore, exposure to naturally-occurring spoken language is necessary for students to
be able to cope with the linguistic complexity of it beyond the classroom. The majority of
course materials do not, however, provide students with these opportunities to engage with
such forms of authentic language, which Vialleton and Lewis (2014) argue “precludes
empowering learners” since “they cannot become independent users of a language if they
are not presented with the right representation of that language” (p. 312).
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Conclusion

Taking into account the preceding research, the present study aims to address the gap in
knowledge on the content of French language textbooks. Although previous textbook
analyses have examined the issue of high frequency vocabulary, none have been done on
French textbooks. Neither the full extent of lexical stylistic/geographic variation nor the
inclusion of audio-visual resources has been extensively analysed in French textbook
packages. While some studies of the cultural content of French textbooks exist, they have
not attempted to investigate the scope of vocabulary and variation in addition to culture.
For example, in their study of 22 French language textbooks, Etienne & Sax (2009, p. 589)
“listened to segments of the audio CDs provided with 14 of the textbooks and watched the
videos accompanying 3 other textbooks” but there is no data on which files or which
segments of the files were examined and their study was limited to grammatical stylistic
variation of pre-selected variables. Furthermore, the present study differs from that of
Etienne and Sax in that it uses a different corpus of textbooks which have been published
more recently, and it covers every mention of variation throughout the textbooks rather
than selected grammatical features.

The present study includes all of the features not previously analysed in order to provide an
overview of the current state of French language textbooks available on the American
market. The four main themes of vocabulary, variation, culture and audio-visual resources
have directly informed the research questions and methodology of the study, which are
presented in the next chapter.
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Chapter 3: Methodology

This study is a content analysis of vocabulary and culture in university textbooks of French
designed for first and second year classes. Per Crano and Brewer’s (2002, p. 245)
explanation, this analysis will be concerned with “the what and the how of the process, that
is, with the particular content of the message and the particular manner in which this
content is delivered or expressed.” Although Crano and Brewster (2002) suggest that
content analysis is largely quantitative, Berg (2007, p. 308) argues that it can be qualitative
in that interpretation of the data “involves developing ideas about the information found in
the various categories, patterns that are emerging, and meanings that seem to be
conveyed.”

The study is guided by the following research questions:

1. How many and which of the most frequent lexical items (determined by a corpus of
contemporary written and spoken French) do the textbooks include?

2. To what extent do textbooks offer stylistic variants of French in both the lexicon
and grammatical structures and how are these variants presented in the chapters?

3. To what extent do textbooks offer geographic variants of French in both the lexicon
and grammatical structures and how are these variants presented in the chapters?
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4. To what extent do textbooks incorporate the diversity of Francophone cultures and
what is the representation of these cultures within the cultural sections of each
textbook?

5. What is the representation of language and culture in the audio-visual resources
(audio files and videos) that accompany the textbooks?

Electronic databases of the chapter vocabulary, stylistic variants, geographic variants and
cultural mentions of Francophone locations were created from the textbooks in order to
find rates of inclusion of these aspects. The final part of the study was a further
examination of the use of authenticity and technology in the inclusion of variation and
culture in the supplementary audio-visual materials of the textbook packages. Following
this quantitative analysis, there is a qualitative analysis of how these various aspects were
represented in the textbooks.

Textbook Selection

The list of twelve first year and six second year textbooks analysed (published in the
United States from 2009 to 2013) is included in Appendix 1. However, following Etienne
and Sax (2009) and Walz (1986), the textbooks are not named here as this content analysis
offers an overview of common tendencies among first year and second year textbooks
rather than an evaluation of individual textbooks. The twelve first year textbooks are
labelled 1A through 1L, while the six second year textbooks are labelled 2A through 2F in
each of the data analysis chapters. Table 2 provides details of these eighteen textbooks
concerning the publishing company and what accompanying audio-visual resources are
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also analysed in this study.

Textbook

Publishing Company

Audio-Visual Resources

1A

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio + premium videos

1B

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

1C

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

1D

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio + premium videos

1E

Prentice Hall

free textbook audio

1F

McGraw-Hill

free textbook audio

1G

McGraw-Hill

free textbook audio

1H

McGraw-Hill

free textbook audio + premium videos

1I

Prentice Hall

free textbook audio

1J

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

1K

Vista Higher Learning

premium textbook audio + premium videos

1L

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

2A

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

2B

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

2C

Prentice Hall

free textbook audio

2D

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

2E

Heinle Cengage

free textbook audio

2F

Wiley & Sons

free textbook audio + premium videos

Table 2: Publisher and audio-visual resources for all eighteen textbooks

The most recent editions of the textbooks were chosen for the possibility of incorporation
of the latest applied linguistic research and technological advances. These eighteen
textbooks are thought to represent the current French language textbook market (designed
for American universities and colleges) offered by the major educational publishing
houses. Six of the first year textbooks (earlier editions) were used in Chappelle’s (2009)
analysis of Canadian content in French textbooks, and this particular study identified the
textbooks used at universities in the northern United States with more than 20,000
undergraduate students. Six first year textbooks (some of which were the same as those
used by Chappelle) and five second year textbooks in the current study were also used by
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Etienne and Sax (2009) - also earlier editions - in their analysis of stylistic variation in the
grammatical structures presented in French textbooks. The remaining textbooks were
chosen because they are used at other large American universities. Several of the textbooks
are also used at Australian universities because there is a limited local market for French
language textbooks at the tertiary level (Baldauf & Djité, 2000), and there are no
Australian published textbooks for university students.

It should be noted, however, that although this study is concerned with both first and
second year textbooks, none of the second year textbooks are designed or marketed by any
of the publishing companies specifically as a continuation of a first year textbook. It is not
known why there is no continuation between year levels for these American textbooks,
though it could be surmised that since publishing companies produce very similar
textbooks for each year level (Heilenman, 1993), any second year textbook could be seen
as a continuation from a first year textbook. This is in stark contrast to European language
textbooks which are often produced in series of 3 or 4 books that increase in level, and are
designed to be used in conjunction with each other.

Textbooks produced in France or other Francophone areas were not chosen because the
study is concerned with materials designed for English-speakers learning French as a
foreign language in an Anglophone country (predominantly the United States) rather than
French as a second language in a Francophone country. Textbooks from other Anglophone
countries were not chosen due to a lack of funding and time to collect and analyse more
data. Additionally, the researcher is only familiar with American textbooks having learned
French at an American university and taught French at an Australian university using
textbooks published in the United States.
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Data Collection and Analysis
Data collection was divided into the five stages of vocabulary, stylistic variation,
geographic variation, culture, and audio-visual resources.

Stage 1: Vocabulary

The analysis of overall vocabulary coverage in the French textbooks was done using
similar methodology to that of Davies and Face’s (2006) analysis of Spanish textbooks.
The vocabulary that is expected to be learned, whether for productive or receptive
knowledge, appears in the vocabulary lists at the end of each chapter of the textbooks and
is classified as active vocabulary. These chapter vocabulary lists were typed into
spreadsheets (one for each textbook) to prepare them for comparison to A Frequency
Dictionary of French (Lonsdale & Le Bras, 2009), which includes the 5,000 most
frequently used words in French based on a 23 million word corpus of both spoken and
written European and Canadian French. At the time of this study, this corpus was the
largest one available to researchers for the French language.

Redundant words were deleted in each textbook’s vocabulary list so that there were no
repetitions, meaning the focus is on types rather than tokens (Nation, 2001). The chapter
vocabulary was also lemmatised using the same specifications in the creation of the
frequency dictionary to ensure accurate comparisons. For example, plural nouns were
reduced to their singular form, conjugated verbs were reduced to the infinitive and
inflected adjectives were reduced to the masculine singular form. Present or past
“participles that have drifted semantically from their core meaning, or that have acquired a
status that makes them more like adjectives or nouns” (Lonsdale & Le Bras, 2009, p. 6)
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were listed as separate entries in the dictionary. Hyphenated words were broken into
individual parts as long as they existed as free morphemes (i.e. canoë-kayak was
lemmatised as two words in the textbook vocabulary database) while all abbreviated or
shortened forms of words (such as sympa instead of sympathique for “kind”) were also
included as separate entries.

The Text Lex Compare tool on the Compleat Lexical Tutor website4 was used for the
comparisons between the textbook vocabulary lists and the frequency dictionary.
This tool is designed to “subtract one text from another; one list from another; a list from a
text” or “find the degree of word repetition over a set of lists or texts.” These comparisons
determined which words were included in both the textbooks and the dictionary, which
words were found only in the textbooks and not in the dictionary, and which words were
found in the dictionary but not in the textbooks. Each of the eighteen textbook vocabulary
lists was compared to three frequency bands: the entire frequency dictionary (all 5,000
entries), the top 2,000 entries and the top N entries, where N refers to the total number of
words contained in each textbook’s vocabulary list.

These comparisons provided the overall scope of vocabulary coverage of the textbooks
with regards to the inclusion of high-frequency words, which Nation (2001), among others,
argues should be taught first since these words comprise the majority of vocabulary that
learners will be exposed to in everyday language. The frequency analysis yielded data on
which lexical items were included in the textbooks, but equally important, it also provided
information on which items were not found.

4

Available at http://www.lextutor.ca/cgi-bin/tl_compare/index.pl
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These comparisons also made it possible to create new frequency lists derived from the
vocabulary found in each of the eighteen textbooks, for both the top 5,000 and top 2,000
frequency bands. Since two years of French study is considered the basic language
requirement for progression into higher level literature courses at American universities
(Crookes, 1997), the vocabulary lists for first year textbooks were also compared to the
lists for second year textbooks to determine how much vocabulary is offered over a two
year course of French (by adding together the total number of words in a first and second
year textbook and subtracting out the number of repeated words in the second year
textbook.) The comparison between first and second year textbooks was done for overall
textbook vocabulary, textbook vocabulary that was among the top 5,000 in the frequency
dictionary and textbook vocabulary that was among the top 2,000 in the frequency
dictionary. One first year and one second year textbook were chosen from the same
publishing company for this analysis, with a total of five sets of textbooks representing a
two year course of French.

Stage 2: Stylistic Variation

A page by page reading of all eighteen textbooks was done to determine the inclusion of
stylistic variation. Unlike the vocabulary lists in stage one which only included active
vocabulary, the passive vocabulary in each textbook, such as that located in the margins,
side bars or indicated by vocabulaire à reconnaître (vocabulary to recognize), was also
considered in this stage of data collection.

For stylistic variation, any grammatical structure or word marked with a stylistic label was
recorded in the database. The labels consisted of familier/familiar, informal, formal,
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colloquial, slang, spoken, speech, written, writing, conversation, everyday, impolite,
pejorative, vulgar and verlan (backwards slang). These labels were recorded with the page
on which the variant was found, the type of section in which it was found (end of chapter
vocabulary list, reading passage, grammar explanation, etc.), its status as active or passive
vocabulary, and any glosses in English or synonyms in French included with it. For
stylistic variation among the grammatical structures, the occurrence of the following
structures was recorded for each textbook: tu vs. vous (subject pronoun you), on vs. nous
(subject pronoun we), deletion of ne particle in negation, intonation vs. est-ce que vs.
inversion in questions, and c’est vs. il est (it is). These structures were identified by
Etienne and Sax (2009) and Ball (2000) as being some of the most common grammatical
features of informal French and the most well-researched in the literature.

The lists of lexical stylistic variants were then entered into the Frequency tool of Compleat
Lexical Tutor5 in order to determine the most frequent variants. This tool is designed to
“extract basic frequency lists from user texts or corpora” in both English and French.

Although the methodology for this stage closely resembles that of Etienne & Sax (2009),
there are a few differences. Specifically, the use of stylistic variants within practice
exercises was not included because the variants were not labelled as stylistic variants
within these sections. Only variants that were explicitly labelled were entered into the
database. These variants may have occurred again in other locations throughout the
textbooks, but their stylistic information was not repeated and consequently were not
counted again. Furthermore, this study expands on that of Etienne & Sax in that two-thirds
of the textbooks analysed were not previously analysed in their study, and the textbooks in
the current study were published more recently, which allows for an investigation into
5

Available at http://www.lextutor.ca/freq/
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whether stylistic variation in French language textbooks has changed over time. In
addition, this study takes a broader approach to examining stylistic variation in both the
grammar and the lexicon throughout the entire textbook (and any similarities or differences
in the treatment of both) rather than focusing on a certain number of chosen grammatical
variables.

Stage 3: Geographic Variation

For geographic variation, the same information was recorded as for the stylistic variants.
The geographic labels consisted of the names of French-speaking locations in the world
that were identified in the maps found on the inside front and back covers of the textbooks.
This approach was used because all of the textbooks included similar maps of Francophone
locations around the world based on geo-political boundaries. Similar to the stylistic
variation analysis, the geographic variants were entered in the Frequency tool of Compleat
Lexical Tutor in order to determine the most frequent variants.

Stage 4: Francophone Cultural Content

A content analysis of cultural information in the textbook packages was performed next,
based on the specifications of the methodology used in Chapelle’s (2009) study of
Canadian content in French textbooks. A second page by page reading of the textbooks
examined the number and types of mentions of the French-speaking world (as well as
regions within France itself) via explicit references to Francophone culture(s) in the
sections marked notes, notes culturelles, réalités culturelles, articles, poems, reading
passages, etc. found in each chapter. Similar to Chapelle’s study, grammar explanations
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and exercises/drills were not analysed as they do not contain “connected texts, or other
means of communicating content.” (2009, p. 142)

Each section was noted with the page number, the country or region mentioned, and the
location/presentation of the mention (sidebars, margins, notes, main content, etc.). Special
attention was paid to the textbooks whose titles include the term Francophone to determine
if these textbooks had a larger emphasis on the Francophone world since they are marketed
as such. The way in which culture was presented in the textbooks was analysed
qualitatively, and these mentions were placed into three categories, chosen according to
what Fleig-Hamm (1998) found to be in abundance or missing from French textbooks in
her study. The categories of superficial mentions, substantial mentions and authentic
excerpts were used. As Fleig-Hamm noted, authentic excerpts appeared to be somewhat
rare in the editions of textbooks published in the 1990s while much of the cultural content
consisted of superficial information such as statistics.

Superficial mentions were very brief (one sentence or lists) and usually consisted of
statistics and basic information, such as the population or capital city of a Francophone
country/region. Substantial mentions were longer and usually consisted of short reading
passages. Superficial and substantial mentions were similar in that the textbook authors
wrote them specifically for the textbooks. The third category, authentic excerpts, includes
excerpts from literature, newspapers or films which were not written by the textbook
authors. These excerpts were published elsewhere before appearing in the textbooks and
not written by the textbook authors for the purposes of teaching French to non-native
speakers.
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The cultural mentions written by the textbook authors (superficial and substantial
mentions) were then analysed qualitatively to determine their representation of
Francophone cultures. The decision to examine these types of mentions stems from
previous research on the unintended consequences, i.e. stereotyping and ethnocentrism, of
presenting culture from the perspective of a foreign observer (Fleig-Hamm, 1998; Walz,
1991).

Stage 5: Audio-Visual Resources

In the final stage, the ancillaries of the textbook were evaluated for further use of
authenticity and technology to teach variation and culture. First, the free audio files to
accompany the textbooks were downloaded from the companion websites and each track
was listened to. The length as well as the contents of the audio files (recordings of
vocabulary words, pronunciation sections, dialogues between characters, comprehension
exercises, etc.) was noted for each track to determine how much oral French and what type
of language was included in audio format. The number of stylistic and geographic variants
that were pronounced in the audio files was also included, as were any variations in accents
(native or non-native) and the inclusion of speech which exhibited characteristics of
unplanned, spontaneous discourse, such false starts, fillers, repetition, errors, and selfrepairs (Blyth, 2009a).

The videos to accompany each textbook were not available for free download, unlike the
majority of the audio files. The researcher attempted to access the videos from five
textbooks (one from each publishing company); however, only four publishing companies
granted access. These videos were viewed in their entirety and characteristics of the type of
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oral French provided as well as visual representations of Francophone cultures were
recorded in the database. Similar to the audio files, accents and planned vs. unplanned
discourse were also examined in the videos to determine if other varieties of French as well
as spontaneous speech were included. Lastly, any exercises to accompany the videos,
either in the textbooks or on the companion websites, were analysed for any inclusion of
stylistic or geographic variants.

Issues with the Frequency Dictionary of French

The first stage of this study was limited by the size and scope of the French corpora used in
the creation of the frequency dictionary. This stage compared the textbook vocabulary to
only one frequency dictionary of French, and there are numerous issues with how the
frequency list was generated that influenced what words were considered high frequency.
First, the texts selected for the corpus were supposed to represent both spoken and written
French, yet many of the spoken texts were first written and then read or recited out loud.
Therefore, they are not truly spontaneous speech. The spoken portion of the corpus
included the following types of speech (as well as their word count):



governmental debates/hearings

4.75 million



interviews with writers, athletes, media personnel

3.02 million



movie scripts

2.23 million



face to face dialogues

.855 million



theatrical plays

.470 million



telephone calls

.175 million
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The total number of words for the spoken portion amounts to 11.5 million words, or half of
the entire corpus. Yet only a few of the above types (perhaps only face to face dialogues
and telephone calls) can be considered transcripts of spontaneous speech. In addition, the
supposed equal dichotomy of spoken and written language does not imply an equal
dispersion of informal and formal language across the corpus. The words were not tagged
for formality, though they were for distribution across three styles (spoken, literature and
non-fiction). Lastly, the large number of Canadian governmental debates obviously
contributed to the high frequency of certain words found to be missing from textbooks,
such as fédéral (federal), capital (capital), and parlementaire (parliamentary).

The frequency dictionary is only concerned with the form of individual words and not the
meaning(s) or use(s) of each word or multi-word units. The parts of speech as well as the
English translations for each entry were added after the frequency list was compiled, so
they are not representative of what was actually in the corpus. Therefore, it is impossible to
know which meaning of the word is the most frequent. Additionally, the rankings for
words with more than one part of speech have obviously been influenced by the focus on
form. The words être and avoir are listed as the most frequent verbs meaning “to be” and
“to have,” but they are also listed as the most common nouns meaning “a being/person”
and “credit/assets.” Similarly, the word pas is listed as the second most frequent adverb
(“not”) and the third most frequent noun (“step”). The uses of être, avoir and pas as nouns
are most likely not as frequent as the dictionary implies, but there is no data to confirm
how frequent or infrequent they actually are in the corpus. Although the dictionary
accounts for how well a word is spread across different portions of the corpus (such as
writing vs. speech), it does not determine frequency based on word meaning rather than
form.
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The rationale for the creation of the frequency dictionary was to provide “the possibility
for students to use frequency as a guide for vocabulary learning” (Lonsdale & Le Bras,
2009, p. vii). The authors state that frequency is not the only criterion for choosing which
vocabulary words to learn, but it does help to prioritize words that one is likely to
encounter. Additionally, they point out that although the dictionary does not focus on fixed
word expressions that are also essential to learning a language, the focus on individual
words is one of many aspects of learning. The dictionary, then, was designed as only one
tool for students to utilize in their acquisition of core vocabulary, but the authors do not
claim it should be used as the sole resource. It has, however, been used as the sole resource
in the frequency analysis of this study because it is the only frequency dictionary of French
freely available to researchers that includes a variety of spoken and written genres. The
frequency data from this dictionary has also been used in Cobb’s (2014) latest research on
the lexical coverage of French texts.

The second stage of research on variation was limited by the lack of corpora or frequency
lists marked for style. Although it was the original intention to compare stylistic variants
found in the textbooks to frequency list(s) – similar to the first stage – no such suitable
resources could be found. Therefore, this study instead focuses on the inclusion and
presentation of such variants within the textbooks rather than on whether the most frequent
variants were included.

Limited access to audio and video files also contributed to the limitations. Although most
of the textbook packages offered some audio files to accompany the textbooks for free, one
textbook did not offer any free audio files beyond one chapter and there were many more
audio files available for purchase for each textbook that were not included in the study due
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to lack of funding. Additionally, none of the textbook packages offered any videos for free.
The lack of funding, as well as a lack of access to the videos produced by one publishing
company, prevented the researcher from accessing these other resources.

The quantitative and qualitative analyses of the linguistic and cultural content of the
textbooks will be presented in the following five chapters, each corresponding to one of the
research questions.
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Chapter 4: Vocabulary

In this chapter, the results of the vocabulary analysis are presented in both quantitative and
qualitative terms. The analysis of the overall vocabulary coverage of the first and second
year textbooks is explained first, followed by the analysis of the high-frequency
vocabulary coverage of the textbooks. Finally, a summary and discussion of the results of
the vocabulary analysis are included at the end of this chapter.

Vocabulary Analysis

Nation (2001) and Horst (2013) have explained the importance of knowledge of high
frequency vocabulary for reading comprehension as well as spoken fluency. Although
Nation’s research on high frequency vocabulary concerns the English language only, Cobb
and Horst’s (2004) research on the lexical coverage of high frequency words of French
reiterates the need for these words to appear in the language input of teaching materials.
This vocabulary analysis therefore investigates the inclusion of high frequency words in
the eighteen French textbooks. Employing a similar methodology to Davies & Face’s
(2006) analysis of high frequency vocabulary in Spanish-language textbooks, this study
includes vocabulary comparisons among the textbooks and A Frequency Dictionary of
French (Lonsdale & Le Bras, 2009) using three different frequency bands. This study also
examines the inclusion of high frequency vocabulary over a two year course of French
rather than each year level individually. First, however, overall vocabulary coverage of the
textbooks will be addressed.
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Vocabulary Coverage

The first set of data analysed was the overall vocabulary coverage of the twelve first year
and six second year textbooks. This type of analysis focuses on written word forms that
have been lemmatised according to the same specifications used by Lonsdale & Le Bras
(2009) in the creation of A Frequency Dictionary of French. It should be noted that only
five first year and one second year textbook included the spoken forms of the words within
the in-text audio that is provided for free. The rest of the textbooks offer the spoken forms
for a fee via premium access to their companion websites. The content of these audio files
will be analysed in Chapter 5. Therefore, the current analysis is concerned with vocabulary
that all of the textbooks provide in written form and not necessarily in spoken form.

Active and Passive Vocabulary

The types of vocabulary items that appear in textbooks can be placed into two categories:
active and passive vocabulary. According to Davies & Face (2006, p. 135), “active
vocabulary is the vocabulary that students are expected to learn and be able to use, and is
generally the vocabulary included in the chapter vocabulary lists.” Passive vocabulary, on
the other hand, tends to appear most often in reading passages and students are not required
to learn these words for productive purposes, but rather for recognition purposes.

The textbooks make a distinction between active and passive vocabulary by using various
terms to describe their differences. Textbook 1K indicates that the end of chapter lists are
“active” vocabulary, while 1I qualifies the passive vocabulary as “additional” and
“marginal” and specifies that it is “not included in the basic vocabulary listed at the end of
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the chapter.” Textbook 1E uses the terms productive and receptive to differentiate the two
types of vocabulary, and indicates that “each chapter ends with Vocabulaire, a list of the
words and expressions that you should be able to use in your own speech and writing.”
Textbook 1H explains that the end of chapter lists include active vocabulary that students
are “responsible for knowing on all levels (their meaning, gender, form, and
pronunciation.)” Textbook 1B is the only textbook to include both active and passive
vocabulary in the end of chapter lists, but these two groups of vocabulary are explicitly
separated and labelled as basic and supplementary vocabulary, respectively:
The Vocabulaire de base (basic vocabulary) for each lesson contains the words and
expressions that you are responsible for learning to use in speaking and in writing.
The Vocabulaire supplémentaire [supplementary vocabulary] for each lesson
contains words and expressions that you should be able to recognize when you hear
or read them.

Only one textbook, 1F, specifies that the end of chapter lists contain vocabulary items that
are “intended primarily for recognition” and “students are not expected to learn all of the
words for active use.” The inclusion of both active and passive vocabulary in 1F’s end of
chapter lists – without explicitly identifying which type each vocabulary items belongs to –
explains why this particular textbook has the highest number of vocabulary items of all of
the textbooks, as shown in Table 3. For the remainder of the textbooks, Total Words refers
to active vocabulary only.
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First Year Textbooks
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L
Average:

Total Words
1,173
938
1,352
1,892
1,690
2,363
1,379
1,443
1,089
1,405
1,762
1,347
1,486

Second Year Textbooks
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F
Average:

Total Words
1,818
1,204
904
733
1,167
633
1,077

Table 3: Vocabulary coverage of first and second year textbooks.

After lemmatising the individual words found in each end of chapter vocabulary list,
repetitions were deleted. Therefore, Total Words refers to the overall number of types
rather than tokens that appear in each textbook (Nation, 2001). The total words, as shown
in Table 3, ranged from 938 to 2,363 for first year and 633 to 1,818 for second year. On
average, first year textbooks included 1,486 words, while second year textbooks included
1,077 words.

For first year textbooks, the book which includes the most words, 1F with 2,363 words,
contains 2.5 times as many words as the book with the fewest number of words, 1B with
938 words. Excluding textbook 1F’s count of vocabulary - since it is impossible to
determine how many of the words are considered active or passive - the average active
vocabulary coverage for the remaining eleven first year textbooks is 1,406 words, which is
not significantly different from the original average of 1,486 words for all twelve
textbooks. However, the difference between the textbooks with the least and most active
words is still significant, with 1B at 938 words and 1D with twice as many at 1,892 words.
For second year textbooks, the book which includes the most words, 2A with 1,818 words,
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contains 2.8 times as many words as the book with the fewest number of words, 2F with
633 words.

This large range of vocabulary sizes in the textbooks indicates a lack of consensus among
the textbooks on how many words should be included. Furthermore, only one first year
textbook included more than 2,000 vocabulary words (as shown in Table 3), the figure
which has often been cited as the minimum number of words needed for basic
communication (Nation, 2001) as well as the figure after which “the chances of meeting
less common words drop off rather sharply” (Cobb & Horst, 2004). However, if the 2,000
words were taught over a two year course of French, these words would need to be
included among the vocabulary found in the first and second year textbooks used together
for two years. Therefore, an analysis of the total number of words included over a two year
course is needed.

Two Year Course

If a two year course of French used a first and second year textbook from the same
publishing company, the total number of words offered by these textbooks is shown in
Table 4. For example, if textbook 1A were used with textbook 2E, a total of 1,965 words
would be included. This figure was found by comparing the active vocabulary lists of both
textbooks to determine the number of words that are shared between them, i.e. how many
words from the first year textbook are repeated in the second year textbook. For textbook
1A, 375 of its 1,173 words are shared with textbook 2E. Therefore, there are 798 words
unique to textbook 1A, 375 words shared among the two textbooks, and 792 words unique
to textbook 2E. These three figures added together amount to 1,965 words.
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Unique to 1st year Shared Words Unique to 2nd year Total Words
1A + 2E
798
375
792
1965
1C + 2D
1096
256
477
1829
1D + 2A
1162
730
1088
2980
1E + 2C
1321
369
535
2225
1H + 2B
1100
343
862
2305
Averages:
1095
414
751
2261
Table 4: Vocabulary coverage over a two year course

The average number of words unique to first year textbooks is 1,095, while the average
number of words unique to second year textbooks is 31% lower at 751 words. The average
number of shared words between first and second year textbooks is 414 words, which
means that 38% of the first year vocabulary is repeated in the second year textbooks. These
figures probably reflect the fact that these first and second year textbooks were not
designed as a series to be used together, i.e. no second year textbook is considered a
continuation of any one first year textbook. None of the publishing companies recommend
which textbooks to use for a two year course. Because of this and the fact that second year
French students often exhibit a wide range of levels of proficiency in French, second year
textbooks have no clear foundation on which to base the choice of vocabulary.

Adding the average number of words for those that are unique to first year textbooks,
shared between first and second year textbooks, and unique to second year textbooks
amounts to 2,261 words over a two year course (as shown in Table 4.) This covers the
figure of 2,000 words that Nation (2001) recommends for basic communication and which
Cobb (2014) has found to account for 92% lexical coverage of a French text. Even so, it is
not only a question of how many words but also which words should comprise the 2,000
words, and for this a comparison of the vocabulary found in the textbooks with the most
frequent words found in A Frequency Dictionary of French (Lonsdale & Le Bras, 2009) is
warranted.
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High-frequency vocabulary coverage

The second set of data analysed was comparisons of vocabulary found in the textbooks to
A Frequency Dictionary of French (Lonsdale & Le Bras, 2009), which Cobb (2014) has
also used in his latest research of lexical coverage of frequency bands in French. Each
textbook’s vocabulary was compared to three different frequency bands of dictionary
entries: the entire dictionary comprised of all 5,000 words, the top 2,000 words, and the top
N words, where N equals the number of vocabulary words included in each individual
textbook.

Top 5,000 Comparison: Quantitative Results

The quantitative results of the comparison between the textbook vocabulary and the entire
frequency dictionary (all 5,000 entries) are summarised in Table 5. For each textbook, the
total number of words is given, followed by the total number of those words found in the
frequency dictionary. The percentage indicates how much of the vocabulary in the
textbook is indeed among the most frequent words of French as determined by the
frequency dictionary.
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First Year
Textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L
Average:

Total
Words
1173
938
1352
1892
1690
2363
1379
1443
1089
1405
1762
1347
1486

Among top
5,000
892
788
1023
1221
1148
1535
1069
1022
768
1068
1304
882
1060

Second Year
Textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F
Average:

%
76.04%
84.01%
75.67%
64.53%
67.93%
64.96%
77.52%
70.82%
70.52%
76.01%
74.01%
65.48%
72.29%

Total
Words
1818
1204
904
733
1167
633
1077

Among top
5,000
1107
773
477
487
837
506
698

%
60.89%
64.20%
52.77%
66.44%
71.72%
79.94%
65.99%

Table 5: Comparison of textbook vocabulary to top 5,000 words in frequency dictionary

On average, 72% of the vocabulary in first year textbooks and 66% of the vocabulary in
second year textbooks are among the top 5,000 most frequent words – however, it is more
significant to note that 28% of the words in first year textbooks and 34% of the words in
second year textbooks are not high frequency words that are found in the frequency
dictionary.

It is also interesting to note that textbooks with the highest number of total words, such as
1D and 1F, do not have the highest percentages of shared words between the textbooks and
frequency dictionary. Textbook 1K, on the other hand, includes the third highest number of
total words and yet has a percentage of shared words that is nearly 10% higher than either
1D or 1F. The fact that a textbook may include more words than other textbooks does not
necessarily mean, therefore, that it will include more high-frequency words.

Over a two year course, the average number of high-frequency words out of the top 5,000
offered by these textbooks is 1,464 words. Similar to Table 4, Table 6 illustrates the
unique, shared, and total words if a first and second year textbook from the same
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publishing company were used. Table 6, however, only includes words in the textbooks
that are also among the top 5,000 words in the frequency dictionary. Even though
textbooks 1A and 2E together included a total of 1,965 words (as shown in Table 4), the
total for the top 5,000 words included in these two textbooks is 1,400 words.

1A + 2E
1C + 2D
1D + 2A
1E + 2C
1H + 2B
Averages:

Unique to 1st year Shared Words Unique to 2nd year Total Words
563
329
508
1400
809
214
273
1296
648
573
534
1755
889
259
218
1366
730
292
482
1504
728
333
403
1464

Table 6: Vocabulary coverage over a two year course of words in the textbooks that are among the top
5,000 words in the frequency dictionary

Whether considering the first year and second year textbooks individually or together, the
quantitative results for the top 5,000 comparison show that the textbooks offer less than the
figure of 2,000 words that Nation (2001) recommends for basic communication.

Top 5,000 Comparison: Qualitative Results

In this section, qualitative results of the top 5,000 comparison are presented in terms of
which words were found in the textbooks, but not in the frequency dictionary, and which
words were found in the frequency dictionary, but not found in the textbooks. Following
Davies & Face’s (2006) terminology in their analysis of high frequency vocabulary of
Spanish textbooks, these two categories will be called over-represented and underrepresented, respectively.
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Over-represented

Words that were found among all twelve first year textbooks’ vocabulary lists, but which
were absent from the frequency dictionary, include eight words: cravate (tie), jambon
(ham), jean (jeans), jupe (skirt), tarte (pie), tasse (cup), neiger (to snow), and marron
(brown). These words are all examples of concrete concepts for which an image or picture
can be included in the textbooks to illustrate their meanings, but more significantly, these
words can be sorted into four distinct topics that are present in all of the first year
textbooks: clothing, food, weather and colours.

The fact that these lower frequency words are included in all of the first year textbooks
indicates that vocabulary selection is not based on frequency, but rather chapter topic.
Textbooks seem to have included as many words as possible to complete each topic, which
differs from Nation and Macalister’s (2010) argument that the most important criterion for
vocabulary selection is frequency rather than topic. Among the textbooks in this study, it
appears that topic drives vocabulary selection, rather than vocabulary driving topic
selection.

In fact, only three books address the issue of frequency: 1H includes “high-frequency
expressions” while 1K contains “high-frequency vocabulary” and 2E is organized around
“high-frequency functions of language” though no explanation for how these were
determined to be high-frequency is given. Due to the absence of any mention of corpusbased research, it may have been based on intuitions of frequency rather than frequency
data. Instead of frequency, many of the textbooks indicate that they offer a
“communicative approach” (1F) or an “emphasis on communicative interactions” (1K)
with a “functional/task-based syllabus” (1I). The chapter topics integrate the functions,
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structures and vocabulary that seem directly related to each other, such as ordering at a
restaurant, the partitive article and types of food and drink. The vocabulary is selected
according to the overall topic and how well the words complete the functional phrases.
However, a potential problem of choosing words based on topic is that the vocabulary is
introduced in semantic sets or as hyponyms under a superordinate term, which recent
research (Bolger & Zapata, 2011; Erten & Tekin, 2008; Finkbeiner & Nicol, 2003;
Tinkham, 1993; Waring, 1997) suggests actually hinders rather than facilitates vocabulary
acquisition.

Furthermore, vocabulary which is based on topics and categorised into semantic sets tends
to include concrete concepts rather than abstract concepts (Davies & Face, 2006). The
eight words over-represented in the first year textbooks were not necessarily chosen
because they represent concrete concepts, but rather because they fit neatly into the
semantic sets chosen for each topic, which happen to cover more concrete concepts. For
example, in the chapter based on clothing, textbook 1A introduces the question Qu’est-ce
que vous portez en cours ? (What clothes do you wear to class ?) and the response Je
porte... (I’m wearing...) with several examples of types of clothing that are to be placed
into the response. Substituting hyponyms for each other within a functional phrase often
requires concrete concepts. Therefore, the topic determines the functions for the chapter,
while the vocabulary is chosen as support for the functions, or to “fill in the slots in the
drills” (Folse, 2004, p. 24) that are used to practice the functional phrases. The ability to
talk about specific topics rather than the ability to talk across a wide range of topics
appears to be the motivation for including vocabulary based on chapter topics.

For second year textbooks, there were no words found in all six books that were not found
in the frequency dictionary. However, the majority (4 out of 6) of second year textbooks
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included 15 words that are not found in the frequency dictionary: animé (animated), ça
(this/that/it), canne (cane, stick), chèvre (goat), colon (colonist), documentaire
(documentary), épouvante (horror), fac (university), intrigue (intrigue, plot), poire (pear),
poivron (pepper), salade (salad), sous-titre (subtitle), western (western), yaourt (yogurt).
Six of these words refer to food, such as canne and chèvre which are often found in the
expressions canne à sucre (sugar cane) and fromage de chèvre (goat’s cheese). Six of these
words refer to films or genres of film, e.g. film d’épouvante (horror film). These categories
of food and film are not surprising considering that many of the second year textbooks are
organised around different regions of the French-speaking world. The topics tend to focus
on the history of French colonisation in these areas as well as the food that is important or
unique to each one, such as sugar cane in Guadeloupe and Martinique. Using films to
discover French and Francophone culture is also a common strategy of second year
textbooks. One textbook even uses ten French-language films as the organising principle
for each chapter.

For both first and second year textbooks, the qualitative results for over-represented words
indicate that topic determines the vocabulary in the textbooks and not frequency.
Expectations about the development and nature of what foreign language textbooks should
include or should look like may explain this focus on topic. Nation (2000) argues that
vocabulary is often presented according to topics in textbooks because it seems logical to
offer complete lexical coverage of a certain topic all at once while Folse (2004) maintains
this is due to the ease of designing language learning materials in this manner. Therefore, it
appears that there is a conflict between researchers’ recommendations of using frequency
for vocabulary selection and the topics and related functions that determine which words
are included in the textbooks.
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Under-represented

Examining which words are included in the frequency dictionary but are not in any of the
end of chapter vocabulary lists in the 12 first year textbooks, the majority of the words are
nouns (1,342), verbs (644), adjectives (523), and adverbs (136). The other parts of speech
only account for 31 words: 6 conjunctions, 8 interjections, 12 prepositions, and 5
pronouns. Such a low number of these function words is not surprising however,
considering that these parts of speech in the frequency dictionary account for only 2.5% of
the words. Nouns account for 52.5% of the dictionary, while verbs and adjectives both
account for 20%, and adverbs, 5%. Table 7 and Table 8 provide the top 20 most frequent
adjectives, nouns, verbs and adverbs6 found in the dictionary that are not found in any of
the 12 first year textbooks’ vocabulary lists.

6

The glosses and parts of speech found in the following tables are provided in A Frequency Dictionary of

French. English glosses were not always given even if the part of speech was included, however, such as the
noun surtout (overcoat) in Table 10.
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adjectives
frequency
1
142
2
455
3
484
4
518
5
600
6
610
7
622
8
658
9
828
10
879
11
893
12
992
13
996
14
1105
15
1107
16
1142
17
1155
18
1160
19
1163
20
1214
nouns
1
223
2
262
3
315
4
318
5
365
6
378
7
383
8
388
9
405
10
414
11
416
12
424
13
440
14
447
15
455
16
457
17
461
18
484
19
496
20
515

lemma
tel
entier
futur
objectif
bref
capable
local
total
fédéral
capital
honorable
central
officiel
moindre
logique
vaste
global
relatif
maximum
parlementaire

gloss
such
whole
future
objective
brief
capable
local
total
federal
capital
honourable
central
official
least
logical
vast
global
relative
maximum
parliamentary

p.o.s.
adj, det, pro
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n
adj, adv, n
adj
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n
adj
adj, n
adj, n
adj
adj, n
adj
adj
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n

situation
mesure
intérêt
détail
présence
peuple
position
effort
peine
voix
base
député
type
principe
entier
aide
commission
futur
accord
limite

situation
measure
interest
detail
presence
people
position
effort
effort, trouble
voice
base
deputy
type
principle
whole, full
help, assistance
commission
future
agreement
limit

n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
adj, n
n
n
adj, n
n
n

Table 7: Top 20 most frequent adjectives and nouns found in dictionary but not in any of the 12 first
year textbooks’ vocabulary lists
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verbs
frequency
1
316
2
319
3
324
4
346
5
391
6
395
7
454
8
493
9
494
10
495
11
499
12
544
13
565
14
575
15
585
16
589
17
601
18
639
19
644
20
656
adverbs
1
98
2
166
3
246
4
275
5
411
6
439
7
560
8
600
9
614
10
615
11
770
12
779
13
888
14
974
15
1013
16
1021
17
1025
18
1172
19
1177
20
1197

lemma
mener
appartenir
concerner
atteindre
tirer
juger
marquer
disparaître
priver
constituer
obliger
charger
parvenir
convaincre
opposer
traiter
nommer
ignorer
fixer
viser

gloss
to lead
to belong to
to concern
to reach
to pull
to judge
to mark
to disappear
to deprive of
to constitute
to require, force, oblige
to charge, load
to reach, achieve
to convince
to oppose
to treat, handle
to name
to ignore
to fix, arrange, set
to aim

p.o.s.
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v

ainsi
soit
également
quant
lors
notamment
c’est-à-dire
bref
auprès
simplement
toutefois
particulièrement
directement
outre
complètement
certes
désormais
au-delà
etc.
précisément

thus
either...or
also
as for
at the time of
notably
that is to say
brief
nearby, close to
simply
however
particularly
directly
besides
completely
indeed, certainly
from now on
beyond
etc.
precisely

adv
adv, conj
adv
adv
adv
adv
adv
adj, adv, n
adv
adv
adv, conj
adv
adv
adv, n, prep
adv, n
adv
adv
adv, n
adv
adv

Table 8: Top 20 most frequent verbs and adverbs found in dictionary but not in any of the 12 first year
textbooks’ vocabulary lists
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In contrast to the words that were found in all of the first year textbooks’ vocabulary lists,
the words that were found in the dictionary but not in any of the first year textbooks’
vocabulary lists represent abstract concepts that are much more difficult to place into
concrete categories on which each textbook chapter is based. With chapter topics such as
food, clothing, and transportation, it is difficult to assign words in Table 7 and Table 8
such as honorable (honourable) or principe (principle) to these categories. In addition, it is
more difficult to use photos or drawings to illustrate these abstract concepts within the
chapters, which points to a pedagogical issue.

Table 9 provides the most frequent prepositions, pronouns, conjunctions, and interjections
found in the dictionary but not found in the first year textbooks’ vocabulary lists. These
function words are difficult to assign to a concrete category or to represent visually with
images, unlike the content words in the previous two tables.
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prepositions
freq.
lemma
404
afin
406
malgré
596
d'après
795
durant
974
outre
1151 envers
1376 vis-à-vis
1629 dessus
2628 dessous
3058 dedans
3513 via
4786 hormis
pronouns
142
tel
1379 elle-même
3222 quiconque
3511 nous-mêmes
3940 autrui
conjunctions
166
soit
256
lorsque
770
toutefois
975
tandis
1271 néanmoins
3243 quoique
interjections
1405 ah
2262 dieu
2376 merde
3871 hé
3952 hélas
3984 diable
4938 hum
4965 ha

gloss
in order to
despite, in spite of
according to
during
besides
toward
face to face
above
below
inside
via
save, but

p.o.s.
prep
prep
prep
prep
adv, n, prep
n, prep
n, prep
adv, n, prep
adv, n, prep
adv, n, prep
prep
prep

such
herself
whoever, anyone
ourselves
others

adj, det, pro
pro
pro
pro
pro

either...or
when
however
while
nevertheless
although, though

adv, conj
conj
adv, conj
conj
adv, conj
conj

ah, oh
god
shit, crap
hey
alas
devil
um, uh
oh

intj
intj, n
intj, n
intj
intj
intj, n
intj
intj

Table 9: Most frequent prepositions, pronouns, conjunctions and interjections found in frequency
dictionary but not in first year textbooks’ vocabulary lists

Most of the prepositions in Table 9 are not used to indicate physical location, which is
perhaps why they were not included in the textbooks. Prepositions such as afin (in order to)
or malgré (in spite of) cannot be represented visually as easily as dans (in) or sur (on) and
they may also be associated with particular grammatical rules, such as the use of the
subjunctive mood. The lack of interjections in the textbooks is not surprising considering
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that not one textbook includes interjections in the index, unlike the other parts of speech
which are all included. Overall, the words in Table 7 through Table 9 show that first year
textbooks tend not to include abstract words that do not fit into chapter topics or that are
difficult to represent visually within the chapters.

Similar to the first year textbooks, the words that are included in the dictionary but not
found in any of the second year textbooks’ vocabulary lists are mostly nouns (1,594), verbs
(685), adjectives (630) and adverbs (189) while the other parts of speech are considerably
lower: 18 interjections, 15 pronouns, 10 conjunctions, and 8 prepositions.
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adjectives
frequency
1
89
2
147
3
175
4
215
5
216
6
282
7
292
8
350
9
374
10
445
11
501
12
511
13
513
14
518
15
599
16
610
17
611
18
619
19
622
20
625
nouns
1
34
2
76
3
79
4
89
5
116
6
147
7
148
8
160
9
162
10
171
11
178
12
193
13
215
14
216
15
231
16
235
17
249
18
253
19
259
20
268

lemma
pendant
général
possible
important
présent
international
vrai
différent
américain
européen
passé
responsable
tôt
objectif
riche
capable
canadien
contraire
local
extérieur

gloss
during; pendant
general
possible
important
present
international
true
different
American
European
past
responsible
early
objective
rich
capable
Canadian
opposite, contrary
local
exterior

p.o.s.
adj, prep, n
adj, n
adj
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n
adj, adv, n
adj
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n, prep
adj, n
adj, adv
adj, n
adj, n
adj
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n
adj, n

si
an
monsieur
pendant
penser
général
moment
gouvernement
devenir
nom
mois
pourquoi
important
présent
toucher
surtout
nombre
quatre
exemple
président

if, yes
year
mister, sir
during; pendant
thinker; to think
general
moment
government
future; to become
name
month
why
important
present
touch; to touch
especially
number
four
example
president

adv, conj, n
n
n
adj, prep, n
n, v
adj, n
n
n
n, v
n
n
adv, conj, n
adj, n
adj, n
n, v
adv, n
n
det, n
n
n

Table 10: Top 20 most frequent adjectives and nouns found in dictionary but not in any of the 6 second
year textbooks’ vocabulary lists
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verbs
frequency
1
116
2
139
3
162
4
180
5
196
6
200
7
210
8
224
9
231
10
255
11
269
12
271
13
302
14
316
15
322
16
324
17
332
18
336
19
338
20
346
adverbs
1
30
2
34
3
44
4
96
5
130
6
166
7
190
8
192
9
193
10
233
11
235
12
246
13
247
14
284
15
292
16
312
17
361
18
410
19
460
20
481

lemma
penser
commencer
devenir
sembler
laisser
répondre
accepter
offrir
toucher
considérer
exister
refuser
assurer
mener
risquer
concerner
créer
chercher
proposer
atteindre

gloss
to think
to begin
to become
to seem
to let
to answer
to accept
to offer
to touch
to consider
to exist
to refuse
to assure
to lead
to risk
to concern
to create
to look for
to suggest
to reach

p.o.s.
n, v
v
n, v
v
v
v
v
v
n, v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v
v

mais
si
aussi
depuis
seulement
soit
peut-être
maintenant
pourquoi
aujourd’hui
surtout
également
ci
oui
vrai
longtemps
vraiment
parfois
pourtant
presque

but
if
also
since
only
either...or
maybe
now
why
today
especially
also
this one, here
yes
true
a long time
truly, really, very
sometimes
yet, nonetheless
almost

adv, conj, intj
adv, conj, n
adv, conj
adv, prep
adv
adv, conj
adv
adv
adv, conj, n
adv
adv, n
adv
adv, pro
adv, n
adj, adv, n
adv
adv
adv
adv
adv

Table 11: Top 20 most frequent verbs and adverbs found in dictionary but not in any of the 6 second
year textbooks’ vocabulary lists
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Table 12 provides the most frequent prepositions, pronouns, conjunctions and interjections
found in the dictionary but not found in the second year textbooks’ vocabulary lists.

prepositions
freq.
lemma
89
pendant
96
depuis
501
passé
805
derrière
974
outre
1376 vis-à-vis
3058 dedans
3090 touchant
pronouns
31
nous
38
elle
54
cela
74
dont
161
eux
247
ci
323
chacun
522
lui-même
732
ceci
1379 elle-même
1527 moi-même
2514 quelques-uns
3222 quiconque
3511 nous-mêmes
3940 autrui
conjunctions
30
mais
33
ou
34
si
44
aussi
145
donc
166
soit
193
pourquoi
229
ni
770
toutefois
1170 sinon
interjections
30
mais
736
d'accord
889
euh
1070 merci
1361 oh
1405 ah

gloss
during
since
past
behind
besides
face to face
inside
touching

adj, n, prep
adv, prep
adj, n, prep
adv, n, prep
adv, n, prep
n, prep
adv, n, prep
adj, prep

we, use
she, her
that, it
whose, of which
them
this one, here
each
himself
this
herself
myself
some, a few
whoever, anyone
ourselves
others

pro
pro
pro
pro
pro
adv, pro
pro
pro
pro
pro
pro
pro
pro
pro
pro

but
or
if, whether
also
therefore
either...or
why
neither...nor
however
otherwise, or

adv, conj, intj
conj
adv, conj, n
adv, conj
conj
adv, conj
adv, conj, n
conj
adv, conj
conj

but
ok
er, um, uh
thank you
oh
ah, oh

adv, conj, intj
intj
intj
intj, n
intj
intj
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p.o.s.

1692
1928
2076
2205
2376
3722
3871
3952
3968
4564
4938
4965

eh
ouais
hein
salut
merde
tiens
hé
hélas
adieu
bravo
hum
ha

hey, uh
yeah
eh, huh
hi
shit, crap
here
hey
alas
farewell
bravo, well done
um, uh
oh

intj
intj
intj
intj, n
intj, n
adj,intj
intj
intj
intj,n
intj,n
intj
intj

Table 12: Most frequent interjections, prepositions, conjunctions, and pronouns found in dictionary
but not in second year textbooks

Tables 10 through 12 provide more support for the notion that textbooks include more
concrete than abstract words. In addition, second year textbooks exclude many high
frequency words that were likely to have already been included in first year textbooks and
did not need to be included in second year textbooks. This explains why very frequent
words such as subject pronouns (nous, elle) and coordinating conjunctions (mais, ou) are
not found in the active vocabulary lists of second year textbooks, as it is doubtful that a
student would be able to take a second year French class without already knowing these
frequent function words. Moreover, adjectives such as américain (American) and canadien
(Canadian) are missing from second year textbooks even though all of the textbooks were
designed for the North American market. Not including such words that are highly relevant
to the users of the textbooks appears to indicate an assumption that students have already
learned them and that they do not need to be highlighted as active vocabulary.

The results of the top 5,000 comparison indicate that the textbooks draw upon vocabulary
items from outside of the entries found in the frequency dictionary. Whether or not
vocabulary can be assigned to the topics on which the chapters are based appears most to
determine their inclusion or exclusion. Second year textbooks may also take into
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consideration the assumption that students have already learned certain words during the
first year of study and therefore, they do not need to be repeated in a second year textbook.

Top 2,000 Comparison: Quantitative Results

At the introductory and even intermediate level of French study, depending on the
language program’s goals, offering 2,000 words is perhaps more reasonable or feasible
than 5,000 words. In addition, Cobb’s (2014) analysis of lexical coverage in French
indicates that the 2,000 most frequent words account for 92% of written text. Thus the
active vocabulary lists of the textbooks were compared to the top 2,000 entries in the
frequency dictionary. Table 13 shows the results of this comparison. The rate of inclusion
of the top 2,000 most frequent words in first year textbooks is only 48% while the figure
for second year textbooks is 41%.

First
Year
Textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L
Average:

Total
Words
1173
938
1352
1892
1690
2363
1379
1443
1089
1405
1762
1347
1486

Among
top 2,000
614
553
705
756
735
947
717
662
515
733
832
555
693

%
52.34%
58.96%
52.14%
39.96%
43.49%
40.08%
51.99%
45.88%
47.29%
52.17%
47.22%
41.20%
47.73%

Second
Year
Textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F
Average:

Total
Words
1818
1204
904
733
1167
633
1077

Among
top 2,000

646 35.53%
462 38.37%
267 29.54%
303 41.34%
533 45.67%
342 54.03%
426 40.75%

Table 13: Comparison of textbook vocabulary to top 2,000 words in frequency dictionary

77

%

Once again, it is more significant that 52% of the vocabulary in first year textbooks and
59% of the vocabulary in second year textbooks is not among the 2,000 most frequent
words of French. Over a two year course using textbooks from the same publishing
companies, the average number of these top 2,000 most frequent words included is 908
words (see Table 14). This indicates that students may not be exposed to the high
frequency vocabulary needed for basic communication (Nation 2001) over a two year
period, even if they may be able to communicate on the topics found in the textbooks. This
finding further indicates a tension between these two learner needs of frequency and topic.

Unique to 1st year Shared Words
Unique to 2nd year Total Words
1A + 2E
358
256
277
1C + 2D
549
156
147
1D + 2A
372
384
262
1E + 2C
607
128
139
1H + 2B
440
222
241
Averages:
465
229
213

891
852
1018
874
903
908

Table 14: Vocabulary coverage over a two year course of words in the textbooks that are among the
top 2,000 words in the frequency dictionary

The fact that such a large number of low-frequency words are included in the chapter lists
of active vocabulary (that students are expected to comprehend and produce) provides
more support for the notion that the textbooks do not use corpus linguistics and frequency
data to inform the choice of vocabulary items.

Top 2,000 Comparison: Qualitative Results

The qualitative results of the top 2,000 comparison are quite similar to the results for the
top 5,000 comparison. In fact, words that were under-represented in the textbooks in the
top 2,000 comparison are the same as the words listed in Table 7 through Table 12 in the
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top 5,000 comparison section, excluding any words that have a frequency rating of higher
than 2,000. For words that were over-represented in the textbooks - found among all 12
first year textbooks but absent from the dictionary up to entry 2,000 - there were 41 nouns,
10 verbs, 5 adjectives and 1 interjection. Table 15 lists these words, sorted by part of
speech, and including their frequency rating between 2,001 and 5,000. Because words can
have more than one part of speech, they can be listed more than once though their actual
meaning in the textbooks may only represent one part of speech. For example, portable is
always presented as a noun in the textbooks meaning “mobile phone” or “laptop computer”
rather than as an adjective meaning “portable” or “wearable.”
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nouns
2007
2160
2174
2201
2205
2216
2269
2296
2365
2383
2472
2580
2618
2661
2671
2784
2848
3148
3387
3419
3458
3628
3638
3746
3748
3867
3883
3891
3892
3912
4002
4112
4194
4222
4419
4571
4594
4659
4670

séjour
coucher
verre
ordinateur
salut
musée
étage
cheveu
dîner
vêtement
jambe
glace
cuisine
nez
rose
dent
ingénieur
mademoiselle
cousin
chaise
bain
oncle
chaussure
manteau
grand-père
tennis
grand-mère
tante
chemise
orange
portable
beurre
gorge
poulet
costume
ski
vélo
soif
pantalon

stay
setting
glass
computer
hi
museum
floor
hair
dinner
clothing
leg
ice, ice cream
kitchen
nose
rose
tooth
engineer
miss
cousin
chair
bath
uncle
shoe
coat
grandfather
tennis
grandmother
aunt
shirt
orange
laptop, mobile
butter
throat
chicken
suit
ski
bike
thirst
pants

n
n,v
n
n
intj,n
n
n
n
n,v
n
n
n
n
n
adj,n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
adj,n
adj,n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n
n

verbs
2160
2194
2199
2322
2365
2538
2898
3503
3576
3771
4586

coucher
voyager
réveiller
adorer
dîner
amuser
détester
laver
habiller
dépêcher
pleuvoir

to lie down
to travel
to wake up
to adore
to dine
to have fun
to hate
to wash
to get dressed
to hurry
to rain

n,v
v
v
v
n,v
v
v
v
v
v
v

adjectives
2509 intelligent
2671 rose
3912 orange
4002 portable

intelligent
pink
orange
portable

adj
adj,n
adj,n
adj,n

interjections
2205 salut

hi

intj,n

Table 15: Words found in all first year textbooks that are not found in the frequency dictionary up to
2,000 (but are found in the dictionary up to 5,000)

Most of these words represent concrete concepts (especially the nouns) that can be easily
categorised according to broad topics such as furniture, family, places, etc. The adjectives

80

tend to be descriptors of people and their personality, mood or nationality. Once again,
they are easy to assign to categories or themes on which the textbook chapters are based.

For second year textbooks, only two words are common to all 6 books and are found
among the words ranked between 2,001 and 5,000 in the dictionary: the adjective gratuit
(free, gratuitous, unwarranted) with a frequency rating of 2,470 and the noun loyer (rent)
with a frequency rating of 4,230. Similar to the top 5,000 comparisons, a lack of common
words among all six second year textbooks shows a broader range of themes (and
therefore, a broader range of vocabulary) than the first year textbooks.

The results of the top 2,000 comparison provide more support for the argument that
textbook do not use frequency data to determine which vocabulary words are included or
excluded. It appears that concrete words are over-represented in the textbooks because they
fit very well into the chapter topics while abstract words are under-represented because
they fit less well. This analysis suggests that textbooks use topic as the organising principle
for vocabulary; however, research (Nation, 2000, 2001) has shown this to be problematic
as it can hinder vocabulary acquisition.
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Top N Comparison: Quantitative Results

Perhaps a better way of looking at vocabulary coverage is to compare the rate of inclusion
of high-frequency vocabulary using the total number of words in the textbooks rather than
2,000 or 5,000 words, considering that only one textbook included more than 2,000 words.
Therefore, if a textbook includes 1,405 words, as does textbook 1J, then its vocabulary
would be compared to the top 1,405 words in the frequency dictionary. Table 16 illustrates
the results of this top N comparison.

First
Year
Textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L
Average:

Total
Words
1173
938
1352
1892
1690
2363
1379
1443
1089
1405
1762
1347
1486

Among
top N
445
378
567
733
673
1055
595
544
375
613
770
433
598

%
37.94%
40.30%
41.94%
38.74%
39.82%
44.65%
43.15%
37.70%
34.44%
43.63%
43.70%
32.15%
39.85%

Second
Year
Textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F
Average:

Total
Words

Among
top N

1818
1204
904
733
1167
633
1077

%

599 32.95%
326 27.08%
153 16.92%
149 20.33%
375 32.13%
190 30.02%
299 26.57%

Table 16: Comparison of textbook vocabulary to top N words in frequency dictionary

The average percentage for first year textbooks (40%) is similar to the top 2,000 figure of
48% (see Table 13). The average percentage for second year textbooks is, however,
considerably lower at less than 27%. The lower percentages for second year textbooks can
be contributed to a reluctance to include vocabulary that was already covered (or assumed
to be covered) in first year textbooks, or perhaps simply to save space.
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Over a two year course, the average number of top N words included in the first and
second year textbooks combined is 727 words.

1A + 2E
1C + 2D
1D + 2A
1E + 2C
1H + 2B
Averages:

Unique to 1st year Shared Words Unique to 2nd year Total Words
248
197
178
623
478
89
60
627
370
363
236
969
571
102
51
724
366
178
149
693
407
186
135
727

Table 17: Vocabulary coverage over a two year course of words in the textbooks that are among the
top N words

The quantitative results of the top N comparison show a very low number of high
frequency words offered by the textbooks. Although the overall average number of words
offered over a two year course was determined to be 2,261 (see Table 4), the average
number of high frequency words (up to N for each year) included over a two year course is
only 727 words. This means that 68% of all of the vocabulary offered over two years is
lower frequency, and Nation (2001) argues that this sort of vocabulary may not be what
students need most.

Top N Comparison: Qualitative Results

As it is not possible to generalize the results of the top N comparisons for all of the
textbooks – since each textbook is compared to a different frequency list - an in-depth
analysis of one textbook’s Top N comparison is necessary. Textbook 1H was chosen
because the total number of words included (1,443) was closest to the overall average of
vocabulary coverage for first year textbooks (1,486).
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Of the 1,443 words in the textbook, 548 are among the top 1,443 words in the frequency
dictionary. Therefore, there are 895 words in the textbook that are not among the top 1,443
frequent words in dictionary and there are also 895 words in the top 1,443 words of the
dictionary that are not in the textbook.

Over-represented

Out of the 895 words in the textbook but not in the top 1,443 words of the dictionary, 481
words are among the frequent words ranked between 1,444 and 5,000 in the dictionary
while 414 words are not in the frequency dictionary at all. The sixteen chapters to which
these 414 low frequency words belong are sorted according to the percentage of low
frequency vocabulary found in each one, as shown in Table 18.

Topic

16
9
6
10
5
13
4

60
59
91
69
150
64
82

31
26
40
30
58
22
27

Low-freq.
/ total
words
51.7%
44.1%
44.0%
43.5%
38.7%
34.4%
32.9%

15

100

31

31.0%

14
11
12
2
7
3
8
1

99
90
76
112
73
80
65
169

30
24
17
22
14
12
9
21

30.3%
26.7%
22.4%
19.6%
19.2%
15.0%
13.8%
12.4%

Chapter

The arts
One's residence
Clothing and accessories
Holidays and other celebrations
Food stores and food items
Vacations and travel
Family members and pets
France's social and environmental
issues
A country's history and language(s)
Life's major milestones
City living
Personality and appearance
Entertainment and cultural events
Daily activities
Parts of the body
Alphabet, numbers, days and months

Lowfrequency
words

Total
words

Table 18: Percentage of vocabulary in each chapter of textbook 1H that is not in the frequency
dictionary
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Ten of the textbook’s sixteen chapters include low frequency vocabulary that accounts for
a quarter or more of the chapter’s total word count. Chapter 1 contains the fewest low
frequency words while chapter 16 contains the most, which follows Nation’s (2001)
recommendation that low frequency words be introduced after high frequency words.
However, the distribution of low frequency words among the other chapters indicates that
this pattern of introducing more low frequency words at the end of the textbook is not
consistent. Chapters 4 through 6, for example, include more low frequency words than
chapters 11 or 12.

For the most part, the low frequency words in each chapter correspond to the overall topic.
For the chapter on clothing and accessories, 32 of the words are also concrete nouns of
articles of clothing and accessories, while 5 are adjectives describing clothing, and 3 are
verbs describing physical appearance. In the chapter on one’s residence, 24 of the words
are nouns of objects found in one’s home. Table 19 and Table 20 list these words from the
two chapters, respectively.

85

nouns
baladeur
blouson
botte
bracelet
caméscope
carreau
casquette
chaussette
chemisier
collier
cravate
écharpe
éléphant7
foulard
gadget
gant
imperméable
ipod
jean
jupe
maillot
parapluie
pointure
pois
pull
pull-over
sandale
short
tailleur
talon
tee-shirt
veste

player (electronic)
jacket
boot
bracelet
camcorder
plaid
cap
sock
blouse
necklace
tie
scarf
elephant
scarf
device
glove
raincoat
iPod
jeans
skirt
jersey, undershirt
umbrella
shoe size
peas, dots
sweater
sweater
sandal
shorts
women's suit
heel
t-shirt
sports coat, blazer

adjectives
ample
foncé
moche
multicolore
rayé

loose (fitting)
dark
ugly
multicoloured
striped

verbs
maigrir
rajeunir
rougir

to lose weight
to become younger looking
to blush

Table 19: Low-frequency words found in the chapter on clothing and accessories in textbook 1H

7

Used in the expression à pattes d’éléphant (bell-bottomed).
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nouns
ado
armoire
ascenseur
aspirateur
baignoire
balai
balcon
cafetière
canapé
commode
couette
cuisinière
électroménager
étagère
four
frigo
grille-pain
lave-linge
lave-vaisselle
micro-onde
oreiller
rez-de-chaussée
sèche-linge
terrasse
ventilateur

teenager
wardrobe
elevator
vacuum
bathtub
broom
balcony
coffeemaker
couch
dresser
duvet
stove
appliances
shelf, bookcase
oven
fridge
toaster
washing machine
dishwasher
microwave
pillow
ground floor
clothes dryer
terrace, patio
fan

verbs
emménager

move in

Table 20: Low-frequency words found in the chapter on one’s residence in textbook 1H

Occasionally, some of the low-frequency words do not belong to the chapter topic, and is
included solely to illustrate a grammatical rule. Five of the thirty words in the chapter on
holidays and celebrations are adverbs ending in –ment: distraitement (absent-mindedly),
honnêtement (honestly), joliment (prettily, nicely), malhonnêtement (dishonestly,
improperly) and ponctuellement (punctually, promptly) because the grammatical rule for
forming adverbs by adding –ment to the adjective is taught in this particular chapter. From
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this evidence, it appears that the selection of vocabulary was driven by the topic chosen for
each chapter in addition to the grammatical rules taught within each chapter.

Under-represented

With regards to the 895 words that are among the top 1,443 entries of the dictionary but
not in the active vocabulary lists of textbook 1H, it was found that 602 of these words are
in fact included in the textbook but in other locations. Rather than appearing in the end of
chapter lists, they are included in the glossary at the back of the book. This glossary
“provides contextual meanings of French words” used throughout the entire text, however,
“it does not include proper nouns (unless presented as active vocabulary or unless the
French equivalent is quite different in spelling from English), most abbreviations,
adjectives that are exact cognates, past participles that are used as adjectives if the
infinitive is listed, or regular adverbs formed from adjectives listed.”

The twenty words with the highest frequency ratings that are not found in the active
vocabulary lists in the textbook are shown in Table 21. All of these words, except for ou
(or), in bold, are indeed found in the glossary as passive vocabulary.
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frequency
30
32
33
38
40
45
46
49
54
55
58
63
64
71
72
74
75
77
80

word
mais
comme
ou
elle
avant
celui
donner
fois
cela
entre
déjà
aucun
lui
sans
raison
dont
non
monde
demander

gloss
but
as, like
or
she, her
before
that, the one
to give
time
that, it
between
already
no, not any
him, (to) him/her
without
reason
whose, which
no
world
to ask

p.o.s.
adv, conj, intj
adv, conj
conj
pro
adj, adv, n, prep
pro
v
n
pro
prep
adv
adj, det, pro
pro
prep
n
pro
adv, n
n
v

Table 21: Highest frequency words not found in active vocabulary of textbook 1H, but found in the
frequency dictionary and passive vocabulary (glossary) of textbook 1H

Many of these words are often presented in the chapters as examples of different types of
grammatical functions, such as subject (elle), stressed (lui) or demonstrative pronouns
(celui). The end of chapter list includes many questions and expressions using je (I) and tu
/ vous (you) rather than including all of the subject pronouns. This explains why many high
frequency function words, such as elle which received a higher frequency rating (38) than
tu (112) or vous (50), are not found in the active vocabulary lists in the textbook, though
they are indeed found in glossary of the textbook.

It is interesting that such high frequency words are not considered active vocabulary by the
textbook. The word non (no) is introduced early in the textbook (chapter 2), but only in
sample responses to questions within the grammar section on basic negation. The subject
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pronouns are taught in chapter 1 of the textbook, while the stressed pronouns are taught in
chapter 9 yet neither end of chapter vocabulary lists includes these pronouns, except for the
subject pronouns tu and vous within sample questions. The demonstrative pronoun celui
and the relative pronoun dont are not introduced in the main chapters, but they are
mentioned in the sidebars referring students to the extra Par la suite grammar sections
which follows the main chapters at the end of the textbook.

Within the textbook chapters, there is a tendency to separate grammar and vocabulary in
such a way that function words such as pronouns, conjunctions or prepositions are not
considered vocabulary in the same way as nouns, verbs, or adjectives. Function words are
presented along with grammatical rules that guide their uses, but they are rarely included in
the end of chapter vocabulary lists. The prepositions “to indicate where something is
located” dans (in), derrière (behind), sous (under) and sur (on) are included in a sidebar
next to a section on classroom objects as well as the active vocabulary list of chapter 1,
while à (at, to, in), en (in), and de (from, of) are taught in chapter 4 in the section on
geographic locations. The only other prepositions included in the textbook are compound
prepositions used with de, and which also indicate locations: à côté de (next to), à droite de
(on the right), à gauche de (on the left), au milieu de (in the middle), en face de (across
from), près de (near), and loin de (far from). The prepositions in Table 21 that are not
found in the active vocabulary lists do not express a physical location (sans “without” and
avant “before”) or are not used with de (such as entre “between”) even though it might
express a physical location. The high frequency conjunctions mais (but), comme (as, like)
and ou (or) are also absent from the active vocabulary lists, as the only grammar section on
conjunctions covers those used with the simple future tense (quand / lorsque “when” and
dès que / aussitôt que “as soon as”), which are presented in chapter 11.
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These function words appear to be excluded from the chapter vocabulary lists since they do
not belong to the overall chapter theme as well as concrete nouns or verbs do or because
they do not relate to the grammatical structures introduced in the chapter. Nevertheless,
many of these high-frequency vocabulary items, such as function words, are included in
the textbooks, but as passive vocabulary rather than active vocabulary. In addition, many
of the adjectives and nouns that are found in the glossary but not in the end of chapter lists
are exact or close cognates to their English counterparts (at least in written form). These
cognates may be easier to learn and to remember than non-cognate words (de Groot &
Keijzer, 2000), and this perhaps also explains why the paragraph before the glossary
claims that cognates are not included – although some cognates are in fact listed, such as
national, social, and simple.

Although the textbooks indicate that active vocabulary is meant to be learned for both
productive and receptive purposes while passive vocabulary is meant to be learned for
receptive purposes only, the qualitative data of the Top N analysis show the categories of
active and passive vocabulary do not always correspond to the categories of productive and
receptive vocabulary. Subject pronouns, conjunctions and prepositions tend to be included
as passive vocabulary, yet there is no evidence that students are expected to recognize
these words rather than to be able to produce them.
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Summary of Results

The results of the three comparisons between the textbook vocabulary and the frequency
dictionary yielded similar quantitative and qualitative results. Overall, the textbook
vocabulary consisted of fewer high frequency words than Nation’s (2001) and Cobb and
Horst’s (2004) figure of 2,000 words. Although first year textbooks offered, on average,
1,486 words and second year textbooks offered an average of 1,077 words, the rates of
inclusion of high-frequency words were considerably lower. For the first comparison, 28%
of the vocabulary in first year textbooks and 34% of the vocabulary in second year
textbooks were not among the top 5,000 most frequent words. The percentages nearly
doubled when the vocabulary was compared to the top 2,000 most frequent words: 52% of
the vocabulary in first year textbooks and 59% of the vocabulary in second year textbooks
were not among these 2,000 words. For the Top N analysis, where the total word count for
each textbook was used as the basis for comparison rather than 5,000 or 2,000, the
percentages were even higher. For first year textbooks, 60% of the vocabulary was not
included and for second year textbooks, 73% of the vocabulary was not included among
the top N entries in the frequency dictionary.

The analysis of a combination of a first year and a second year textbook also showed that
the textbooks included fewer high-frequency words than recommended by researchers
(Cobb & Horst, 2004; Nation, 2001) over a two year course of French. Adding together the
number of words found in first year and second year textbooks and subtracting the number
of words that were repeated in second year yielded the total number of words included
over a two year course, provided that the two textbooks (from the same publishing
company) were used. The overall average number of words was found to be 2,261 words,
but the frequency comparisons yielded lower figures for each level. For the top 5,000

92

comparison, the total average was 1,464 words and for the top 2,000 comparison, 908
words. The average for the top N comparison was only 727 words.

Discussion

The quantitative results indicate that frequency was not used as the guiding principle for
selecting vocabulary to be included in the textbooks. The qualitative results indicate that
the choice of vocabulary was based on the chapter topics. Words that were overrepresented in the textbooks’ vocabulary lists, but not found in the frequency dictionary,
most often tended to be concrete nouns and hyponyms of a superordinate term, i.e. cravate
(tie), jean (jeans) and jupe (skirt) are articles of clothing. Conversely, the words that were
under-represented in the textbooks’ vocabulary lists, but found in the frequency dictionary,
tended to be abstract concepts. Yet it was not the concreteness or abstractness of a word
that appears to have determined whether it was included or excluded from the textbooks.
Similar to what Davies and Face (2006) found in their vocabulary analysis of Spanish
textbooks, the topics chosen for each chapter determined the vocabulary.

All of the textbooks - except the second year textbook whose chapters are organized by
French-language films - present vocabulary words in semantic sets. Many studies (Bolger
& Zapata, 2011; Erten & Tekin, 2008; Finkbeiner & Nicol, 2003; Tinkham, 1993; Waring,
1997) have shown, however, that introducing vocabulary in semantic sets may hinder
acquisition and make the words harder to learn and remember at the beginning stages of
study. According to Nation (2000), the most frequent words within a semantic set should
be presented first, and once those words have been learned by the students, the rest of the
words can be introduced. Nevertheless, the constraints of textbook design which focuses
on topics may not allow for opportunities to review vocabulary throughout the chapters. In
93

general, all of the vocabulary related to each semantic set is presented in one chapter only
within each textbook.

The reasons for choosing certain words to be included in the textbooks, as Walz first
indicated in his textbook analysis, appear to be “simply because they exist and not because
of any usefulness or frequency” (1986, p. 17). Current textbooks justify their choice of
vocabulary by using a communicative approach and a functional/notional syllabus as the
content organizer of the entire textbook. Although Nation (2000) advised against
presenting vocabulary in functions, situations or grammatical structures, this is indeed the
predominant structure of these textbooks. Vocabulary is chosen that fits with the topic and
complements the communicative phrases for specific functions, such as drinks and
offering, accepting and refusing. These topics and related functions as well as the
grammatical structures present within the functional phrases determine the overall
organization of the textbook (Nation & Macalister, 2010). Yet by focusing on one main
topic per chapter, the possibility of repetition of vocabulary is reduced, which is also
contrary to vocabulary acquisition research which advocates for maximum repeated
exposure to and recycling of lexical items in order for students to effectively acquire them
(Schmitt, 2008).

Vocabulary is therefore in a sense “incidental” – it provides a way of doing something, but
it is not in the textbooks for the sake of learning vocabulary. The focus remains much more
on functional or grammatical structures, with vocabulary introduced to support the learning
of these structures. There is much less emphasis on explicit vocabulary instruction, which
is detrimental to students’ acquisition of vocabulary as they need guidance on which words
to learn first and how to do so in an effective manner. Although there is much research on
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vocabulary acquisition and the teaching of vocabulary, it does not appear to have had a
major impact yet on the design of French textbooks.

Conclusion

This vocabulary analysis addressed the issue of frequency of the written form of words
(rather than, for example, written and spoken forms), which only comprises a small portion
of the different aspects of vocabulary knowledge identified by Nation (2001). The primary
focus of the frequency dictionary was intended to be individual lemmatised words and how
often they appeared in the corpus. Other aspects such as spoken forms, grammatical
functions, or collocations in which the words occur were not addressed by the dictionary.
Therefore, this analysis was limited by what was found in the dictionary and could be
compared to the textbook vocabulary. Nevertheless, the main point of this analysis was to
discover the extent to which textbooks included or excluded the most frequent words of
French, as well as to identify which words were more likely to be over and underrepresented in the textbooks. As illustrated by the results, first and second year textbooks
offer vocabulary according to the topics, functional phrases or grammatical structures on
which each chapter is based which may not correspond to high frequency vocabulary.
These findings are quite similar to those of both Davies and Face’s (2006) and Godev’s
(2009) frequency analysis of Spanish textbooks using A Frequency Dictionary of Spanish,
as well as other studies of English as a Second Language textbooks (Matsuoka & Hirsh,
2010). This study, however, is the first to quantitatively analyse vocabulary in French
textbooks with a comparison to A Frequency Dictionary of French.
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Chapter 5: Stylistic Variation

This chapter includes the quantitative and qualitative analyses of stylistic variation within
the textbooks. The stylistic variants are divided into two main categories, according to
whether they are introduced in the textbooks as grammatical structures or vocabulary
words. A discussion of the textbooks’ treatment of style will precede the results of the
analysis of grammatical structures, which will include the stylistic variables of tu vs. vous,
on vs. nous, interrogatives, ne deletion vs. ne retention, and c’est vs. il est. These features
were selected because they are the most researched stylistic variables in the literature and
because they were present in at least three of the textbooks. Finally, the analysis of the
lexical variants and an overall discussion of stylistic variation in the textbooks will end the
chapter. The analysis of geographic variants will be included in the following chapter.

Stylistic variation refers to the appropriate use of language according to the formality of
the situation and the context in which the language is used. This type of variation plays a
large role in language learners’ sociolinguistic or communicative competence, which many
of the textbooks claim they help students to develop in addition to linguistic or
grammatical competence. For example, the introduction of textbook 1F states that this
particular textbook “helps students to develop communicative competence by providing
natural contexts and offering many perspectives on Francophone culture through readings
and authentic materials.” Furthermore, the textbooks are based on the Standards for
Foreign Language Learning by the American Council on the Teaching of Foreign
Languages (Standards for Foreign Language Learning: Preparing for the 21st Century,
1996) which emphasise that students should begin to “acquire authentic patterns and to use
appropriate styles” in the language classroom. Based on the stated claims and objectives of
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the textbooks, one can expect that stylistic variants are included in the content of the
chapters in addition to the linguistic content.

To examine the inclusion of stylistic variants in the textbooks, a page by page analysis was
carried out and a database of all words or phrases marked by stylistic labels was created.
The labels were informal, familiar, slang, casual, colloquial, pejorative, vulgar, or impolite
as well as conversational, spoken or speech. These labels encompass formality and spoken
and written discourse, which are two separate yet overlapping features of language since
both spoken and written discourse can employ either formal or informal styles. However,
the present study aims to identify if and how informal and spoken French are represented
in the textbooks, and whether the textbook authors make a distinction between them or
treat them as a single entity.

Explanations of Stylistic Variation

This section will discuss the explanations of style, if any, found in the prefaces or
introductions of the textbooks. Only two textbooks (1B, 2E) indicate that both formal and
informal vocabulary or language will be presented. The introduction of textbook 1B states
that “vocabulary presentations teach the distinction between formal and informal
vocabulary” while the introduction of textbook 2E indicates that “language for both formal
and informal styles of expression is presented.” However, the concept of formality or how
it may be different in French as compared to English is not explained.

Several textbooks assert that the language used in the textbooks reflects natural, authentic
French. Textbook 1B states that the language offered “reflects the way French is actually
spoken and written,” whereas textbook 1C maintains that “through the use of ‘real-world
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language’ students will ‘learn to understand ‘real’ French.’” Textbook 1I says that it
includes “authentic language presented in spoken and written texts from a wide range of
contexts” and asserts that “learners [will] acquire French from natural language use.”

Textbooks 1E and 1G emphasize that the language reflects the everyday language as it is
“actually spoken by young people today.” Since the textbooks have indicated that they
offer authentic French, it would be expected that various styles and sociolinguistic
situations that are found in real-world French are also found in the textbooks.

Two textbooks specify that their accompanying audio or visual components “convey the
spontaneous use of French” (1H) or “contain interviews with native speakers of French, so
that [students] can experience and work with authentic spoken language on a regular basis”
(2A). However, these ancillaries are not included with the textbook and must be purchased
separately. Therefore, the authentic spoken language referred to in the introductions is not
actually present within the textbooks themselves (in the form of transcripts and/or as
audio-visual components) included in the price of the textbook.

None of the textbooks offer further explanations of formality and stylistic variation or
indicate in the introductions that various styles can be present in both spoken and written
language. Within the chapters, all first year textbooks introduce the concept of formality in
discussions of the difference between tu and vous as the subject pronoun “you.” The labels
informal and formal are often described in terms of familiarity and how to address other
speakers appropriately. Few textbooks offer an explanation of styles or the differences
among the various stylistic labels that are employed to refer to the various grammatical and
lexical variants. Textbook 1B indicates that in “spoken French, there are registers of
language (levels of formality) according to the situation. You speak differently with friends
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your age or with your family than with people you don’t know or people to whom you
want to show respect.” However, the existence of levels of formality in written French is
not mentioned. Textbook 2C also acknowledges formality, but similar to textbook 1B,
leaves the students with the impression that it is exclusive to speech or conversation,
especially with regards to the choice between tu and vous :
“Il existe plusieurs registres linguistiques et niveaux de langue, et il faut savoir choisir
ses mots selon le contexte dans lequel on se trouve. Vous savez déjà, par exemple,
qu’il existe une différence entre la conversation formelle et familière (l’usage du vous
ou du tu, des formules de politesse, des gestes différents, etc.) mais il y a beaucoup
d’autres situations sociolinguistiques où il faut faire attention à votre façon de vous
exprimer.”8

As for definitions of the stylistic labels, most textbooks provide no explanation for them
and assume that students will know what words such as familiar, colloquial or slang refer
to. However, three first year textbooks that include stylistic variants systematically
throughout the chapters - labelled as le français familier (1B), le parler jeune (1G), and le
français quotidien (1K) - offer some definitions. Textbook 1B describes le français
familier (familiar French) as “words and expressions characteristic of the informal French
spoken among friends, within families, or by young people” and notes that some of the
words in that particular section are classified as slang, which “defines speakers in
relationship to their age group, social class, and other affiliations. It is unstable and
changes from generation to generation and group to group.” Textbook 1G states that le
parler jeune (youth speech) “highlights contemporary vocabulary as it is actually spoken
by young people today” while textbook 1K’s le français quotidien (everyday French) is
composed of “current, contemporary language” and “familiar words and phrases related to
8

Several linguistic registers and levels of language exist, and one must know how to choose one’s words

according to context. You already know, for example, that a difference between formal and informal
conversation exists (the usage of vous [plural/formal you] or of tu [singular/informal you], politeness
formulas, different gestures, etc.) but there are also many other sociolinguistic situations where you must pay
attention to the way you express yourself.
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the lesson’s theme that are used in everyday spoken French.” Such different labels in the
textbooks for stylistic variants indicates that there is not much consensus on these terms
among the textbooks, nor is there consensus on what stylistic variation refers to in each
textbook.

Grammatical Variants

In this section, the analysis of the informal or spoken grammatical variants among five
stylistic variables will be discussed. The stylistic variables include tu versus vous; on
versus nous; the interrogative structures of intonation, est-ce que, and inversion; ne
deletion versus ne retention; and c’est versus il est.

You: Tu / Vous

The majority of the textbooks introduce the concept of formality with the subject pronouns
tu and vous, meaning informal, singular “you” and plural “you” (both informal and
formal), respectively. Only one first year textbook (1B) does not specifically state when
either pronoun should be used, but rather asks students to think about when they would use
certain expressions in English (such as Good morning, sir and What’s up?) before asking
them to determine why the language is different in phrases that use tu and vous in French.
Textbook 1B also instructs students to classify certain phrases that use tu or vous as plus
respectueux (more respectful) or plus familier (more familiar). Textbooks 2A and 2B do
not review the meanings of the subject pronouns and therefore offer no explanation on the
difference between tu and vous.
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The remaining fifteen textbooks tend to use the terms informal and formal to label tu and
vous and emphasise the relationship among speakers as being the deciding factor for when
to use each pronoun. Table 22 provides the explanations from the six first year textbooks
that use three distinct labels for the forms: tu as informal/singular, vous as formal/singular
and vous as both formal/plural and informal/plural.

1D

1F

1H

1J

There are formal and informal ways to address people in French. When talking to
someone whom you do not know well, who is older, or who is in a position of
respect, use vous (formal). When talking to a friend, family member, or a child,
use tu (informal). When talking to more than one person, use vous (plural, formal,
and informal.)
French has two words to express the English word you. Tu always refers to only
one person, but vous can be singular or plural. The choice of tu or vous for the
singular depends on your relationship with the person to whom you are speaking.
In French, there are two pronouns that correspond to English you: tu and vous. In
general, tu is used among peers, that is, with friends and other students and, in
most cases, with family members. Vous is used with those older than you and with
people you don’t know well or with whom you wish to keep a certain distance. In
general, vous is used in public with clerks, taxi drivers, waiters, and so on.
Vous is also used for speaking to more than one person regardless of the nature of
the relationship between the speakers.
The use of tu and vous varies somewhat from country to country and even within a
country. It is best to use vous with people you do not know personally or who are
older than you. With other students or friends your own age, it is customary to use
tu.
tu = always singular; always with intimates, peers or children
vous = singular for non-intimates; plural for either intimates or non-intimates
You will have noticed in the video that there are two ways to ask someone’s name:
One question uses tu and the other vous. Although both words mean you in
English, their usage depends on your relationship with the person you are
addressing. Generally speaking, you use tu to talk to family members, children,
pets, friends and people you know well. Young people tend to use tu with other
young people as well, even when they don’t know them. You use vous with
acquaintances, strangers, older people, or anyone to whom you wish to show
respect, even if you know them well. Some examples might be your boss, an older
neighbor, or perhaps some of your parents’ friends. The rules aren’t exactly clear
cut so, if in doubt, use vous. A native speaker will usually invite you to use tu if
it’s appropriate.
As you saw earlier in this chapter, tu is the singular and informal form of you
whereas vous is the formal form. Vous is also used to address more than one
person, in both formal and informal situations.
Tu or vous? When talking to ONE person, the French use:
tu (familiar you) to address a family member, friend or child
vous (formal you) to address anyone else
When talking to SEVERAL persons, the French use:
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1K
1L

vous (both familiar and formal you)
You should use vous to address your teacher / tu to address a classmate
Use tu for informal address and vous for formal. Vous is also the plural form of
you, both informal and formal.
Tu is used: with a person we know very well, such as a parent, a sibling, a friend;
with someone we consider a peer, for example, a classmate or a person of our own
age.
Vous is used: with a person we do not know and/or to whom we want to show
respect, such as an older person, a clerk, a bank teller, a salesperson, etc.; with
someone who is in a superior position, such as a boss, a police officer, a professor,
or a doctor; whenever addressing more than one person. We may know every
person in that group extremely well (and would use tu with them as individuals),
but when we address them as a group we use vous. Examples of such groups
include our parents, our grandparents, and our friends. Use vous whenever
addressing more than one person, whether you know those people well or not.
To summarize, tu is used to address one person in a familiar way; vous is used for
one person formally or for any group of people.

Table 22: Explanations of tu / vous, with formality marked for three forms

Except for textbook 1K, the textbooks in Table 22 state that the relationship and personal
factors such as age, gender, profession, etc. among interlocutors determines which pronoun
is used.

Most of the textbooks provide rules for the use of these pronouns, although possible
exceptions to these rules are excluded. Variability among the rules is acknowledged in two
textbooks, however, by the statements “the use of tu and vous varies somewhat” (1F) and
“the rules aren’t exactly clear cut” (1H). Nevertheless, exceptions to the rules are not
mentioned in these textbooks. In both textbooks, these statements are immediately
followed by a rule that students should use vous in situations where they are not sure which
variant to choose. Although the textbooks recognize that the rules given for tu and vous are
not strict, they still provide a firm rule for students to follow rather than presenting
examples of variability.
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Three of the textbooks in Table 22 use the labels informal and formal for tu and vous (1D,
1H, 1K), while two textbooks employ familiar and formal (1J, 1L). Textbook 1F uses the
terms intimates and non-intimates instead of defining the uses with the terms familiar or
formal. None of the textbooks indicate that familiarity and formality can co-exist, such as
the use of a first name and vous, since the only forms of address provided in most of the
textbooks are subject pronouns (rather than titles, first names, last names, etc.)

Three first year textbooks (shown in Table 23) indicate that vous is used to address more
than one person, but do not explicitly state that plural vous can be either informal or
formal. These three textbooks only mention that vous is used in more formal situations in
the singular.

1A

1E

1G

Tu is informal. It is used to address one person with whom you have a close
relationship. Vous is in the singular form used in other cases. To address more
than one person, one always uses vous. [Chapter 1]
French has two ways of saying you. The choice reflects the nature of the
relationship, including degree of formality and respect. Tu is typically used when
speaking to one’s family and relatives as well as to close friends, fellow students,
and children. Vous is normally used when speaking to someone who does not
meet the above criteria (e.g. employers, teachers, or business acquaintances). It
expresses a more formal relationship, respect, or a greater social distance than tu.
In addition, vous is always used to refer to more than one person. [Chapter 3]
When addressing another person in French, you must choose between tu and vous,
which both mean you. Use tu to address a family member, a close friend, or
another student. Use vous to address someone with whom you have a more formal
relationship or to whom you wish to show respect. For example, use vous with
people you do not know well, with older people, and with those in a position of
authority, such as your teachers. Always use vous also to address more than one
person. [Chapter 1]
As you have learned, use tu with a person you know well; otherwise use vous. Use
vous also when speaking to more than one person, even if they are your friends.
[Chapter 1]
Tu and vous. There are two ways to say you in French : Tu is used when speaking
to a friend, fellow student, relative, child, or pet; vous is used when speaking to a
person you don’t know well or when addressing an older person, someone in
authority, or anyone with whom you wish to maintain a certain formality. The
plural of both tu and vous is vous. The context will indicate whether vous refers to
one person or to more than one.

Table 23: Explanations of tu / vous, with formality marked for singular forms only
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All three of the textbooks in Table 23 provide rules for the use of tu and vous based on the
relationship among interlocutors. Only textbook 1A recognizes that these rules are not
steadfast by indicating that tu and vous are “typically” and “normally” used with certain
types of people. Similar to Table 22, the exceptions to this rule are not explained.

Textbook 1A includes tu vs. vous in two chapters rather than in the same chapter as is done
in textbook 1E. However, minimal information is given on the difference in chapter one.
This may be due to the treatment of tu and vous as structures within a grammar section on
subject pronouns. In contrast, the second explanation of tu and vous, found in a culture
section in chapter three, is included in a paragraph following a dialogue in which both
pronouns are used. Whereas textbook 1G includes tu vs. vous in a grammar section only,
textbook 1E includes its explanation in a cultural section labelled “Vie et Culture” (life and
culture) before repeating the information in a grammar section on subject pronouns (see
Table 23).

Two first year textbooks omit that vous is the plural form and focus solely on informal and
formal situations in the singular. These explanations are provided in Table 24. Vous is
presented as the plural form in verb conjugation charts throughout the chapters of these
textbooks, but no stylistic information is offered in these cases. The lack of formality
assigned to the plural vous could be due to this aspect of stylistic variation being
neutralised since plural vous can be either formal or informal.
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1C

1I

Tu ou vous ? The decision to use tu or vous is often a delicate one, even for native
speakers of French. In general, the pronoun tu is used in familiar contexts (with
family, friends, children, and students your own age.) Use vous with people you
address by their last name, new acquaintances, people with whom you maintain a
professional distance, or people who are older than you. French Canadians use tu
more readily than the French, as do younger people throughout the Francophone
world. However, if you have any doubt, use vous!
Expressions are listed as familier (informal, to a friend) and formel (formal, to an
older person). Informal greetings use tu whereas formal ones use vous. [Chapter 1]
La formalité et la langue: There are several indicators of formality in French
speech. When speaking informally, the pronoun tu is used, whereas in formal
situations vous is the proper choice. [Chapter 1]
Tutoyer et vouvoyer: In Francophone countries, people address each other
differently, depending on whether they are friends (informal situations) or
acquaintances (formal situations).
Informal situation. Young people use the informal pronoun tu, as do close friends
and family members. Male and female close friend or family members kiss on
both cheeks two, three or more times (depending on local traditions). This is
known as faire la bise. Female acquaintances also greet each other by kissing, but
male acquaintances generally do not. Everyone addresses small children with tu.
Formal situation. Acquaintances address each other as Monsieur, Madame, or
Mademoiselle. They use the formal pronoun vous. Males and females shake hands
when meeting and when leaving each other. Notice that Monsieur and Madame
usually follow the greeting bonjour. Customs vary, but the continental French are
generally more formal than other Francophones. French speakers in Africa, the
Caribbean, or Louisiana, for example, may address acquaintances with tu,
something that would normally occur only among friends or family members in
France. [Chapter 3]

Table 24: Explanations of tu / vous, with formality marked for two singular forms and absence of
plural form

Textbook 1I, unlike 1C, treats tu and vous in two separate chapters rather than only one.
Minimal explanations of the terms informal and formal are provided because the main
content in the first section is expressions of salutations and leave-taking, most of which do
not use subject pronouns. Students are instructed twice in chapter one that tu is used for
informal language and vous is used for formal language, but they are not provided with any
distinction between informal and formal other than informal is used with “a friend” and
formal is used with “an older person.” The second mention in chapter one is contained in a
box labelled “La formalité et la langue” (formality and language) which also includes other
indicators of formality, such as inversion in question formation. The mention in chapter
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three is found in a box labelled “Tutoyer ou vouvoyer?” (to use tu or vous?), but again, the
main distinction between informal and formal is related to the relationship between the
interlocutors.

While 1C uses the term familiar and 1I uses informal and formal, both textbooks indicate
that the context or situation determines which pronoun is used. However, examples of
“familiar contexts” or “informal situations” are not offered. Instead, similar to the other
textbooks, a list of interlocutors is given for each pronoun. Both textbooks 1C and 1I
indicate that the rules are not static by qualifying them with the phrases “in general” and
“customs vary” though textbook 1C does instruct students to use vous when in doubt.

Both textbooks also mention regional variations in the usage of the pronouns, although
textbook 1I contains incomplete information. First, students are informed that addressing
an acquaintance is an example of a formal situation where vous is used. Yet in the next
paragraph, an exception to this rule is given: “French speakers in Africa, the Caribbean, or
Louisiana … may address acquaintances with tu.” Students may then assume that
addressing an acquaintance in these regions is simply an example of an informal situation
where tu is used. Due to the lack of a discussion on the way “that language both reflects
and creates the context in which it is used” (van Compernolle & Williams, 2012, p. 194),
students’ understanding of variation remains a theoretical distinction between formal and
informal rather than a conceptual understanding of its complexity.

Textbook 1I is also one of the few textbooks to include forms of address other than
pronouns: “Acquaintances address each other as Monsieur, Madame, or Mademoiselle.”
Nonetheless, the use of these titles with acquaintances outside of continental France is not
addressed. Although students were advised that tu may be used with acquaintances outside
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of France, no information is given on the use of titles. This means that the information
provided here is incomplete for the use of pronouns and titles with acquaintances outside
of France.

Similarly, textbook 1C mentions using vous with people addressed by their last name in
one sentence and French Canadians using tu more often than the French in the next
sentence, but no discussion of using tu and a last name is provided. Again the information
presented is incomplete. It appears that the textbooks do not mention instances where
combinations of forms would be incompatible, meaning that the textbooks do not provide
negative evidence about patterns to avoid. The omission of tu + last name could cause
difficulties for learners of French since it can be considered an insult and quite rude.

Of the four second year textbooks that review the subject pronouns, only textbook 2D
mentions that vous is also the plural form. The other three textbooks focus on formality of
the singular “you.” Table 25 provides the explanations from these four second year
textbooks.
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2C

2D

2E

2F

Tutoyer ou vouvoyer ? Le verbe tutoyer veut dire utiliser le « tu » familier avec quelqu’un.
L’autre possibilité est de vouvoyer, ou utiliser le « vous » formel. En général, on tutoie les
amis, la famille et les parents, et les enfants. On vouvoie les personnes qu’on ne connaît pas
très bien (les inconnus et les gens qu’on vient de rencontrer dans une situation formelle) et
les personnes à qui on veut témoigner du respect en raison soit de leur âge soit de leur statut
social soit de la distance que l’on veut imposer (les professeurs, les policiers, les juges, les
gens qui travaillent dans les magasins, etc.) Bien sûr, il n’y a pas de règle fixe, et l’usage du
« tu » ou du « vous » dépend des circonstances de chaque rencontre (des traditions
culturelles de la région, des goûts individuels, etc.) Si vous n’êtes pas sûr(e), utilisez le
« vous » ou écoutez bien et utilisez ce que l’autre personne utilise avec vous.9
Remember that tu and vous both mean you. The tu form is considered to be familiar and is
used to address one person – a family member, a close friend, a small child – or an animal.
When addressing only one person, the vous form is formal and is used with strangers,
acquaintances, or other adults that one does not know well. The vous form is also use to
address two or more people, formal or not.
The distinction between tu and vous is often puzzling to the English speaker. It may help to
keep in mind that the rules governing the use of vous and tu are usually unwritten social
codes. For example, French students almost universally use tu with each other, and they
might be permitted to tutoyer a young instructor, but they would certainly say vous to most
professors. Colleagues in an office or members of any kind of group (professional, social, or
other) often democratically use tu with each other, but will vouvoyer the boss or other
individuals perceived to be in authority. The safest policy is to use vous with all adults until
they suggest: On se tutoie ?
Tutoyer ou vouvoyer ? This is not always an easy choice, because strict rules do not exist,
and changes within French society continue to influence modern use of tu/vous. Age,
socioeconomic background, status, familiarity can all have an influence on the choice of
pronoun. In general, though, tu is used: within families, between adults and children, among
children, among friends, with pets, among relatives, among young people in almost any
situation, among people who are on a first-name basis. Vous is used everywhere: in stores,
supermarkets, banks, airport, open air market. It is the form used among: people who don’t
know each other, brief acquaintances, speakers in situations clearly marked for status, such
as customer/shopkeeper, student/teacher. The workplace is the area of most controversy
where usage is still difficult to define. When in doubt, use vous.
Notes culturelles - Tu ou vous ? En général, on utilise tu avec ses amis, les membres de sa
famille, les enfants et les animaux. De plus, les étudiants se tutoient d’habitude, même s’ils
ne se connaissent pas. Autrement, il vaut mieux dire vous.10

Table 25: Explanations of tu / vous in second year textbooks

9

To use tu or to use vous? The verb tutoyer means to use the informal tu with someone. The other possibility

is to vouvoyer, or use the formal you. In general, tu is used with friends, family and parents, and children.
Vous is used with people that you don’t know very well (strangers or people that you’ve just met in a formal
situation) and people to whom you want to show respect because of their age, social status or distance that
you want to impose (teachers, police officers, judges, people who work in stores, etc.) Of course, there is no
fixed rule, and the usage of tu or vous depends on the circumstances of each meeting (regional cultural
traditions, individual tastes, etc.) If you are not sure, use vous or listen well and use what the other person
uses with you.
10

Cultural notes – you [informal] or you [formal]? In general, tu is used with friends, family members,

children and animals. Furthermore, students usually use tu with each other, even if they don’t know each
other very well. Otherwise, it is better to say vous.

109

All of the textbooks in Table 25 state that the rules for using tu and vous are not strict, yet
they all provide a rule that students should use vous when in doubt. Textbook 2C even
advises using the same pronoun that an interlocutor uses to address the students. This
suggests that pronoun usage is always symmetrical in French, when in fact, it is not.

Textbook 2E states that tu is generally used among people on a first-name basis. While this
statement does not contradict that vous can be used with a first name because of the phrase
“in general”, it does not, however, fully explain the complexity of asymmetrical use of
pronouns and names, such as in the workplace between an employee and a boss.

Unlike the first year textbooks, the second year textbooks did not include tu vs. vous in the
main grammar sections. Textbook 2D’s treatment of the pronouns is found in a box
labelled “Rappel!” (Reminder!) following a grammar section on conjugating regular verbs.
Two textbooks included sidebars labelled “Tutoyer ou vouvoyer?” (to use tu or vous?),
while textbook 2F’s explanation is among various Notes Culturelles (cultural notes), next
to details on the differences between French and American dinner times. Not including tu
and vous in the main content of the chapters seems to indicate that the authors thought only
a short review of their main differences was necessary beyond the first year of study.
Labelling a section as a reminder also indicates an assumption that this material has
already been covered.

It is interesting that two second year textbooks did not include any explanations on the
differences between tu and vous. The textbook authors may have assumed that students
will have learned the meanings and uses of each subject pronoun by the time they begin a
second year course even though tu and vous were often only included once in the
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beginning chapters of the first year textbooks. Other textbook authors, however, felt that
reviewing the pronouns was important enough to warrant inclusion in the second year
textbooks.

Overall, fourteen out of fifteen textbooks emphasise the relationship between speakers, but
avoid mentioning various other factors such as expression of identity or imposition of
hierarchy that determine a native speaker’s choice between the two pronouns (GardnerChloros, 2007). Four of the fifteen textbooks (1C, 1F, 1I, 2C) mention regional or
geographic differences in the use of tu and vous, noting that tu is more commonly used in
Canada, Africa, the Caribbean, or Louisiana, but none indicate that the location of the
conversation within the same region, or whether it is public or private, can also impact the
choice of pronoun (Morford, 1997). Although some textbooks indicate that young people
use tu more often, none of the textbooks mention that the use of tu is on the rise in
electronic communication such as blogs, tweets, or discussion fora where the participants
of an online environment may be seen as more egalitarian (Douglass, 2009; Lawn, 2012;
Williams & Van Compernolle, 2009). Lastly, none of the textbooks include the possibility
of using of tu and vous as indefinites replacing on (Coveney, 2003; Waugh & FonsecaGreber, 2002).

While the majority of the textbooks mention familiarity for the use of tu and respect and
social distance for the use vous, none of them explicitly mention that the choice between
these pronouns can indicate either speaker’s superiority or inferiority (Dewaele, 2004b).
Nor do they indicate that an asymmetry in pronoun choice rather than reciprocal use can
exist between two speakers, where one speaker uses tu while the other uses vous. Peeters
(2004, p. 10) explains this asymmetry:
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Dire tu et exiger qu’on réponde en disant vous, c’est signaler qu’on est dans une
relation de pouvoir ou d’inégalité hiérarchique. Dire vous à quelqu’un qui vous tutoie,
c’est signaler soit qu’on accepte qu’il existe une relation de pouvoir (quelconque), soit
que le tutoiement est inapproprié.11

Textbook 1F, which indicates that vous is used with those “whom you wish to keep a
certain distance,” could appear to mean that vous is used to assert one’s own superiority
over another (i.e. distancing oneself from those perceived to be inferiors) in all cases,
though either pronoun could be used as an insult depending on the reciprocal or
asymmetrical use and how each pronoun is perceived by the interlocutors. However, there
is little information on these particular uses of these pronouns in the textbooks.

The labels used for tu and vous in the textbooks, as well as the various rules provided for
their uses, offer a restricted overview of how these variants are stylistically different.
Solely focusing on the relationship among interlocutors offers an incomplete picture of the
various differences among these forms of address, whose real usage is much more complex
than the explanations included in the textbooks.

11

Saying tu and demanding that one responds by saying vous signals a relationship of power or hierarchical

inequality. Saying vous to someone who says tu to you signals either an acceptance of the existence of a
relationship of power (regardless of the type), or that the use of tu is inappropriate.
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We: On / Nous

The use of on as the subject pronoun “we” rather than nous, in addition to its usage as an
indefinite pronoun, is included in all 12 first year textbooks, as well as one second year
textbook (2D). The other five second year textbooks do not explicitly review the subject
pronouns or their translations in English. Table 26 shows the number of textbooks that
classify the use of on as either informal, spoken language, or informal and spoken language
or if the textbooks provide no stylistic information about when on is used.

1st year
4 / 12
5 / 12
2 / 12
1 / 12

informal
spoken language
informal and spoken language
no stylistic information

2nd year
----1/1
---

Table 26: Stylistic labels of on as subject pronoun "we"

Textbook 1I is the only textbook that provides no stylistic information on the use of on,
and textbooks 1C, 1H and 2D (the only second year textbook to include this variant) are
the only textbooks to use both informal and spoken labels. The other nine first year
textbooks are almost evenly split among the two remaining labels of informal or spoken
language.

All of the textbooks first indicate that on is the indefinite pronoun roughly translating to
“one,” “people,” “they,” or “you” in English before mentioning that it “can mean” or is
“often used” as “we” in a definite sense. However, Waugh and Fonseca-Greber (2002)
have shown that the rates of usage of on as an indefinite pronoun are much lower than its
use as the definite “we.” In their corpus of 194,000 words obtained from informal
conversations, they found that 76.3% of the uses of on could be classified as definite “we”
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compared to 5.7% as the indefinite pronoun.12 In fact, tu was used more than twice as often
(68%) as on (30.7%) as the indefinite pronoun.13 These findings point toward a shift in the
meanings and uses of the subject pronouns in European French, which the textbooks do not
yet accurately represent. The use of on as an indefinite has become marginal in informal
speech, and is being replaced by other pronouns such as tu, vous and ils (Coveney, 2003;
Waugh & Fonseca-Greber, 2002), while the use of on as a definite pronoun is much more
common than the textbooks claim.

Compared to native speaker usage of on as the subject pronoun “we” in conversations and
interviews, which occurs at rates of 96% (Coveney, 2000) and 99% (Sax, 2003; Waugh &
Fonseca-Greber, 2002) in informal settings, the textbooks underestimate how frequent this
usage actually is. In addition, Sax (2003) found that on is used as “we” 93% of the time in
formal settings – yet none of the textbooks acknowledge that on meaning “we” is indeed
possible and very frequent in formal speech as well.

As shown in Table 27, the textbooks provide “we” as one possibility of the use of on
instead of indicating that it is in fact the most common use. All of these textbooks except
1H instruct that on can be used as “we” in a grammar section on subject pronouns.
Textbook 1H does not include stylistic information within the lesson on subject pronouns,
but rather in a later chapter. In addition, textbook 1I includes the stylistic information in a
footnote rather than within the main content of the section, which suggests that this
information is less important than that of the main content.

12

18% of the uses of on could not be classified as either definite or indefinite since the meaning was unclear

in the given data.
13

Vous was also used as the indefinite1.3% of the time.

114

1A In informal situations, on is often used to mean we.
On is commonly used in spoken French instead of nous or in cases where it is easily
1B understood to whom on refers.
1C In familiar speech, on can also replace the pronoun nous.
1D In conversational French, on is frequently used instead of nous
On is an indefinite pronoun that can mean one, they, or people, depending on the context.
In conversational French, on is often used instead of nous to mean we. [Preliminary
chapter]
Remember that on is an indefinite pronoun that can mean one, they, or people, depending
on the context. In conversational French, on is often used instead of nous to mean we.
1E [Chapter 1]
In everyday conversation, French speakers often use on in place of the subject pronoun
1F nous.
1G On is also used frequently in informal French instead of nous.
In informal, spoken French, on is also frequently used in place of the pronoun nous, when
1H talking about oneself as part of a group of people, such as one’s family.
1I The pronoun on can mean someone, people or we.
1J In conversation on is often used instead of nous.
1K On can also mean we in a casual style.
The pronoun on means one or we. [Chapter 1]
On can also replace nous to mean we. This use is informal (used among friends or
1L family.) [Chapter 3]
On is the equivalent of the English indefinite subject one, and in informal conversation it
2D can be the equivalent of we, they, or people.
Table 27: Explanations of on used as definite "we" in textbooks

The stylistic labels used in the textbooks to describe the use on as “we” differ greatly. The
various labels include informal situations, spoken French, familiar speech, conversational
French, everyday conversation, informal French, conversation, casual style and informal
conversation. Such a large number of terms for this variant indicates that there is little
consensus among textbooks on what on should be classified as.

Additionally, seven out of the eleven first year textbooks that provide stylistic information
for on classify this variant as belonging to spoken French. Two of these textbooks indicate
that on meaning “we” is both spoken and informal French, while the other five textbooks
claim that it is only found in speech. This provides support for the idea that textbooks tend
to equate informal language with spoken language rather than acknowledging that
formality exists in both speech and writing.
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Similar to the treatment of tu and vous, the majority of the textbooks include explanations
on the use of on and nous only once. Two textbooks include the use of on meaning “we”
twice. Textbook 1E offers identical explanations in the preliminary chapter and chapter
one. Textbook 1L first indicates that “the pronoun on means one or we” in chapter two,
with no stylistic information. It is not until chapter four that stylistic information on the use
of on is provided, with the explanation that “on can replace nous to mean we. This use is
informal (used among friends or family).” Additionally, textbook 1H treats the pronoun on
twice, however the first mention of on is in chapter two in a sidebar that explains the
indefinite use, meaning “people.” The use of on as “we” appears in chapter four in a box
among various exercises following a grammar section on conjugating the verbs aller (to
go) and venir (to come). Because this treatment of on meaning we is included within
exercises instead of the main grammar content, it appears to be less important than the
other subject pronouns introduced in previous chapters.

The one textbook which provides no stylistic information on the use of on as “we,”
textbook 1I, also does not provide information on when or in what situations on means
“someone,” “people,” or “we.” The contexts in which on is used in French are crucial to
comprehend the difference between the indefinites “someone” and “people” and the
definite “we.” However, regardless of whether stylistic information is provided, the
textbooks omit the contexts in which on is used and for which purposes.
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Interrogatives: Intonation / Est-ce que / Inversion

The three interrogative structures of intonation, est-ce que and inversion are included in all
eighteen textbooks in some form. Overall, intonation is marked most often as the informal
variant, est-ce que as the neutral variant and inversion as the formal variant. However,
these structures are not represented equally in the textbooks for all types of questions.
Table 28 lists the various types of interrogative structures in French according to whether
the question requires a yes or no answer or uses an interrogative pronoun.

Yes / No
Questions
(Are you hungry?)

Information
Questions
(Where are you
going?)

intonation

Tu as faim ?

est-ce que

Est-ce que tu as faim ?

inversion

As-tu faim ?

intonation: fronting

Où tu vas ?

intonation: pronominalization

Tu vas où ?

est-ce que

Où est-ce que tu vas ?

inversion

Où vas-tu ?

Table 28: Possible interrogative structures

Overall, there are three ways to ask a yes or no question and four ways to ask an
information question in French. Questions that use intonation to signal interrogation have
the same word order as statements for yes or no questions, with the subject and verb (tu
and as in Table 28) located at the beginning of the sentence. In writing, a question mark is
the only distinguishing factor between these two types of sentences, while in speech, rising
intonation is used for the question. Two types of intonation structures are possible in
information questions: fronting and pronominalization. Fronting refers to the use of the
interrogative (où “where” in Table 28) before the subject and verb while pronominalization
refers to use of the interrogative after the subject and verb. Though both are considered
informal, fronting is classified as slightly more informal than pronominalization (Ball,
2000).
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Est-ce que is used at the beginning of the sentence before the subject and verb for yes or no
questions. In information questions, the interrogative is used first, then est-ce que, then the
subject and verb. Est-ce que has no direct translation in English, though for some yes or no
questions, it is analogous to the use of the auxiliary verb “do”: Est-ce que tu aimes voyager
? “Do you like to travel?” Inversion questions reverse the order of the subject and verb,
and they are connected by a hyphen in writing. In information questions, the interrogative
is used before the verb and subject.

Table 29 provides quantitative data on which structures are included in the textbooks and
for which type of questions. All of the textbooks included est-ce que for both question
types, and inversion for information questions. All first year and five of the six second year
textbooks also included intonation for yes or no questions.

Yes / No
Questions

Information
Questions

1st year

2nd year

intonation

12 / 12

5/6

est-ce que

12 / 12

6/6

inversion

8 / 12

5/6

intonation: fronting

1 / 12

2/6

intonation: pronominalization

3 / 12

2/6

est-ce que

12 / 12

6/6

inversion

12 / 12

6/6

Table 29: Presentation of all interrogative variants in all textbooks

For yes or no questions, the only forms that are missing from the textbooks are inversion in
four first year textbooks (1E, 1H, 1I, 1J), intonation and inversion in one second year
textbook (2F). However, all of these textbooks do include inversion for information
questions. Est-ce que is indeed presented in all eighteen textbooks for both types of
questions. Intonation in information questions is the least taught form of information
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questions, with only one first year textbook (1B) and two second year textbooks (2B, 2E)
including fronting and three second year textbooks (1B, 1J, 1K) and the same two second
year textbooks (2B, 2E) including pronominalization. This lack of intonation and inversion
for certain forms shows how the textbooks’ treatment of interrogative structures is not
consistent.

Even though intonation in information questions is rarely included in the textbooks,
O’Connor Di Vito’s (1997) and Sax’s (2003) empirical data show that intonation (with
either fronting or pronominalization) is the most common form used in information
questions in both formal and informal French. This is directly contradicted by textbook 1L
which states that “speakers do not use simple intonation” for information questions as they
do for yes/no questions. Textbook 1K acknowledges that pronominalization is “very
common” but also maintains that it is “very informal.” Many times, intonation is not
offered as a possibility in forming information questions. For example, textbook 1D states
that “question words may be used with est-ce que or with inversion” but makes no mention
of their use with intonation as well.

Of the three textbooks that do include both forms of intonation in information questions,
none of them specify the stylistic difference between fronting and pronominalization.
Textbook 1B states that “the question word can appear before or after the verb” while
textbook 2B indicates that the interrogatives “combien [how much/many], comment [how],
and où [where] appear at the beginning or at the end of the question. Pourquoi [why] is
usually used only at the beginning, and quand [when] at the end.” Both of these textbooks
provide these question formation rules in the main grammatical content of the chapter.
Textbook 2E includes the examples of fronting and pronominalization in information
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questions as a note after sample questions using est-ce que with the interrogatives où
(where), à quelle heure (at what time), and pourquoi (why):
Note: Both est-ce que and inversion are correct in spoken and written information
questions, although est-ce que is much more common. In spoken French, the
following patterns are also frequently heard:
Un kilo de bananes coûte combien?

Pourquoi tout est si cher?14

Qualifying both est-ce que and inversion as “correct” before introducing the possibility of
intonation, while also labelling it as spoken, seems to imply that intonation in information
questions is not, in fact, considered grammatically correct. This notion is reinforced by the
assertion that students will hear these particular structures, but they are not instructed to
produce questions in this way. In a following section on the interrogative pronouns qui
(who), the possibility of intonation is not mentioned. Instead, only est-ce que and inversion
are offered as possibilities, “although est-ce que is more common and almost exclusively
used in spoken context.” The use of quoi (what) with pronominalization is included,
however, with the sample question “La démocratie, c’est quoi?” (What is democracy?), but
instead of being labelled as spoken as the previous example, this question is labelled as
familiar.

It is noteworthy that all examples of fronting or pronominalization (except for those in
textbook 1B) are provided after est-ce que in the grammar sections on information
questions, even though intonation is usually taught first for yes or no questions.
Furthermore, intonation in information questions is described as “another way” (1K) to
form questions rather than the most common one. Textbooks appear to be including
intonation in information questions only because it is possible rather than because it is

14

How much does a kilo of bananas cost?

Why is everything so expensive?
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probable, most likely due to stigmatization of this form as informal, and therefore,
incorrect.

Intonation

Quantitative data on the types of stylistic labels of intonation in the textbooks are shown in
Table 30. Textbook 2F did not include intonation, and so the 2nd year column includes only
five textbooks instead of six.
1st year
3 / 12
3 / 12
2 / 12
4 / 12

informal
spoken language
informal and spoken language
no stylistic information

2nd year
1/5
1/5
2/5
1/5

Table 30: Stylistic labels of intonation

Three first year textbooks label intonation as either informal (1D, 1H, 1K) or spoken (1A,
1F, 1J), and two first year textbooks label it as both informal and spoken (1B, 1I). Four
first year textbooks (1C, 1E, 1G, 1L) provide no stylistic information on intonation, nor do
they provide stylistic information for est-ce que, but they do indicate that inversion is
formal. Therefore, intonation and est-ce que are presented as stylistically equivalent
interrogative structures in these four textbooks, and they are distinguished stylistically
from inversion.

Two second year textbooks also label intonation as both informal and spoken (2C, 2D).
The labels informal (2E) or spoken (2B) are found in one textbook each, whereas no
stylistic information is given in one textbook (2A). Textbook 2A also does not provide any
stylistic information for inversion, so all three interrogative structures are presented as
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stylistically equivalent. The explanations from the twelve textbooks that include stylistic
information on intonation are shown in Table 31.

In spoken French, by far the most frequently used way of asking a question that can be

1A answered yes or no is by simply raising the voice at the end of the sentence.
1B
1D
1F

1H
1I

1J

1K
2B

2C

2D
2E

There are several ways to ask questions in French. The easiest and the one found most
frequently in informal conversation is the use of intonation.
To ask a yes/no question in French, you can make a statement and raise the pitch of your
voice at the end. This is called rising intonation. Such questions are considered informal.
In everyday conversation, the most common way is to use a rising intonation.
Questions that require only a yes or no answer can be asked in several ways in French
depending on the formality of the situation. The most informal way to ask a yes/no
question is through intonation, increasing the pitch of your voice at the end of a statement
to turn it into a question.
In informal conversational situations, questions are typically formed either by raising the
voice at the end of a statement or by using est-ce que.
In conversational French, yes/no questions may be formed simply by intonation.
In casual conversation, information questions can be formed by putting the interrogative
expression at the end of the sentence and letting your voice rise.
The simplest way is to use the same wording as for a statement but with rising intonation
(when speaking) or setting a question mark at the end (when writing). This method is
considered informal.
Another way to formulate questions with most interrogative words is by placing them
after a verb. This kind of formulation is very informal but very common.
Intonation is the most frequent way of asking questions in conversation.
Use intonation by adding a question mark at the end of the sentence and raising your
intonation near the end. Note that in casual conversation, most speakers use simple
intonation to ask a question.
In everyday conversation, questions are often formed by using intonation – that is, a rising
tone of voice. Because this is the simplest way of asking a question, it is the pattern that is
most often heard in popular speech. Although a very useful form in informal
conversation, it is rarely encountered in written language or in formal situations.
To ask a yes/no question in spoken French, begin with est-ce que and continue with the
subject and verb. With friends, use rising intonation.

Table 31: Stylistic explanations of intonation

Compared to the labels used for on in the previous section, which were almost evenly split
among informal and spoken (Table 26) for the first year textbooks, the labels for intonation
are spread across the four categories, with a third of the textbooks providing no stylistic
information on the intonation variant. This shows that the textbook authors are somewhat
in agreement on how to label on, but are much less so on the stylistic label of intonation.
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Several of the textbooks include the fact that intonation is common or frequent in informal
or spoken French, which is supported by empirical data (O'Connor Di Vito, 1997; Sax,
2003). Nevertheless, the textbooks do not state that intonation is also frequent in formal
French as well. The textbooks therefore present only limited information about how
intonation is used. Furthermore, textbook 1K acknowledges that intonation is frequently
used in both spoken and written French by describing it as “very informal but very
common.” The use of the contrastive conjunction “but” instead of the continuative
conjunction “and” in this statement indicates that informal language is stigmatized because
it differs from the standard norm.

Est-ce que

The majority of the first year textbooks state that est-ce que can be used with any
interrogative pronoun using the word order interrogative + est-ce que + subject + verb.
Textbook 1A only offers sections on est-ce que in information questions with the
interrogatives que (what), où (where), and quand (when). The other interrogatives, such as
comment (how), combien de (how many) or pourquoi (why), are not featured in grammar
sections. Textbook 2F also does not include the range of interrogatives in information
questions and instead focuses on solely que (what) and qui (who) in order to show the
difference between asking about things and asking about people.

The majority of the textbooks provide no stylistic information for the use of est-ce que,
often stating that it is simply another way to form a question. However, two first year
textbooks classify est-ce que as marginally more formal than intonation, while one
textbook implies that it is equivalent to intonation as used in informal and spoken French.
The two second year textbooks label est-ce que as either neutral (regardless of type of
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discourse) or as belonging to spoken French. Table 32 provides the stylistic explanations
on the uses of est-ce que.

A slightly more formal way to ask a yes/no question is by adding est-ce que at the start
of the question.
In informal conversational situations, questions are typically formed either by raising
1I
the voice at the end of a statement or by using est-ce que.
1K Questions with est-ce que are somewhat formal.
Add est-ce que to the beginning of a sentence. This is a neutral way of asking questions.
2B
It can be used in writing or in conversation.
Est-ce que and inversion are correct in spoken and written information questions,
although est-ce que is much more common. / [E]st-ce que is more common and almost
2E
exclusively used in spoken context. [with interrogative pronouns in information
questions]
1H

Table 32: Stylistic explanations of est-ce que

The labels used to describe est-ce que include slightly more formal, informal
conversational situations, somewhat formal, neutral, and spoken. Obviously there is a
contradiction among these textbooks on how to label est-ce que. Moreover, textbook 1H’s
“slightly more formal” and textbook 1K’s “somewhat formal” labels are quite vague and
potentially difficult to understand for students still acquiring concepts of formality in
French.

Ball argues that “questions with est-ce que bridge the division between standard and
colloquial French and are appropriate in a variety of contexts and situations.” (2000, p. 27)
This indicates a conflict with textbook 1I which states that intonation and est-ce que are
both informal rather than est-ce que being neutral. Although textbooks 2B and 2E
contradict each other on when est-ce que is used, it is unlikely that students would use both
of these textbooks during a second year course and be exposed to these opposing
statements. No individual textbook offers contradictory statements on stylistic variation
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among interrogative structures and their individual uses. Textbook 2D does, however, state
that both est-ce que and intonation are the “simplest” way of asking a question.

Contrary to the four first year textbooks which offer no stylistic information on intonation,
and which treat intonation and est-ce que as equivalent neutral structures, textbook 1I
indicates that intonation and est-ce que are equivalent informal structures. This variation
among the textbooks, as well as how evenly spread intonation is within all four categories
of stylistic labels (Table 30), shows that the textbooks are not in agreement on stylistic
labels. Within each year level, this does not impact on students very much as it is unlikely
that they will use more than one first year or second year textbook. However, the
differences among the year levels, such as textbook 1I which states that est-ce que is
informal and textbook 2B which states that est-ce que is neutral, means that students may
receive different information over the course of their learning.

Inversion

Two first year textbooks and three second year textbooks offer no stylistic information on
inversion. For the remaining thirteen textbooks, the explanations are shown in Table 33.
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Another question form, which is used more often in written French than in speech and
1A which is characteristic of a more formal speech style, is inversion of the verb and its
pronoun subject.
You can also invert the verb and subject pronoun to ask a yes-no question. Inversion
1B questions are typically found in writing and in formal contexts. In addition, inversion is
frequently seen in fixed questions dealing with greetings, name, age, and time.
Inversion is most often used in written and formal spoken French and occasionally in
1C familiar speech for certain common questions such as comment vas-tu? and comment
t’appelles-tu?
Another way to ask questions is to use inversion which means inverting the subject pronoun
1D and the conjugated verb. Generally speaking, inversion is considered more formal and is
more often used in writing or more formal and polite conversation.
Another question construction, called inversion, is used in writing, in formal conversation,
1E
and in a few fixed expressions.
In French, inversion questions are more commonly used in writing than in speaking.
1F
However, some common short questions are often expressed with inversion.
Aside from commonly asked questions, however, inversion tends to be used only in the
1H
most formal of conversations.
Another indicator of formality is the use of inversion when asking questions… In more
1I
formal situations, the subject pronoun and the verb are often inverted.
1K Inversion is considered more formal.
You may also encounter inversion of the subject pronoun and the verb. This is yet another
way to ask a yes/no question, and it is equivalent to, but generally considered more formal
1L than, the forms you have seen above. You should learn to recognize this form, as you will
often see it in written language or hear it in commonly used expressions that have not
changed over time.
Inversion is a more formal way of asking questions. It is found primarily in the written
2B
language.
Use inversion by placing the subject pronoun after the verb and connecting the two with a
hyphen. Note that inversion is often used in written French or formal conversations but is
2C
less frequently used in casual conversation (except certain formulaic phrases like Comment
allez-vous ?)
When you want to speak in a more formal or proper way, or write formal letters and
2E
compositions, invert the order of the subject and verb.
Table 33: Stylistic explanations of inversion

All of the textbooks in Table 33 classify inversion as formal language, yet some textbooks
separate formality from the medium in which language is used rather than indicating that
these are overlapping features. For example, textbook 1A states that inversion occurs
“more often in written French” and that it is “characteristic of a more formal speech style.”
Since style is not mentioned for written French, but is indicated for spoken French,
students may interpret this information as writing having no style or formality associated
with it.
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While many of the textbooks overtly draw attention to styles in speech, fewer textbooks
address the fact that style also exists for writing. Comparing the stylistic labels of
intonation and inversion found in Table 31 and Table 33, respectively, it is interesting to
note that although writing and formal speech are mentioned repeatedly for inversion (1A,
1B, 1C, 1D, 1E, 2C), speech and informal writing are never mentioned for intonation.
Although the textbooks are more likely to include stylistic information on spoken aspects
of French, students may be left with the impression that speech is more often informal (and
consequently incorrect or stigmatized), and that writing is almost exclusively formal. This
ignores the informality of written language, such as text messaging, instant messaging or
online discussion forums (van Compernolle & Williams, 2007) which are highly relevant
to young university students.

Other labels used in the textbooks could cause students to assume that writing is always
formal, such as textbook 2B which states that inversion is “more formal” and “found
primarily in the written language.” Furthermore, the description offered by textbook 2E
includes a subjective statement which implies that informal language is incorrect. This
textbook advises students to use inversion in order “to speak in a more formal or proper
way.” This stigmatizes informal features such as intonation as less proper speech and
overlooks the difference between what is considered grammatically correct in a language
and what is stylistically appropriate according to the situation.
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Tag questions

Although intonation, est-ce que and inversion are the three variants of the interrogative
variable explored in this study, there is another interrogative form that is included in eleven
first year and four second year textbooks: tag questions, where n’est-ce pas is added to the
end of a statement to create a yes or no question that implies a response of yes, such as tu
as faim, n’est-ce pas ? (You’re hungry, aren’t you?) Because a tag question seeks
confirmation rather than allowing for either a yes or no answer, it is not part of the
interrogative variable because it does not replace the other variants in any situation.
Informal stylistic variants of the phrase n’est-ce pas exist, and four of the fifteen textbooks
that included tag questions also provided stylistic information. Therefore, the informal
variants of n’est-ce pas will be treated in this study.
All textbooks except 1H, 2A, and 2F include the use of the standard French phrase n’est-ce
pas as a tag question that implies an affirmative response. Textbook 1B offers different
information on the use of n’est-ce pas as it is included in the section on intonation which is
described as “typical of informal, spoken French.” Textbook 1E is the only textbook to
warn students that n’est-ce pas is not used as frequently as the various tag questions in
American English. Only four textbooks offer informal variants of n’est-ce pas, as shown in
Table 34. Two textbooks (2B, 2C) include non (no), two textbooks (1C, 2C) include hein
(huh), and one textbook (1K) includes d’accord (ok) but also indicates that it can be either
formal or informal.
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If you seek a simple confirmation, a “tag” question such as n’est-ce pas? or hein?
(familiar) can be added at the end of a declarative sentence.
A third way [of forming questions] is to place a tag question at the end of a
1K statement. This method can be formal or informal.
You may end a sentence with n’est-ce pas? (mostly in writing) or non? (mostly in
2B conversation).
Use informal expressions like hein? or non? in very casual speaking situations by
2C adding one to the end of the sentence.
1C

Table 34: Stylistic explanations of tag questions

Contrary to what textbook 2B states above, the use of non as a tag question is not
considered informal by textbook 2D, which states that “n’est-ce pas? and non? are the
equivalents of the English expressions isn’t that right?, aren’t they? doesn’t he?, etc.”
These different labels, and the fact that only four textbooks include stylistic variants of
n’est-ce pas, are further indications that style is not treated systematically in the textbooks.
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Negatives: Ne deletion / Ne retention

Deletion of the particle ne in negative structures is only included in four first year
textbooks, although negation is explicitly taught in all first and second year textbooks. Out
of these four first year textbooks, two (1E, 1G) include ne deletion only once in the main
grammatical content of the chapter, while textbook 1I includes it twice – despite the fact
that negation is treated several times throughout the books with the introduction of each
new verb tense. Textbook 1B includes ne deletion in a listening section at the end of the
chapter, but the grammar section on negation within the chapter retains ne. It is noteworthy
that none of the second year textbooks mention ne deletion in their reviews of negation.15
Therefore, even if students learn ne deletion from a first year textbook, it is unlikely they
will review this variant in a second year course. The four descriptions of ne deletion in the
first year textbooks are provided in Table 35.

When people speak in informal settings, not only do they omit sounds, but they can also omit
whole words. For example, the ne is often dropped in a negative sentence.
In casual spoken French, native speakers will often drop the ne, so you may hear French
1E
speakers say sentences such as: J’écoute pas. Ils téléphonent pas?
In informal conversation, the e in ne is usually not pronounced; some people do not say the ne at
1G
all.
In conversational French, especially in informal situations, the ne (n’) is dropped most of the
1I
time. The pas is retained, however.
1B

Table 35: Explanations of ne deletion

All four textbooks indicate that ne deletion occurs in informal and spoken French. Native
speaker corpus data from Ashby (1981), Sax (2003), and Coveney (1996) indicate that ne
deletion occurs in informal settings of European French at rates of 84%, 88% and 88.6%
respectively. Even more remarkable is that ne deletion also occurs in formal settings, with

15

Textbook 2D does offer a footnote on ne deletion before an affirmative verb in the subjunctive mood,

stating that it is “a stylistic device that has become optional in spoken French.” However, this type of ne
deletion is not the same as the ne deletion in this study.
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Coveney (1996) reporting a rate of 50%, Sax (2003) 54% and Ashby (1981) 65%, although
this aspect of ne deletion is not included in the textbooks. Recent research has also noted
that when ne is used in informal, spoken French in both France and Switzerland, ne has a
specific pragmatic function of indicating emphasis or opposition rather than simple
negation (Fonseca-Greber, 2007; van Compernolle, 2009).

While Rehner, Mougeon, and Nadasdi (2003) and Dewaele (2004a) claim that ne deletion
is only a mildly marked variant rather than a highly stigmatized one, the reluctance of
textbook authors to include ne deletion while at the same time including other variants
indicates that ne deletion would appear to be the most stigmatized variant among those that
are found in the textbooks. This is highlighted in textbook 1B, which only includes a
mention of ne deletion in a listening section rather than the grammar section on negation,
and which includes ne in the transcripts of everyday spoken French even though the
speakers omit the ne in the recordings. This practice seems to equate with a view that ne
deletion is only a feature of spoken French and is not used in written French, even when it
is used in the written version of the spoken language.

Examples of ne deletion appear in some of the textbooks even when it is not included as a
stylistic variant in the main grammatical content. Textbook 1C provides sample sentences
without the use of ne, with no explanation of why the ne is not required in those particular
sentences. Featured in a pronunciation section on le e caduc (silent e), the sentences “je
prends pas la voiture” (I’m not taking the car) and “je sais pas combien d’employés font du
fitness dans mon entreprise” (I don’t know how many employees at my company exercise)
are offered as examples. Following the negation rule of placing ne and pas around the verb
that is included in the textbook, the sentences should begin with “je ne prends pas” and “je
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ne sais pas.” The textbook draws no attention to, and offers no explanation for, ne deletion
in these sentences.

Although 2B makes extensive use of film transcripts to teach informal and spoken French,
ne deletion is not explicitly taught in the grammar sections. However, students are
instructed to “notez les négations” (note the negations) and to compare the French of
characters in the films to “le français que vous avez étudié en cours” (the French that you
have studied in class) and think about the differences in the structure of sentences.
Nevertheless, the only français familier section among the grammatical features in the
textbook involves interrogative forms.

The relative absence of ne deletion in the textbooks, even though it is quite common in
French, illustrates the textbooks’ reluctance to include variants that they perceive to be
stigmatized even if they are common in some styles of language use. Furthermore, in the
four textbooks which do include ne deletion, this variant is always characterized as a
feature of spoken French rather than informal French. This suggests that the written
language is presented as the normal form of language, and that spoken language is
presented as a deviation from the written norm rather than as a norm within its own right.

132

It is: C’est / Il est

Another stylistic variable included in the textbooks, though much less widely researched
than the previous four variables in this study, is the use of c’est or il est for “it is.” Three
first year textbooks (1D, 1G, 1L) and two second year textbooks (2D, 2E) include this
variable, and only use the labels informal or spoken language to classify the variant c’est.
1st year
1/3
2/3

informal
spoken language

2nd year
1/2
1/2

Table 36: Stylistic labels of c'est (it is)

The variable c’est versus il est can only occur in specific situations, as the structures c’est
and il est are not interchangeable in standard French. The grammatical situation determines
which structure to be used, and use of the other structure would be considered
ungrammatical. For example, c’est must be used with proper nouns, modified nouns,
pronouns and adjectives that refer to an idea or situation. Il est must be used with
unmodified nouns referring to professions and adjectives referring to nationality, religion,
political affiliation or to a specific person or thing. However, it is possible to replace il est
with c’est un to state a person’s profession, nationality or religion. In this case, the
indefinite article is required after c’est.

All five of the textbooks include sections on c’est vs. il est with regards to the preceding
grammatical constraints. The stylistic variable of c’est versus il est is only later introduced
with impersonal expressions requiring the subjunctive mood, such as il est essentiel que (it
is essential that) or il est nécessaire que (it is necessary that), or with adjective expressions
that are followed by de and an infinitive, such as il est facile de (it is easy to). In these
cases, c’est can replace il est in informal situations.
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The stylistic information (shown in Table 37) is almost always presented in sidebars or
footnotes, with only textbook 2E providing the stylistic information in the main
grammatical content of the chapter.
In spoken French, ce/c’ is often used instead of il: c’est bizarre que, c’est dommage que,
1D c’est triste que.
In everyday conversation, the French often say c’est stupide que, c’est bon que, etc. and
so on. / In everyday conversation, you will often hear c’est, rather than il est, with these
1G expressions.
All the expressions under this category [judgment] may be used with c’est instead of il
est (it is less formal). / As with the previous expressions, these expressions of doubt may
be used with “c’est” instead of “il est.” / These expressions [of certainty] may also use
1L “c’est” instead of “il est.”
2D In conversational French, one often hears c’est rather than il est + adjective + de.
Some impersonal expressions indicate points of view or opinions that are uncertain,
hypothetical, or emotional. These begin with the impersonal il or, in less formal
2E language, ce.
Table 37: Stylistic explanations of c'est (it is)

Ball (2000, pp. 70-71) indicates that in informal situations, il as a “dummy” subject is often
replaced by ce in phrases using the verb être (to be) and an adjective that is followed by a
clause, even in written French. He also points that when there is no clause following the
adjective, c’est must be used in standard French. Regardless of whether que (that) or de
(to) – which require the subjunctive mood or an infinitive, respectively – follow the
adjective, c’est can always replace il est in informal French (Ball, 2000). Therefore, none
of the textbooks provide complete stylistic information for this variable, as they limit the
use of the c’est variant to this one particular situation before an adjective.

Unlike the other textbooks which treat the use of c’est in impersonal expressions that
require the subjunctive mood, Textbook 2D only addresses this variable with adjective
expressions that introduce infinitives. It does not provide any stylistic information for
impersonal expressions that require the subjunctive mood though it does offer ce as an
alternative to il. Instead, textbook 2D states that “an impersonal expression is any verbal
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expression that exists only in the third-person singular form and has il or ce (meaning it) as
its subject.” In addition to the absence of ne deletion in second year textbooks, the lack of
the c’est variant in the majority of the second year textbooks provides more support for the
notion that second year textbooks are less likely to include features of informal French than
the first year textbooks.

Grammatical Variants Conclusion

The results of the grammatical variation analysis show a lack of a systematic approach to
stylistic variation in the textbooks. When informal variants are included in the textbooks,
the labels used often do not match, and there is little explanation of what stylistic labels
mean. The variable tu vs. vous is treated in the same manner as the other variables when it
is not the same type. Formality is related to social relationships for tu and vous, but to other
differences for other phenomenon: written/spoken, context, etc. For the other variables,
informal variants are labelled with a wide range of terms rather than consistently as
informal, and formality is often combined with speaking and writing. For example,
textbook 1G labels on as informal French, ne deletion as informal conversation and c’est as
everyday conversation.

With regards to the labels of formality, textbook 1H divides sample phrases into two
columns labelled informal and formal, with the informal column exclusively using tu and
the formal column exclusively using vous. This does not address the informality of vous
used in the plural, and so provides only partial information about this pronoun.
Furthermore, the formal variant of interrogative structures, inversion, is sometimes used
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within the informal column, which reflects an inconsistent use of the idea of formality as it
is applied to subject pronouns and question formation in the same manner.

Although tu and vous are labelled as informal and formal like other stylistic variants in the
textbooks, they are not, in fact, the same types of variants. The variable tu versus vous is
quite different from other stylistic variables in this study because the latter are
“predominately conditioned by the context of communication (e.g., formality, audience,
style), and every speaker in every context can, theoretically, use one form or the other
freely” (Van Compernolle & Pierozak, 2009, p. 117) whereas the use of tu or vous is
determined by a large range of factors related to the perceived relationship and familiarity
among the speakers. Coveney (2010, p. 134) adds that for the variable tu versus vous “it is
unusual to find even a single switch from one to the other variant, unless there is a
significant change in the speech situation” whereas for variables such as on versus nous or
ne deletion versus ne retention “speakers quite often alternate between one variant and the
other in an unpredictable fashion, and different speakers typically use differing proportions
of the two variants.”

In spite of these differences between the types of variables, the terms used to describe their
uses are quite similar in some of the textbooks. Textbook 1A, for example, states that tu is
informal and that on (meaning we) is used in informal situations. Textbook 1L states that
tu is “used with a person we know very well, such as a parent, a sibling, a friend…” and
that on is “used among friends or family.” In all likelihood, students will assume that the
choice between on and nous is equivalent to the choice between tu and vous due to the
similar wording of these explanations. This labelling of two different variables as the same,
without explanation of the label, is potentially problematic for developing an
understanding of style.
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Similar to the treatment of on vs. nous, the textbooks employ various labels for the use of
intonation without explaining exactly what they refer to. Informal conversation, everyday
conversation, casual conversation, spoken French, and popular speech are all employed to
imply that intonation is only used when speaking French. However, concepts such as
everyday conversation or popular speech are not defined. Textbook 2D even omits that
intonation questions do, in fact, occur in informal writing, and instead focuses on its
prevalence in informal conversation and its rarity in writing and formal situations.

Compared to the on versus nous variable, interrogatives include more stylistic labels
overall since both intonation and inversion are marked for formality whereas only on was
marked for the previous variable. This is perhaps due to a third neutral form, est-ce que,
which exists between informal intonation and formal inversion. Nevertheless, five of the
seventeen textbooks that include intonation provide no stylistic labels, whereas only one of
the thirteen textbooks that include on does not offer any stylistic information. Unlike on,
which seems to be stigmatized as informal, intonation is not considered quite as such.

Besides the labels, a lack of context in which these variants are commonly used is a major
element shared by all the textbooks. The textbooks provide rules for when to use each
variant, with different amounts of information for each one, but very little real-world
context for any of them. This lack of context is problematic when one considers that
“language use is not just determined by context, it is itself central to the creation of
context” (van Compernolle & Williams, 2012, p. 193).
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Lexical Variants

This section contains the results of the stylistic variant analysis which provides quantitative
data on the number of lexical variants found in each textbook, whether among the active or
passive vocabulary in the textbooks. These variants were largely part of the passive
vocabulary found in boxes or sidebars within the chapters that served to introduce informal
words and/or which were glossed in the margins of reading passages or in footnotes under
dialogues and drawings. More rarely, these variants were included in the end of chapter
lists as active vocabulary.
The most common labels used to mark stylistic variants were familier/familiar, slang and
colloquial. Other labels that were much less common included pejorative, impolite,
vulgaire (vulgar), verlan (backward slang), and informal. There were only two words with
labels referring to speech rather than formality: conversation and everyday conversation.

First year textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L

# of variants
7
146
4
4
2
34
97
34
4
2
113
15

Second year textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F

# of variants
35
100
8
34
34
17

Table 38: All lexical variants found in textbooks

As shown in Table 38, there is a very large range of the number of stylistic variants among
the first year textbooks. Textbook 1J includes only two words marked for formality, while
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textbook 1B includes 146 variants. The range among second year textbooks is not quite as
extensive but it is still significant, with textbook 2C amounting to 8 variants and 2B
amounting to 100 variants.

The first year textbooks with the most variants included separate sections throughout each
chapter dedicated to these words. Textbook 1B labelled these sections as le français
familier, textbook 1G categorized them as le parler jeune, and textbook 1K called them le
français quotidien. However, several of the français quotidien sections contained standard
words that belonged to the overall theme of the chapter, and so these words were not
counted as stylistic variants.16 These sections comprise most of the lexical variants found
in the textbooks. Without these sections, the variant count for textbook 1B is 5, textbook
1G is 10, and textbook 1K is 7.

Furthermore, the majority of the variants found in textbooks 1F and IH (33 and 23,
respectively) were marked for formality in the glossary, but these words were not marked
in the chapters in which they first appear. This means that stylistic information is separate
from where words are introduced in the textbooks. Therefore, the average number of
stylistic variants marked within the chapters of first year textbooks (and excluding the
separate sections found in 1B, 1G, and 1K) amounts to only six words, while the range is
between one and fifteen words.

16

For example, standard words such as agence de location (rental agency), bail (lease), caution (security

deposit), and charges (utilities) which are not labelled as informal in other textbooks or dictionaries.

139

Textbook 1A

1B

1C

1D

1E

1F

1G

1H

1I

1J

1K

1L

Average

Variants

5

4

4

2

1

10

13

4

2

7

15

6

7

Table 39: Total variants within the chapters of first year textbooks excluding glossaries and special
sections

As for second year textbooks, only one textbook (2B) included separate sections dedicated
to le français familier. These sections contained informal words from the films on which
the chapters are based. The average stylistic variant word count for the remaining five
textbooks is 26 words. Although the second year textbooks are more conservative with
stylistic variation among grammatical structures (especially for ne deletion), they are more
likely than first year textbooks to include lexical variants marked as belonging to informal
French.

Five first year textbooks (1F, 1G, 1H, 1L, 1K) and one second year textbook (2B) include
an explanation of verlan, a type of backward slang that reverses the syllables of standard
words. These textbooks emphasize that verlan is a feature of spoken French, mostly used
by young people. Textbook 1K dedicates one of its français quotidien boxes, found at the
end of every chapter, to verlan while three other textbooks (1F, 1H, 2B) include an
explanation of this type of slang in boxes or sidebars within the chapters. Textbook 2B
explains verlan thus:
The word beur comes from a particular type of slang called verlan. In verlan the
syllables of certain words are reversed - as in féca (café) and tromé (métro).
Additional changes can occur, as in the case for beur (inversion of arabe) and meuf
(inversion of femme). Verlan itself is the inversion of l'envers, which means "the
reverse." Many verlan words are used by young people in everyday French.

Textbook 1L mentions verlan in a footnote underneath drawings that introduce the
chapter’s vocabulary. A standard word, fête (party), is provided in the drawing, and the
verlan form, teuf, is given in the footnote. This is the only instance of verlan in this
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textbook. Textbook 1G also includes a footnote about verlan in reference to the musical
group Zebda, to explain the significance of their name, which translates as butter in Arabic
and pronounced the same as beurre (butter) as well as beur, the verlan form of arabe
(Arab). This explanation is included in a section at the end of the chapter which highlights
a song by Zebda. The authors’ choice to include verlan in footnotes rather than in the main
content of the chapter suggests that it is not as important as other features of informal
French.

The most frequent informal variants found in the textbooks are listed in Table 40. Words in
bold are those that are the most common in both first and second year textbooks. Boulot
(work, job) was the most common variant found in both year levels, appearing in 8 out of
12 first year textbooks and 5 out of 6 second year textbooks. There were no common
variants found in all twelve first year textbooks or all six second year textbooks.
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First year textbooks
# of
books
8
6
5
5
4
4
4
4
4
4
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3

Variant
BOULOT
BOSSER
COPAIN
GARS
BRANCHÉ
CINÉ
ÉCOLO
FOOT
MAMAN
MARRANT
ADO
APPART
BIO
BOÎTE
BOUQUIN
ÉCLATER
FAC
FAUCHÉ
FRANGIN
FRIC
FRINGUES
GÉNIAL
LABO
MEC
MEUF
MOCHE
NANA
OUAIS
PAPI
PIAULE
PROF
PSY
RIGOLER
RINGARD
SALUT
TYPE

Second year textbooks

English translation
job, work
to work (hard)
buddy, pal
guy
with it, “in”
cinema
ecological
soccer
mom
funny
teenager
apartment
organic
nightclub, office
book
to have fun
university
broke
brother
money
clothes
great
laboratory
guy
woman
ugly
woman
yeah
grandpa
room
professor
psychology
to laugh
cheap
hi
guy

# of
books
5
4
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2

Table 40: Most frequent lexical variants found in textbooks

142

Variant
BOULOT
CHOUETTE
BOÎTE
BOUQUIN
FOUTRE
FRIC
GOSSE
GUEULE
MARRE
POT
RATER
RIGOLER
SÉCHER
TYPE
BARBANT
BOUFFE
BOUQUINER
CHIANT
CON
CREVER
FLIC
FRIGO
GARS
MARRANT
MEUF
MOCHE
PIQUER
POTE
RIGOLO
SYMPA
TOUBIB
TROUILLE
TRUC
VACHEMENT

English
translation
job, work
great
nightclub, office
book
to do, put, give
money
kid
mouth
fed up
drink, luck
to miss, fail
to laugh
to cut (class)
guy
boring
food
to read
annoying
stupid, dumb
to die
cop
fridge
guy
funny
woman
ugly
to steal
buddy, pal
funny
nice
doctor
fear
thing
really, very

A striking feature of Table 40 is the variety of styles found among the words. Shortened
words such as ciné, ado or fac or words that are commonly used by children, such as
maman, cannot be considered stylistically similar to vulgar words such as foutre or con.
However, these types of words are not differentiated among the textbooks, as the labels
informal, colloquial and slang are not defined. The more vulgar words are only included as
passive vocabulary in reading passages, which may indicate that specific stylistic
information is not seen as essential for comprehension compared to production of the
lexical variants.

It should be noted that some of the variants in Table 40 were in fact included in the
textbooks, but they were not marked as informal. For example, salut (hi) was found in all
twelve first year textbooks but marked as informal in only three of those textbooks.
Shortened words such as ciné (from cinéma) or foot (from football) were also often
included in the textbooks, but rarely marked for formality. Furthermore, some of the labels
used do not match among the textbooks. Textbook 2D labels fric as colloquial, while 2A
labels it as slang. Boulot, the most common variant among both the first and second year
textbooks, is labelled as familier/familiar in four first year textbooks but as slang in four
other first year textbooks. In the second year textbooks, there are three labels of familier,
and one each of slang and colloquial. Even though this is the most common lexical variant,
the textbook authors do not agree on an appropriate stylistic label.

In addition to the differences in the labels used for stylistic variants from one textbook to
another, the labels used within one textbook may also not be consistent. Textbook 2D
labels several variants as colloquial in the chapters, but these words are marked as slang in
the glossary. Yet no information on the definitions of or difference between the terms
colloquial and slang are provided in the textbook. Moreover, different forms of the variant
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are labelled incorrectly. In the glossary, the entry un boulot contains no stylistic
information, yet du boulot is labelled as colloquial. As noted previously, some of the
textbooks marked words for formality in the glossary, but these words were not marked in
the chapters.

Textbook 1K includes seven variants, all of which are labelled as familiar. However, only
one word, copain (buddy, pal), is included as active vocabulary within a vocabulary list,
while the other six are passive vocabulary included as vocabulary found in short films.
These words are foutu (ruined), dégager (to clear off/get lost), foiré (messed up), [se]
foutre (to not care), bosser (to work hard) and boulot (work, job), most of which would be
considered vulgar rather than simply familiar. Because these words are passive vocabulary,
the textbook authors perhaps felt that there was little need to label certain words as vulgar
since students are not expected to produce them.

The only words in the first year textbooks that were part of the active vocabulary included
salut, boulot, bosser, boîte, portable, sympa, living, copain/copine, and moche and the
expression prendre des cours – none of which would be considered as vulgar as foutre or
con. Table 41 shows the number of active lexical variants found in the textbooks compared
to the total number of lexical variants.
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First year textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L

# of active / # of all
variants

1/7
0 / 146
0/4
2/4
0/2
0 / 34
1 / 97
2 / 34
1/4
2/2
1 / 113
4 / 15

Second year textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F

# of active / # of all
variants

1 / 35
0 / 100
4/8
13 / 34
18 / 34
7 / 17

Table 41: All active and total lexical variants found in textbooks

Such low numbers of active variants in the textbooks indicates that the authors do not place
as much importance on the students’ acquisition of stylistic variation in the lexicon.
However, it is interesting that some of the second year textbooks, which typically had less
information on grammatical variants, tended to include more informal vocabulary than first
year textbooks. Nevertheless, none of these second year textbooks include special sections
on informal French throughout the entire textbook as did textbooks 1B, 1G, and 1K.

Lexical Variants Conclusion

Similar to the grammatical variants found in the textbooks, the lexical variants are often
labelled with terms that are not defined and these labels could be used in an inconsistent
manner. The overall number of lexical variants ranged from 2 to 146 for first year
textbooks and from 8 to 100 for second year textbooks, while the majority of these variants
were only included as passive vocabulary in reading passages. The average number of
lexical variants was only 6 for first year textbooks and 26 for second year textbooks. The
most common variant, boulot (work, job), was found in eight of the twelve first year
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textbooks and five of the six second year textbooks. This relatively low number of variants
and the fact that the majority of them were only included as passive vocabulary suggests
that lexical variation is not considered a necessary part of language learning at this level.

Discussion

The results of this analysis show that stylistic variation is presented in limited amounts in
the textbooks. The grammatical variables of tu versus vous, most of the various
interrogative forms, and on versus nous tend to be included in most textbooks. On the other
hand, intonation in information questions, ne deletion, or c’est instead of il est are not
found in most of the textbooks. Their absence from the textbooks indicates that they are
considered too non-standard or stigmatized, even though the research has shown that they
are very common. Etienne and Sax (2009, p. 599) even declare that “no current or past
study has shown that ne deletion or use of on in everyday speech is stigmatized among
native speakers.” Although these variants are not stigmatized among native speakers, they
appear still to be considered too stigmatized to be included in the textbooks.

For the variants that were included in the textbooks, the stylistic labels differed slightly
between grammatical and lexical variants. While many of the labels for the grammatical
variants referred to speech or spoken French, there was much less emphasis on speech
among the labels for lexical variants. With the exception of the special sections of le parler
jeune in textbook 1G, there were only two lexical variants among all of the textbooks
labelled as belonging to spoken French rather than informal French. Nevertheless, the
labels employed for lexical variants were often the same as those used for grammatical
variants, such as informal, familiar, conversational and spoken French. However, the labels
colloquial and slang were reserved for lexical variants only.
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Regardless of which labels were used for either types of variants, these terms were rarely
defined or explained, and rules were provided for the variants rather than examples of
authentic usage. Students were not provided with definitions of such terms as “everyday
conversation” or “casual style” nor were they given examples of the variants used in
diverse contexts. This implies that textbook writers consider the terminology they use as
self-evident or as already known by students.

The absence of certain common grammatical variants, such as ne deletion, and the low
number of lexical variants indicate that authentic language was not incorporated into the
main content of the textbooks, most likely due to the stigma attached to informal language.
Etienne and Sax (2009, p. 598) posit that textbook authors are still not willing “to put
‘incorrect’ French into written form” mostly due to pressure from language purists. Yet it
is exposure to authentic language, rather than invariable rules, that allows students to
develop communicative competence and gain an understanding of the nature of stylistic
variation. Numerous researchers (Dewaele, 2004b; Etienne & Sax, 2009; Liddicoat, 2006;
Lyster, 1996; Mougeon et al., 2002; Valdman, 2000; Van Compernolle & Pierozak, 2009;
van Compernolle & Williams, 2012) have reported on acquisition studies of stylistic
variation in which students were much more successful in developing an understanding of
variation using authentic French instead of prescriptive rules offered in the textbooks.

While researchers agree that variation needs to be taught in the language classroom with
the aid of authentic resources, there is less agreement on when to include informal variants
and if the variants should be presented for comprehension only or for both comprehension
and production. Etienne & Sax (2009) and van Compernolle & Williams (2012) maintain
that variation needs to be taught from the very beginning of language study to avoid the
problems associated with unlearning and relearning a grammatical concept, which only
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makes it more difficult for the student. Some researchers assert that only comprehension of
variation is necessary from the beginning (Petitpas, 2010), while others argue that
production needs to be taught as well, even if in a reduced form (Valdman, 2000).

Althought there is some disagreement on when variation should be introduced, there is
consensus among researchers that students need at least some exposure to variation in
order to comprehend normal language use. The best way to introduce this variation is
through the use of authentic resources which provide a variety of styles and contexts in
which they are used. However, the textbook authors instead chose to provide
decontextualized lists to introduce stylistic variants, with the majority of these variants
belonging to passive vocabulary that students are not required to learn for productive
purposes. Except for a few reading passages, the variants are not found in examples of
authentic language, but rather in lists created by the authors.

Furthermore, grammatical variants are often described in terms of what students will hear
and not what they should say. Textbooks instruct students to use tu and intonation in yes or
no questions, but they do not provide instruction on using on to mean we, intonation in
information questions, ne deletion, or c’est instead of il est. Instead, students are informed
that they may hear these features in spoken French. This means there is a dichotomy
between what students may say or write and what they will hear. Only one second year
textbook (2B) instructs students to practice pronouncing the characteristics of spoken
French, such as ne deletion. It may be considered too difficult for beginning language
students to grasp the complexity of formality in French in order to use informal features
appropriately. However, students need to be exposed to stylistic variants in order to
comprehend their various nuances and connotations. Although students may choose to
speak or write in a formal style only, they have no control over the way in which others use
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the French language and so need to be prepared to comprehend diverse forms of
communication.

Conclusion

Regardless of whether variants are presented for production or comprehension, the fact
remains that stylistic variation is present in the textbooks in limited amounts. The labels
used to mark variants vary considerably for both grammatical and lexical variants. The
meanings of the labels are rarely fully explained, often with informal styles associated with
speech and formality associated with writing. Overall, the textbooks therefore do not teach
about stylistic variation or styles. The focus is very much on prescriptive rules rather than
descriptive information and samples of authentic language use.

The lexical and grammatical variants that are provided in the textbooks indicate that the
authors’ approach to variation is to downplay its importance and relevance, most likely for
the sake of making learning easier. However, this can have negative consequences for
students who are unable to understand informal language if they only learn the French
language from textbooks. A few other studies, such as Mougeon et al. (2002), have
indicated that there is limited variation presented in language textbooks, but no other
studies have investigated the inclusion of variation, for both grammatical and lexical
variants, throughout the entire textbook. Most of these studies also do not provide
empirical data on what is or is not included in the textbooks. The current study, therefore,
provides a broad overview of the state of stylistic variation as it is presented in
contemporary French language textbooks.
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Chapter 6: Geographic Variation

This chapter discusses the quantitative and qualitative analyses of geographic variants in
the textbooks. First, any explanations or definitions of geographic variation in the
textbooks are explored. Then the results of the analysis of the most common geographic
variants among all eighteen textbooks are presented. Lastly, an examination of the variants
found in the eight textbooks whose titles refer to the French-speaking world precedes the
overall discussion of the textbooks’ treatment of geographic variation.

Among the eighteen textbooks, only four include grammatical variants of varieties of
French spoken outside France and this is limited to the use of tu in situations where vous
would be used in France. Though research has identified other features of grammar that are
different from the standardised French of France, such as inversion in question formation
being an informal stylistic variant rather than formal in Quebec French (Lyster, 1996),
these features are not mentioned in any of the textbooks. Therefore, this chapter examines
only the inclusion and presentation of lexical geographical variants.

Explanations of Geographic Variation

This section will discuss the explanations of geographic variation found in the textbooks,
with special attention to which textbooks include Francophone or Global French in their
titles, such as An Introduction to French Language and Francophone Culture or The
Global French Experience. It would be expected that these textbooks would include more
geographical variants than those that do not have Francophone or Global French in their
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titles in order to reflect their Francophone or global orientation. Eight out of the eighteen
textbooks (1C, 1E, 1I, 1K, 1L, 2A, 2C, 2F) refer to the French-speaking world in the title,
though nearly all of the textbooks do so in their introductions. For example, textbook 1A’s
goal is to teach about the “diversity of the French-speaking world in the twenty-first
century” while textbook 1G offers “a diverse coverage of the Francophone world.”

Only four first year textbooks (1D, 1E, 1F, 1J) and two second year textbooks (2C, 2F)
offer information on geographic variation in French. Only three of these textbooks (1E, 2C,
2F) include Francophone in their titles. Textbook 1E is the only textbook that asks students
to think about why variation occurs in language. In a cultural section at the end of a chapter
on studies and professions, rather than within the main content of the chapter, students are
told:
When you travel in the French-speaking world, you can expect to encounter regional
differences in the language, much as you would note variations in English as spoken
in different places. Consider how the following brief French-Canadian conversation
differs from a conversation in Standard French, the French you are learning. Are there
words and turns of phrase that you are not familiar with?
Alex: Allô Julie. Ça va ?
Julie: Pas pire.
Alex: Je te présente ma blonde, Sabrina.
Julie: Salut, Sabrina.
Sabrina: Salut, Julie.
Alex: Excuse-nous, Julie, on ne peut pas jaser, on doit travailler à la bibli.
Julie: OK c’est beau. Moi, je vais dîner à la cafétéria. Bonjour Alex, bonjour Sabrina.
Sabrina: Salut. À prochaine.17

This is followed by a list of Quebec French variants with the equivalents used in France
(see Table 42), and students are instructed to create their own dialogues using these words
and expressions.
17

Alex: Hello Julie. How are you?
Julie: Not bad.
Alex: Let me introduce you to my girlfriend, Sabrina.
Julie: Hi, Sabrina.
Sabrina: Hi, Julie.
Alex: Excuse us, Julie, we can’t talk, we have to work at the library.
Julie: OK that’s fine. I’m going to have lunch at the cafeteria. Bye Alex, bye Sabrina.
Sabrina. Bye. See you next time!
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au Québec

en France

allô
pas pire
c’est le fun
ma blonde
mon chum
la fin de semaine
jaser
dîner
OK c’est beau
bienvenue
à prochaine
bonjour

bonjour
pas mal
c’est amusant
ma petite amie
mon petit ami
le week-end
discuter
déjeuner
d’accord, c’est bon
de rien
à la prochaine
au revoir

Table 42: List of geographic variants in textbook 1E

This type of activity offers a rather simplistic treatment of variation, in which one word can
be replaced for another in the same context. In addition, the use of the terms “FrenchCanadian” and “Québec” to refer to the same variety implies that Quebec French is the
only variety of French used in Canada. This organisation in terms of countries and regions
presents geographic variation as being based on political boundaries instead of the reality
of the complex linguistic situation of French-speaking regions. Although this activity
mentions the French-speaking world, no other varieties of French are included in this
section, and geographic variation is not addressed elsewhere in the textbook.

Textbook 1D also asks students to think about differences among words in English with
the question "Est-ce qu'il y a une différence entre dinner et supper en anglais ? La
signification de ces mots varie selon la région ou le pays." (Is there a difference between
dinner and supper in English? The meaning of these words varies according to the region
or country.) The relationship between vocabulary and culture is touched upon briefly in a
Un mot sur la culture (A word on culture) box which says:
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Winter is such a significant part of Quebec’s reality that poet Gilles Vigneault wrote in
a much cherished song: Mon pays ce n’est pas un pays c’est l’hiver !18 In fact, the
Quebecois have even created winter-related terms that are unique in the French
language.

Textbook 1J, in a cultural section labelled Quebec French, states:
On parle français à Paris et à Québec, mais avec des accents différents et certaines
variations de vocabulaire et de grammaire. Les particularités du français québécois
reflètent l’histoire de la région où il s’est développé.19

Textbooks 1D and 1J point out that Quebec French includes unique features that express
the history and culture of Quebec, which sets this variety apart from the standard.
However, the acknowledgement that every variety of a language is created by the history
of the region and the people who speak it is not included.

Textbook 1F provides the statement "Le français parlé dans d'autres pays du monde diffère
du français de France, surtout par son vocabulaire et sa prononciation." (The French
spoken in other countries of the world differs from the French of France, especially in its
vocabulary and pronunciation.) This is found in a small cultural section which offers a few
differences between Quebec and France in pronunciation and vocabulary. Textbook 2F
offers a similar statement, though limited to Quebec: “Il y a des différences entre le
français de France et le français du Québec dans le choix et l’emploi du vocabulaire."
(There are differences between the French of France and the French of Quebec in the
choice and use of vocabulary.) These two textbooks present an acknowledgement of the
differences among varieties of French in slightly more neutral terms than textbooks 1D and
1J.

18

My country is not a country, it’s winter!

19

French is spoken in Paris and Quebec, but with different accents and certain variations of vocabulary and

grammar. The particularities of Quebec French reflect the history of the region where it developed.
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Textbook 2C is the only textbook to draw explicit attention to the fact that geographic
variants of varieties of French other than Quebec French also exist. In a sidebar in the first
chapter, it is noted that “régionalismes” such as those found in an “expression louisiane,
québécoise, antillaise, sénégalaise, maghrébine, provençale, suisse, etc.” will be marked
throughout the textbook. This particular textbook, however, only includes variants used in
Quebec, Louisiana, Belgium and Switzerland even though it claims to offer variants from
several varieties of French.

Although these textbooks introduce the concept of geographic variation, for the most part,
the textbooks do not explore the significance of variation and the reasons why it exists. It is
also interesting that of the eight textbooks which include Francophone or Global French in
the title, only three of them provide explanations of geographic variation. The textbooks
which do include explanations, regardless of their titles, tend to state that differences exist
among varieties and provide some lexical examples, but no further treatment of geographic
variation is offered.

Overall, the treatment of geographic variation in the textbooks tends to be brief and
limited. In most cases, variation is addressed in one section in the entire textbook, with a
few lexical variants offered as examples of the differences among varieties. The varieties
of French included in the textbooks are largely limited to North America and Europe,
which reflect the North American audience of these particular textbooks and the emphasis
on the standardised variety used in France. Even though the majority of the textbooks state
in their introductions that a comprehension of the French-speaking world is a major goal, a
discussion on geographic variation is only included in one third of the textbooks, and this
discussion is quite limited in its scope.
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Lexical Variants

This section contains the results of the geographic variant analysis. The number of active
and overall geographic variants found in each textbook is shown in Table 43. The
textbooks in bold are those that include Francophone or Global French in their titles.

First year textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L

# of active / # of all
variants

0/6
0 / 81
0/2
0 / 21
3 / 15
0 / 15
0/2
0/0
0/3
0 / 10
0/1
0/1

Second year textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F

# of active / # of all
variants

3/5
0/0
5 / 28
0/0
0/0
0 / 14

Table 43: All active and total geographic variants found in all textbooks

The range of variants for first year textbooks is 0 to 81 and the range for second year
textbooks is 0 to 28. Among the textbooks which include Francophone in the title, the
range is 1 to 15 for first year textbooks and 5 to 28 for second year textbooks. The
textbook with the most geographical variants overall, 1B with 81 variants, does not include
Francophone in the title. All of these variants are found at the end of each of the twenty
chapters, after the vocabulary list, and not within the main content of the chapter. No other
textbook other than 1B provides geographic variants in every chapter. The number of
active variants only amounts to 11 for all of the textbooks since most of the variants are
introduced as passive vocabulary in reading passages.
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Such a small overall number of geographic variants in the textbooks indicates that the
majority of the vocabulary content belongs to metropolitan French. It is striking that
textbooks with Francophone in the title include so few geographic variants, especially for
the first year textbooks 1K and 1L which only include one geographic variant each. Other
first year textbooks which do not have Francophone in their titles (1B, 1D and 1F) include
more geographic variants than the textbooks which do include Francophone in the title.
This suggests that the inclusion of Francophone shows little about how the linguistic
diversity of Francophonie is represented when referring to the lexical content of the
textbooks.

Most Common Variants

Before turning to the analysis of geographic variants found in textbooks with Francophone
in the title, this section will focus on the geographic variants that appeared in at least two
or more of the textbooks. All of the most common variants were labelled as Quebec
French, with the exceptions of septante and nonante which belong to Belgian and Swiss
varieties, and huitante which belongs to Swiss varieties. The variants referring to meals,
dîner, souper and déjeuner, are also used in Belgium and Switzerland in addition to
Quebec, yet only two textbooks indicate this.
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# of textbooks
7
7
6
6
5
5
4
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
3
2
2
2
2
2
2
2
2

Geographic variant
dîner
souper
déjeuner
fun
bonjour
char
bleuet
blonde
chien chaud
chum
huitante
melon d’eau
nonante
septante
fin de semaine
bienvenue
breuvage
courriel
dépanneur
magasiner
toilette
tomber en amour
toune

English translation
lunch
dinner
breakfast
fun
hello, goodbye
car
blueberry
girlfriend
hot dog
boyfriend
eighty
watermelon
ninety
seventy
weekend
you’re welcome
drink
email
convenience store
to shop
bathroom
to fall in love
song

Table 44: Most common geographic variants found in all textbooks

As shown in Table 44, the most common geographic variants found in the textbooks refer
to meals. Of the eight textbooks which point out differences in meals among the varieties
of French, six textbooks offer incomplete information. Textbook 1C offers the sentence
"Au Québec, le repas du soir s'appelle le souper" (In Quebec, the evening meal is called
souper) at the end of a cultural section on meals in France, but the variants for the other
two meals are not provided. Similarly, textbook 1E states that Quebec French dîner is
equal to European French déjeuner in a cultural section at the end of the chapter, but does
not include the other two variants either. Textbooks 1A, 1F, 1J and 2C do include all three
variants, but like textbooks 1C and 1E, indicate that these variants are only used in Quebec
and do not mention that they are also used in Belgium and Switzerland. Textbooks 1B and
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1D state that all three variants in terms for meals are used in Quebec, Belgium and
Switzerland.

Although seventy, eighty and ninety in the standardised variety of French are soixante-dix,
quatre-vingts, and quatre-vingt-dix, Belgium and Switzerland use septante and nonante for
seventy and ninety, respectively, while parts of Switzerland use huitante for eighty. Only
three textbooks (1B, 1F, 2C) include the number variants, although 2C incorrectly states
that huitante is used in Belgium in addition to Switzerland. Textbook 1B includes the
number variants in the same chapter as the standard numbers, though the variants are
included at the end of the chapter. Textbooks 1F offers these variants in a small box in
chapter 10 even though the standard numbers were taught in the “preliminary” chapter.
Finally, textbook 2C offers an explanation of these variants in a sidebar in a chapter
focused on Switzerland. There is no chapter devoted to Belgium in textbook 2C, and the
numbers are not included in this second year textbook.

The geographic variants found in the textbooks were not marked for style. A few of the
words in Table 44 are informal in Quebec French. Char is not labelled as informal even
though auto is the standard form for car in Canadian French (Nadasdi et al., 2005).
Textbook 2F even equates char with voiture, when in fact, auto is considered the formal
variant and voiture is hyperformal in Canadian contexts (Nadasdi et al., 2005). Similarly,
the variants blonde and chum are not labelled as informal, though textbook 1D does
indicate that they are used in spoken French in Quebec as variants of petite amie and petit
ami. Both textbooks 1B and 1E, however, list blonde and chum as equivalents of petite
amie and petit ami rather than copine and copain (the informal variants used in France.)
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Many of the words in Table 44 were chosen to show the influence of English on Quebec
French, such as fun. For example, textbook 2C states that “Plusieurs expressions
québécoises, ou québécismes, sont marquées par l’influence de l’anglais” (Many Quebec
expressions, or Quebecisms, are marked by the influence of English) and a list of Quebec
French variants follows, including char (car), toune (song), c’est le fun (it’s fun), face
(face), rusher (to be rushed or stressed), change (change), toffe (difficult), and cute (cute).
A few other distinctions between Quebec and metropolitan French, such as lexical
differences (blueberry is un bleuet in Quebec but une myrtille in France) or semantic
differences (dîner means lunch in Quebec but dinner in France), are included in this
textbook. However, these latter differences are dealt with briefly, and the influence of
English remains the focal point of this textbook’s treatment of Quebec French.

Furthermore, textbook 2C goes on to include the influence of English on metropolitan
French, though this is not as explicitly stated as it is for Quebec French:

D’autres traduisent des expressions anglaises en français même si les Français du
métropole n’ont pas l’habitude de le traduire, comme : le chien chaud (un hot-dog), le
melon d’eau (le pastèque, watermelon), et les patins à roues alignées (les rollers, inline
skates).20

The English borrowings hot-dog and rollers (from Rollerblades) used in France are
included in this textbook, but the prevalence of borrowings is not stressed as it was for
Quebec French. Although a few textbooks treat the topic of English words used in
metropolitan French (1A, 1B, 1C, 1F, 1H) and the French Academy’s attempt at regulating
their use, the textbooks which describe Quebec French as being influenced by English do
not usually refer to this same influence on metropolitan French, with the exception of
textbook 2F which states “Les Québécois disent melon d’eau et chien chaud là où les
20

Others translate English expressions in French even if the metropolitan French tend not to, such as hot dog,

watermelon and inline skates.
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Français disent pastèque et hot dog. Remarquez l’influence de l’anglais dans les deux cas.”
(The Québécois say melon d’eau [for watermelon] and chien chaud [for hot dog] where the
French say pastèque [for watermelon] and hot dog [for hot dog]. Notice the influence of
English in both cases.) By focusing primarily on the influence of English in Quebec
French, the textbooks treat geographic variation as a simplistic rather than a complex
system. Quebec French is largely characterized by its borrowings from English, while
other differences between Quebec and metropolitan French that are not due to the
influence of English, such as the use of Old French orthography and/or pronunciation, are
rarely addressed in the textbooks.

The most common variants included in the eighteen textbooks reveal a concentration on
Quebec French, with much less attention paid to other varieties. A focus on Quebec
presupposes that this is the only variety besides metropolitan French that the users of these
textbooks will be interested in or will need to learn about. The textbooks usually do not
mention the diversity of the French language, within and outside of France. In addition, the
labels used to indicate geographic variants are sometimes incorrect, such as huitante
labelled as belonging to Belgium French when it is not actually used in this country. Such
mistakes suggest that the authors may not be familiar with the varieties of French that are
included in the textbooks.

Textbooks with Francophone in the Title

In this section, the geographic variants found in the eight textbooks with Francophone or
Global French in the title (1C, 1E, 1I, 1K, 1L, 2A, 2C, 2F) will be discussed. As seen
previously in Table 43, the textbooks that refer to the French-speaking world in the title do
not necessarily include the most geographic variants, especially for first year textbooks.
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The textbook with the most geographical variants that does include Francophone in the
title is textbook 1E with 15 variants. The majority (12) of the variants are at the end of one
chapter rather than within the main content (see Table 42), and all variants are labelled as
Quebec French.

Interestingly, textbook 1E also provides three geographic variants used in Canada (that are
not used in Europe) as active vocabulary, but does not provide the European French
equivalents as active vocabulary. These words are majeure, mineure, and baccalauréat.
Majeure and mineure are equivalents of minor and major, and these words were probably
included because of the similarities between the American and Canadian university
systems. Auger & Valdman (1999, p. 408) point out that
many university-level elementary textbooks have opted to introduce terms for
university life in the context of the institutions of higher learning of Québec rather
those of France because the Québécois curricula and system of degrees more closely
match those with which American students are familiar.

The American terms major and minor do not have exact equivalents in the French
university system, where spécialisation or matière principale would be used for major and
matière secondaire would be used for minor. However, these metropolitan French words
are not included in the textbook.

Incomplete information is also offered for the term baccalauréat, which means a
Bachelor’s degree in Canada but a high school exit exam in France, where a Bachelor’s
degree is called a licence. Although baccalauréat and licence as they are used in France
are included in a cultural reading about French universities, they are not included in the
active vocabulary list at the end of the chapter. The inclusion of these Canadian terms, but
exclusion of metropolitan French terms, in the active vocabulary also appears to contradict
the textbook’s stated objectives because textbook 1E claims to teach the “Standard French”
of France rather than a Canadian variety. It appears, however, that the cultural fit of the
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vocabulary to the North American cultural contexts of the learners has an influence on
vocabulary choices.

The rest of the first year textbooks with Francophone in the title (1C, 1I, 1K, 1L) offer
between only one and three geographic variants each, with a total number of seven variants
(see Table 45). Six variants are labelled as Quebec French and one is labelled as “mostly
used in Africa.” All seven variants are passive vocabulary found in reading passages or
cultural notes.

Variant
le bleuet
les cartouchards
le char
le dépanneur
le foyer
le souper
la toilette

English translation
blueberry
students repeating a university year for
the last time before being expelled
car
grocery store
fireplace
dinner
bathroom

Label
Quebec
Africa

Textbook
1L
1I

Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec

1K
1I
1I
1C
1C

Table 45: Geographic variants in textbooks 1C, 1I, 1K, and 1L

If a European French term exists for these concepts (such as la myrtille for blueberry), it is
provided. Nevertheless, textbook 1I does not offer the European French meaning of foyer
(household) in addition to the Quebec French one provided. In the same reading passage in
which foyer is labelled as Quebec French, two other Quebec French words are used and
glossed into English but they are not labelled as geographic variants. Both magasiner (to
go shopping), which is misspelled as magaziner, and jaser (to chat), are included, but they
are not labelled as Quebec variants.

163

The two second year textbooks with the most geographic variants and which include
Francophone in the title, 2C and 2F, are organised differently than the other textbooks.
Each chapter is based on a different French-speaking region rather than communicative
themes or topics, which is most likely the reason why more variants were found in these
textbooks. There were no geographic variants in second year textbooks which do not
include Francophone in the title.

The organization of textbook 2C is “a mystery story” involving French and Quebecois
characters. The story, which evolves throughout the chapters, begins in Louisiana and
features “the Caribbean, West Africa, Europe and Canada.” This focus on Canada and
Louisiana is relevant for the American audience for which this textbook is intended. Of the
28 variants found in textbook 2C, 22 are labelled as Quebec, three are Louisiana and three
are Belgium/Switzerland. Only five of these variants, three Quebec and two Louisiana, are
included as active vocabulary. These active variants are shown in bold in
Table 46.
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Variant
abreuver
allophone

bleuet
canot
c'est le fun
change
char
chien chaud
cute
déjeuner
dîner
face
fais do-do
huitante

Translation/equivalent
to give drinks to
speaker of languages
other than French,
English or Native
American languages
indigenous speaker of
native Indian languages
blueberry
canoe
c'est amusant (it's fun)
monnaie (change)
voiture (car)
hot-dog (hot dog)
mignon (cute)
breakfast
lunch
la figure (face)
dance party
eighty

melon d'eau
nonante

pastèque, watermelon
ninety

orignal
paroisse
patins à roues
alignées
pis
rusher

moose
county
rollers, inline skates

autochtone

septante

then
être pressé ou stressé (to be
in a rush or stressed)
seventy

souper
sucrier
toffe
toune
tourtière

dinner
sugar-maker
difficile (difficult)
chanson (song)
meat pie

Label
Quebec
Quebec

Location in textbook
reading passage
vocabulary list

Quebec

vocabulary list

Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Louisiana
Belgium,
Switzerland
Quebec
Belgium,
Switzerland
Quebec
Louisiana
Quebec

language box
language box
language sidebar
language sidebar
language sidebar
language sidebar
language sidebar
language box
language box
language sidebar
vocabulary list
language box

Louisiana
Quebec

song lyrics
language sidebar

Belgium,
Switzerland
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec
Quebec

language box

language sidebar
language box
language sidebar
vocabulary list
language sidebar

language box
reading passage
language sidebar
language sidebar
culture sidebar /
vocabulary list

Table 46: All geographic variants found in textbook 2C

The rest of the variants are presented in sidebars and boxes throughout the chapters, or
glossed in reading passages. These variants are presented as passive vocabulary, although
some are quite general and basic words such as numbers and meals. Eleven of the Quebec
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variants are presented in one sidebar which draws attention to the influence of English on
Quebec French. None of the other sidebars or boxes provide information on why variation
occurs, which appears to construct the idea that borrowing from English is the major
defining feature of Quebec French. In a separate language box, the Belgian and Swiss
variants are presented together, but with huitante labelled as Belgian even though it is only
used in parts of French-speaking Switzerland.

In textbook 2F, “each chapter centers on a specific character (personnage) in one of the
many areas of the world where French is a native language.” Similar to textbook 2C, the
majority of variants (12) were labelled as Quebec French. The other two were labelled as
Switzerland. None of these variants were presented as active vocabulary. One Quebec
variant in textbook 2F is misspelled (rôtie is missing the circumflex). In addition, a
European French word is used in place of the actual Canadian variant in a dialogue
between two speakers of Quebec French. A Quebecois character says “Bonsoir maman, je
viens de dîner... ” (Good evening mom, I just had lunch) which is not appropriate in
Quebec French. The evening meal is souper, not dîner - which instead means lunch.
Finally, une thèse de maîtrise is listed in the active vocabulary as a master’s thesis but it is
not specified that this usage is unique to Quebec. Although the French university system
formerly used une maîtrise to refer to a Master’s degree, it has been called un master in
France for a decade. The presence of these mistakes in published textbooks illustrates that
perhaps the accuracy of geographic variation was not a priority.

The other second year Francophone textbook, 2A, includes interviews with native speakers
of French from around the world; however, the three variants are limited to Canada and
none are included as active vocabulary. One variant, rôtie (toast), is labelled as FrenchCanadian, while the other two, courriel (e-mail) and saucette (short trip), are labelled as
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Quebec French. There is no indication that courriel is also used in France, and is, in fact,
the term preferred by the French Academy. These words are translated into English, but
their metropolitan French equivalents are not included.

The textbooks with Francophone in the title either include very few geographic variants or
the majority of the variants belong to Quebec French. The only varieties labelled in these
textbooks are Louisiana, Belgium, Switzerland and Africa. The inclusion of the term
Francophone in the title therefore does not apply to the lexical content of these textbooks.
Furthermore, several mistakes such as mislabelling or misspelling variants and omitting
labels altogether shows the authors’ lack of expertise with varieties of French. Overall, the
textbooks provide often limited and sometimes incorrect information concerning lexical
variation in the Francophone world.

Discussion

The results of this analysis show that geographic variation in vocabulary is rarely presented
in the textbooks. Although a few textbooks offer geographical variants, they are mostly
limited to Quebec French and almost all of the variants are presented as passive vocabulary
in boxes and sidebars or glossed in reading passages which suggests that they are seen as
less important than other content.

While it is understandable that textbooks designed for an American audience would
include more Quebec French variants, almost all of the textbooks claim to teach about the
French-speaking world and eight textbooks include Francophone or Global French in their
titles. Yet this analysis has shown that geographic variants are largely, or entirely, absent
from the textbooks. In addition, the information provided on geographic variation is often
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incomplete, such as missing labels or metropolitan French equivalents, or even incorrect,
such as misspellings and inaccurate labels.

Although Valdman (2000) indicates that the use of authentic materials is the best way to
introduce geographic variation, most of the variants found in the textbooks were simply
lists of variants and their metropolitan French counterparts. When geographic variants
were included in authentic materials, such as excerpts of books or articles, the variants
were glossed in English and left in footnotes, but the metropolitan counterparts were often
not included. The appropriate usage in context as well as the cultural significance of the
word, especially in cases where there is no exact correspondence among the variants, were
often omitted.

While the majority of variants in the textbooks are Quebec French, a few variants are
labelled as Louisiana, Belgium and Switzerland. Only two textbooks include variants used
in Africa, and none of the textbooks present regional differences within France itself, such
as use of the three meals déjeuner, dîner and souper instead of petit déjeuner, déjeuner,
and dîner in rural regions, which is similar to the usage in Quebec, Belgium, and
Switzerland. The sole variant labelled for a region within France is pitchoune (term of
endearment for a baby), marked as “southern France.” No other words are given or labelled
as variants used within France in any of the textbooks, which suggests that metropolitan
French is rather monolithic.

In fact, the varieties presented in the textbooks are based on national or provincial
boundaries, so that they also appear to be rather monolithic and homogeneous. The concept
of Francophonie is constructed in a particular way which assigns more importance to North
American and European varieties of French but virtually ignores all others. Four of the
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eighteen textbooks included no geographic variants, and four textbooks with Francophone
in the title only included between one and three variants. The textbooks which did offer
more variants focused on Quebec, and sometimes equated French-Canadian with Quebec.
This is another example of the monolithic treatment of varieties and which overlooks other
Canadian varieties of French, such as Acadian, which are also relevant to North American
students.

The various mistakes and incomplete information on the variants implies an unsystematic
approach to teaching about variation. In addition, the treatment of variation is rather
restricted as it focuses most on the influence of English on Quebec French, which is often
the only feature mentioned in the textbooks. Other factors that contribute to the
development of French varieties are not explained. Although the textbooks put forth the
idea that teaching the French language as it is used in the Francophone world is a major
goal, the textbooks give little attention to words that are used in the French-speaking world
outside of the standardised variety of France.

It may be argued that students do not need to be exposed to much geographic variation if it
is assumed that most students intend to work or study in France or travel to Europe rather
than elsewhere. Not only does this ignore the numerous students who do plan to go
elsewhere, but it also puts students who will never leave the United States at a
disadvantage since many French speakers in certain parts of the U.S. do not speak a
European variety of French. Additionally, the number of French speakers from outside of
France is higher than those who live in France, and this number continues to grow.
Even if students plan on working or studying in France, they should be prepared to
comprehend other varieties of French (both native and non-native), and this can be
achieved by exposure to the varieties in language learning materials through the use of
169

authentic resources created by and for users of those varieties.

Conclusion

The lack of geographic variants in the textbooks indicates that such variation is not seen as
important for teaching French as it is spoken in the French-speaking world, which most
textbooks state as their aim. This shows that textbook authors’ approach to variation is to
minimise it and present the French language as monolithic and mostly belonging to one
main geographic variety. These findings for geographic variation are quite similar to those
for stylistic variation, as explained in the previous chapter, with geographic variants
appearing even more infrequently than stylistic variants. Other studies (Chappelle, 2009;
Thompson, 2010; Wieczorek, 1994; Zéphir, 1999) have found minimal variation presented
in textbooks for geographic varieties as well, though most focus on cultural aspects rather
than the lexicon.

Additionally, the use of Francophone in a textbook’s title does not seem to relate to the
inclusion of vocabulary from outside metropolitan France. It therefore appears that
“Francophonie” is not understood as relating to linguistic diversity. The following chapter
will examine how well the term Francophone applies to the cultural content of the
textbooks.
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Chapter 7: Francophone Cultural Content

This chapter examines the treatment and representation of French-speaking cultures in the
first and second year textbooks. For the purposes of this chapter, the term culture will refer
to what the textbooks define as culture and what is labelled as culture within the chapters.
This ranges from statistical information and facts to longer explanations of customs as well
as excerpts from newspapers and novels. Additionally, Francophone and French-speaking
will refer to how the textbooks use these terms to indicate the different nations and regions
of the world where French is used, regardless of its official status.

Following Chapelle’s (2009, p. 142) methodology, the cultural sections within the
textbooks were “identified as those named in the table of contents containing connected
texts, or other means of communicating content” as well as those that named a
Francophone location. Grammar exercises and vocabulary lists were not included as they
did not contain connected texts. These cultural sections were analysed for any mention of a
French-speaking location, nationality, or other relevant label. Therefore, one or several
mentions could be found within each cultural section. The cultural mentions were then
sorted into three categories: superficial information, substantial information, and authentic
excerpts from literature, newspapers or film.

Similar to the previous chapter, the discussion of the results draws attention to the books
which include Francophone in the title compared to those that do not. Eight of the eighteen
textbooks – five first year and three second year textbooks – refer to the French-speaking
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world in the title. Nearly all of the textbooks indicate in their introductions that the focus of
the content is the French-speaking world, even if the title does not include the term
Francophone.

The results for first year and second year textbooks are divided among mentions of
metropolitan France plus the overseas departments and territories of France, and mentions
of French-speaking regions that are independent of France. Metropolitan or mainland
France is divided into twenty-two regions located in Europe. The overseas departments are
the islands of Guadeloupe and Martinique in the Caribbean, French Guyana in South
America, and the islands of La Réunion and Mayotte in the Indian Ocean. The overseas
territories or collectivités, which are more autonomous than the departments, are the
islands of Saint Barthélemy and Saint Martin in the Caribbean, the islands of Saint Pierre
et Miquelon in the north Atlantic, and the islands of New Caledonia, French Polynesia and
Wallis et Futuna in the South Pacific. Guadeloupe and Martinique are often referred to
collectively as the Antilles, while collectively these overseas departments and territories
are referred to as the DOM-TOMs21 (départements d’outre-mer et térritoires d’outre-mer).

Culture and Francophone in the Textbooks

In the introductions of most of the textbooks, the diverse cultures of the French-speaking
world are often mentioned as comprising the bulk of the cultural information found in the
textbooks rather than just the culture or cultures of France. The introductions usually
indicate that the textbooks provide “cultural information” or “cultural material” in addition
21

The overseas territories of France officially became collectivities in 2003. The official name of the

overseas departments and collectivities is now DOM-COMs (départements d’outre-mer et collectivités
d’outre-mer); however, most of the textbooks still refer to them as DOM-TOMs and so this convention will
followed.
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to the vocabulary and grammar needed for communication. Few of the textbooks go into
detail about what is meant by culture, however. Textbook 1I offers examples of culture as
“history, landmarks, fine art, literature, and aspects of everyday life” while textbook 2E
refers to “historical events, art, architecture, societal institutions.” This view of culture is
largely static information. The majority of the textbooks also indicate that this cultural
information is presented via “authentic documents” or “authentic content” but only a few
indicate that these resources are taken from newspapers, magazines, film and literature.

Culture is not defined in the introductions of the textbooks, but the term culture is almost
always qualified by French, French-speaking or Francophone. Textbook 1A asserts that
students will increase their “cultural literacy with respect to the places where French is
spoken.” Textbook 1E offers a “sophisticated treatment of the Francophone cultures.”
Textbook 1D claims to explore “the fascinating cultures of France and the French-speaking
world.” Similar to 1D, textbook 2A divides the world into France vs. Francophone, with
the implication that France is not actually included in the label Francophone, as this
particular textbook offers “témoignages des Français et des Francophones” (testimonies of
the French and Francophones). In sections throughout each chapter, textbook 1H also
reinforces this division with cultural information labelled as either “Chez les Français”
(among the French) or “Chez les francophones” (among the Francophones).

Similar to the term culture, the terms French-speaking and Francophone remained largely
undefined in the introductions of the textbooks. The French geographer Onésime Reclus
coined the term Francophonie in the nineteenth century intending for it to refer to people
who spoke French22. Today, however, Francophonie generally refers to countries or

22 In his book France, Algérie et colonies (France, Algeria and colonies), it is stated “nous acceptons comme
francophones tous ceux qui sont ou semblent destinés à rester ou à devenir participants de notre langue” (we
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regions where French is spoken in an official or administrative capacity. Yet the situation
is more complex than it seems when one considers that some members of the Organisation
Internationale de la Francophonie (International Organisation of the Francophonie) do not
use French as a first or second language, while countries such as Algeria, with over 11
million speakers of French, do not belong to the Organisation.

In the textbooks, the maps at the beginning and end of the textbook provide a visual
representation of what is meant by Francophone. Eleven of the twelve first year textbooks
and two of the six second year textbooks include these maps, though there are only four
different maps in total since publishing companies use the same maps in each of their
books. The nations or regions marked as Francophone on these maps are not limited to
only those which have French as an official or one of the official languages, or the
locations which are members of the International Organisation of La Francophonie. Other
factors such as historical relevance or minority status of the French language are taken into
account. Yet there is some disagreement on which nations and regions are considered
Francophone or what the particular status of French is in certain locations.

Comparing the Francophone world maps of textbooks 1I and 1D (Figure 1 and Figure 2),
which are published by different companies, it is clear that the definition of Francophone
varies. Textbook 1I includes more countries in Europe and Africa such as Poland,
Romania, Angola and Mozambique and places them in the category “langue
d’enseignement privilégiée” (preferred language of education). Textbook 1D, on the other
hand, only includes Lebanon and the nations of North Africa and southeast Asia in the
category “présence importante de la langue française, sans statut particulier” (significant
accept as Francophone all those who are or seem destined to remain or become participants of our language)
(Reclus, 1886, p. 422).
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importance of the French language, with no special status). The regions included in
“langue officielle ou administrative” (official or administrative language) category match
between the two textbooks with the exception of Louisiana, which textbook 1I instead
includes among regions which have “minorités francophones” (Francophone minorities),
and New Brunswick, which textbook 1I includes in the “langue officielle et/ou maternelle”
(official and/or native language) category. These disagreements indicate that the scope of
what is meant by the term Francophone is different for each publishing company.

The categorization of the Francophone countries and regions in the maps can be
problematic and suggest that the status of French for each location within a category is
quite similar, when in reality, it may be quite different. France including the DOM-TOMs,
Quebec, Haiti (and New Brunswick in textbook 1I) are placed into the official and/or
native language category, yet the majority of the population of Haiti does not speak French
as a native language. Furthermore, the three countries of North Africa are placed into the
same category as those of Southeast Asia even though the status of French in these regions
is vastly different and the number of French speakers in North Africa is much greater than
that of Southeast Asia. These maps provide a portrayal of the prevalence and importance of
French throughout the world that is variable and simplifies the complexity of the use of
French.

A further problem in the use of maps to define the Francophone world is that it reinforces
the idea that culture is located within national boundaries. Although this focus on geopolitical borders has been problematized in foreign language textbooks (Risager &
Chapelle, 2013), it is quite evident in the textbooks used in this study, both in the
introductions and in the maps.
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Figure 1: Map of the Francophone world in textbook 1I
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Figure 2: Map of the Francophone world in textbook 1D

177

Cultural Sections in the Textbooks

Neither culture nor Francophone are extensively defined or explained in the textbooks’
introductions; however, there are several sections within each chapter that are labelled as
culture or that refer to Francophone locations. In fact, culture is often used as a heading for
one of the main categories found in every chapter. Most textbooks’ tables of contents are
divided into the three categories of vocabulary, grammar, and culture (as shown in Figure
3), with some textbooks offering other topics such as pronunciation or communicative
phrases. Culture almost always follows vocabulary and grammar within each chapter, and
some textbooks place the cultural information between chapters rather than within the main
content of the chapter. The table of contents in Figure 3 also points to fragmented
representations of what is considered culture, with the similarly named liaisons avec la
culture (connections with cultures) and liaisons culturelles (cultural connections)
appearing outside of the column labelled culture. The tables of contents illustrate that the
term culture is used in different ways in different places throughout the textbooks.
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Figure 3: Table of contents of textbook 1D

Although some textbooks state that language and culture are “intricately linked together”
(1D) or claim that culture is integrated into the vocabulary and grammar activities, the
design of the table of contents points to a separation of language and culture. This
separation, in addition to the location of the cultural sections, suggests that culture is an
“enhancement to the ‘real stuff,’ namely, grammar rules and vocabulary” (Kramsch, 1988,
p. 66).

The labels for the cultural sections also point to this peripheral treatment of culture, such as
as notes culturelles (cultural notes) or intermède culturel (cultural interlude) which show
how culture is considered extra information within each chapter or a break from the main
content between chapters. Other labels using the term culture include: réalités culturelles
(cultural realities), liens culturels (cultural links), magazine culture (culture magazine),
l’héritage culturel (cultural heritage), culture et réflexion (culture and reflection)
perspectives (perspectives), un peu de culture contemporaine (a little contemporary
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culture), vie et culture (life and culture), liaisons culturelles (cultural liaisons), liaisons
avec la culture (liaisons with culture) découvertes culturelles (cultural discoveries), and un
mot sur la culture (a word on culture). These types of sections were rarely authentic
excerpts, but readings providing cultural information that were written by the authors of
the textbooks. Some were contained in information boxes interspersed throughout the
chapters while others were placed at the end of the chapter. Either way, they were not
integrated into the grammatical and vocabulary exercises, which tended to be the focus of
the chapters, especially for first year textbooks, and so are positioned as less central or
even optional content.

In comparison, the sections labelled texte de culture contemporaine (contemporary culture
text), liaisons avec la lecture (liaisons with reading), magazine littéraire (literary
magazine), lecture (reading), texte littéraire (literary text) or littérature (literature)
contained authentic excerpts from Francophone authors, written for native speakers of
French. The majority of these sections were placed at the end of the chapters as well, or
between chapters as shown in Figure 4. This Magazine littéraire (literary magazine) found
in textbook 1B appears only 4 times, after every 5 chapters.
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Figure 4: From the table of contents of textbook 1B

Other sections were labelled langue (language), un mot sur la langue (a word on language)
or langue et culture (language and culture) and they did tend to focus on the overlap
between language and culture. However, these sections were only found in two first year
textbooks. Sections referring to the French-speaking world but that did not use the terms
culture or language, such as escales francophones (Francophone stopovers), chez les
Francophones (among Francophones), images du monde francophone (images of the
Francophone world) and le monde francophone (the Francophone world), were also
included in the analysis. Most of these Francophone sections were found between chapters,
and not integrated very well into the main portion of the chapters.

The various labels for the cultural sections show that culture is understood and presented in
different ways by the textbooks. The rationale for inclusion as a Francophone region of the
world is different for the textbooks, especially with regards to nations such as Algeria
which do not belong to the International Organisation of La Francophonie and do not
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have French as an official language. Culture is also made peripheral in each chapter by the
labels and the locations of the cultural sections, which tend to be at the end or between
chapters rather than integrated into the main content.

Quantitative Results

The quantitative results include the number of times each French-speaking country or
region was mentioned in the cultural sections of each textbook. The data is presented by
textbook year and geographic region. Each table presents the number of mentions for each
first year textbook and each French-speaking area along with the sum of these figures.
France and its overseas departments and territories are treated first, followed by Europe,
North America including the Caribbean, Africa, and finally, Asia, the Indian Ocean, and
the Middle East. The overall number of mentions (for each French-speaking area as well as
for each textbook) is provided first, followed by the results for three types of mentions:
superficial information, substantial information, and authentic excerpts.

Number of Mentions: First year textbooks

The results in Table 47 show that France is mentioned much more often than the individual
regions or DOM-TOMs in the first year textbooks. However, for many of the mentions of
France, it is often unclear whether the authors are referring to mainland France alone or the
entire French Republic which would include the DOM-TOMs. Therefore, what constitutes
the concept of France remains variable in the textbooks.
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Textbook:

1A
86

1B
70

1C
72

1D
62

1E
67

1J
42

1K
82

1L
21

SUM
713

Regions in France

1

3

2

1

8

8

12

2

3

1

9

43
34

French Polynesia

4

2

1

2

1

1

5

Martinique

3

2

1

2

3

2

6

2

1

9

31

Guadeloupe

3

3

2

2

2

3

1

1

7

2

1

1

1

1

4

26
15

French Guyana

2

2

1

Antilles

1

1

1

3

2

3

12

La Reunion

1

2

1

1

1

1

2

1

1

1

1

1

2

9
7

St. Pierre et Miquelon
New Caledonia

1

2

2

6

Mayotte

1

1

1

1

Wallis et Futuna

1

1

1

1

France

1F
41

1G
40

1H
88

1I
42

6
5

1

1

2

4
4

St. Barthélemy

1

1

2

St. Martin
DOM-TOMs

1

1

2
1
909

1
SUM

105

89

76

70

90

53

59

102

50

56

134

25

Table 47: Number of mentions for France and the DOM-TOMS in first year textbooks

In addition to the possibly ambiguous use of France, three other locations in Table 47 refer
to more than one French-speaking area: regions in France, Antilles and DOM-TOMs. The
43 mentions for the regions in France include specific mentions of some of the twenty-two
administrative regions, such as Normandy (with 4 mentions), Alsace (5 mentions) and
Brittany (5 mentions), as well as locations within these regions, such as Savoy (2
mentions) and Provence (6 mentions). The label Antilles referred to Martinique and
Guadeloupe collectively and these 12 mentions tended to include information pertaining to
the art, architecture, music and sports common to both islands. The sole mention for all of
the DOM-TOMs (without referring to any of the individual locations) was found in a
section on the official paid holidays of the French Republic which stated that “the day
commemorating the abolition of slavery is an additional holiday.”
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The overseas departments or territories with a higher number of mentions tend to be those
that are geographically closer to the United States, such as Guadeloupe and Martinique,
and islands which are popular tourist destinations for Americans, such as French Polynesia.
The authors may have chosen to focus on these locations because of their relevance to the
American audience of the textbooks, in addition to their status as French overseas
departments.

For the rest of Europe, Table 48 shows that Belgium and Switzerland were the most
mentioned Francophone countries, with 58 and 45 mentions, respectively. These two
countries received more mentions than the regions within France or the DOM-TOMs.
Other European countries mentioned included Luxembourg, Monaco and Romania and
these mentions were spread across five textbooks (1A, 1H, 1I, 1K, and 1L).

Textbook: 1A 1B 1C 1D 1E 1F 1G 1H 1I 1J 1K 1L SUM
Belgium

4

3

Switzerland

4

3

Luxembourg

1

1

7

2

6

6

4

7

3

4

2

3

3

5

2

1

1

Monaco
Romania
SUM

14

4

58

13

4

45

1

1

6

2

1

3

1
9

6

1

10

6

8

9

9

14

1
1

30

10

113

Table 48: Number of mentions for Europe in first year textbooks

Luxembourg was usually mentioned in the textbooks because it is a French-speaking
member of the European Union. Monaco was also included because French is its official
language. It is interesting that Romania was included in textbook 1I despite French not
being an official language in this country, although it is a member of the International
Organization of the Francophonie. This particular mention is a Romanian character
expressing what it means to her to be Francophone in Romania. This suggests that the
criterion of French as an official language was not necessarily taken into consideration by
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some authors when deciding which French-speaking areas to include in the textbook.
Textbook 1I includes other locations that are not found in any of the other textbooks,
indicating that the authors were attempting to include as many areas of the world where
French is spoken regardless of whether the inhabitants of these locations use French as a
first or second language or what proportion of people speak French.

For the North American regions, Table 49 reveals a strong preference of the authors to
include the province of Quebec rather than Canada in general or other Francophone areas
of Canada. Every first year textbook included mentions of Quebec, with a total of 138
mentions among the twelve first year textbooks. However, only two textbooks (1C and 1E)
included mentions of New Brunswick and no textbooks mentioned other Francophone
communities found in Canada, such as those in Manitoba or Ontario.

Textbook: 1A 1B 1C 1D 1E 1F 1G 1H 1I 1J 1K 1L SUM
Quebec

6

Louisiana

2

Canada

1

Haiti

5

6
1

11

33

10

6

11

12

13

3

5

1

3

2

3

4

2

2

2

3
1

New Brunswick

1

2
1

2

7

15

2

138

4

1

24

3

3

19

5

19
2

1
14

1

22

1

New England
SUM

6

37

22

12

1
15

18

17

2
7

34

6

204

Table 49: Number of mentions for North America and Caribbean in first year textbooks

French-speaking areas of the United States, Louisiana and New England, also received less
attention even though they may be more relevant to American students than Frenchspeaking locations outside of the United States. Although nine of the twelve textbooks
included mentions of Louisiana, only two textbooks included mentions of New England.
The overall number of mentions of Louisiana is also lower than the number of mentions
for some DOM-TOMs and Belgium and Switzerland. This indicates an overall focus on
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France and Europe rather than French-speaking regions that are closer geographically to
the United States (other than Quebec) or that are located within the United States.
It is interesting that there is such a strong focus on Quebec because it is close to the United
States, but other French-speaking areas within the United States or within Canada are not
mentioned nearly as often. The authors of the textbooks may have taken into account the
fact that French is the sole official language in the province of Quebec, unlike New
Brunswick where both English and French are official languages. The number of French
speakers in Quebec is also much higher than in other parts of Canada or the United States.
Official language status and number of speakers may have been the criteria which guided
the authors’ selection of cultural content for North American regions.

For the African continent, the results in Table 50 indicate a strong focus on Senegal (55
mentions) and the three countries of northern Africa: Morocco, Tunisia and Algeria. The
labels North Africa and Maghreb also refer to these three countries.
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Textbook:

1A

1B

1C

1D

1E

1F

Senegal

4

2

7

6

3

2

Morocco

1

3

1

3

1

Tunisia

1

2

3

1

3

Algeria
North Africa / Maghreb

7

Cameroon

2

Ivory Coast
Africa

1
1

1

2
1

2

1

1

2

4

1G 1H

1

Burkina Faso

2

12

12

4

2

2

12

2

43

2

4

7

2

9

5

35

3

5

3

2

8

1

28

1
2

1

1

2

1

2

2

7

1

6

2

2
1

1

1

1

1

55

9

2

2

Benin

SUM

3

1

West Africa

1L

4

4

Mali

1K

5

1
1

1J

7

1
2

1I

1

Central Africa

20
1

19
16

1

1

14

3

1

10

3

1

9

1

2

8

1

1

5

1

3

1

5

Madagascar

1

2

1

1

5

Niger

1

2

1

1

5

1

1

5

1

2

4

1

2

4

1

2

4

1

1

3

2

3

Togo

1

1

1

Burundi

1

Guinea

1

Rwanda

1

Gabon

1

Mauritania

1

Chad

1

1

2

Congo

1

1

2

Dem. Rep. of the Congo

1

1

2

27

1
92

1
307

Sub-Saharan Africa
SUM 19

7

20

20

17

7

28

29

28

13

Table 50: Number of mentions for Africa in first year textbooks

Many mentions did not specify a country or countries, but a larger region of the African
continent, such as North Africa, West Africa and Central Africa, or even the whole of
Africa itself. This treatment of African countries was probably done in an effort to save
space in the textbooks as there are numerous African countries with French as an official
or administrative language. However, this could construct these countries and regions
within Africa as quite similar and homogeneous rather than having their own unique
cultures and identities.
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Five of the first year textbooks also mentioned French-speaking regions in Asia, the Indian
Ocean or the Middle East. These results point to an effort to include Francophone areas
that are not considered in other textbooks, especially by the authors of textbooks 1I and
1K.

Textbook: 1A 1B 1C 1D 1E 1F 1G 1H 1I 1J 1K 1L SUM
Vietnam

1

3

4

8

Cambodia

1

3

4

Mauritius

1

3

4

4

4

Seychelles
Indochina

1

Laos

1

1
1

Gaza Strip
SUM

1
2

1

6

2
1

0

15

24

Table 51: Number of mentions for Asia, Indian Ocean, and the Middle East in first year textbooks

The inclusion of Gaza Strip is particularly interesting as this mention was found in the
same textbook which included Romania, another area that was not mentioned in any of the
other first year textbooks. These inclusions suggest that the authors wanted to include more
cultural content from locations that are not always considered French-speaking, perhaps in
an effort to show that French is a global language and can be used in numerous places.

Table 52 provides the sum of mentions for France and the DOM-TOMs (Table 47) for
each first year textbook compared to the sum of mentions for the rest of the Francophone
world (Tables 48 through 51). The textbooks highlighted in bold (1C, 1E, 1I, 1K, and 1L)
are those with Francophone in the title.
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Textbook:
France +
DOM-TOMs
Rest of
Francophone
World

1A

1B

1C

1D

1E

1F

1G

1H

1I

1J

1K

1L

SUM

105

89

76

70

90

53

59

102

50

56

134

25

909

42

22

36

67

45

27

53

56

65

35

171

29

648

Table 52: Numbers of mentions for France and DOM-TOMs compared to the rest of the Francophone
world in first year textbooks

For textbooks 1C and 1E, the use of the term Francophone in the titles does not seem to
indicate a different focus compared to those that do not use the term. For example, France
and the DOM-TOMs received twice as many mentions (76 and 90) as the rest of the
Francophone world (36 and 45) and the figures for these two textbooks are quite similar to
the figures for textbooks that do not include Francophone in the title, such as 1F and 1H.
Furthermore, textbooks 1C and 1E, in addition to 1L, make no mention of French-speaking
locations in the Asia, the Indian Ocean or the Middle East.

Similar to the findings of the previous chapter on geographic variation, the use of the term
Francophone in the title does not necessarily indicate more diverse Francophone content
within the chapters. The other three textbooks with Francophone in the title (1I, 1K, 1L),
however, did include more “rest of the Francophone world” mentions (65, 171, and 29)
than those for France (50, 134, and 25), though the differences are not quite as significant.
Textbooks 1I, 1K and 1L were the only books out of all of the first year textbooks to
include more “rest of the Francophone world” content than for France and the DOMTOMs, which is consistent with their inclusion of Francophone in the title. Nevertheless,
the introductions of the textbooks state that the French-speaking world rather than just
France is the focus of the content, which is not consistent with the results for the rest of the
textbooks in Table 52.
.
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Number of Mentions: Second year textbooks
Similar to the first year textbooks, the second year textbooks included more mentions of
France (219) than the DOM-TOMs (99), though the overall number of mentions for France
in second year textbooks is not nearly as high as for first year textbooks (713; refer to
Table 47). The regions of France, Martinique, Guadeloupe and French Polynesia were also
mentioned more often than the other DOM-TOMs in the second year textbooks.

Textbook:

2A

2B

2C

2D

2E

2F

SUM

France

32

14

37

64

41

31

219

Martinique

5

2

7

3

7

24

Regions in France

1

3

16

French Polynesia

1

1

2

4

8

16

Guadeloupe

4

2

2

5

1

15

1

1

5

2

9

4

1

2

7

French Guyana

12

Antilles

1

La Reunion

1

1

2

2

6

New Caledonia

1

1

3

1

6

Mayotte

1

1

2

1

5

St. Pierre et Miquelon

1

1

1

1

4

Wallis et Futuna

1

1

1

3

St. Barthélemy

1

1

2

St. Martin

1

1

2

SUM

43

27

70

92

42

60

334

Table 53: Number of mentions for France and DOM-TOMS in second year textbooks

Within the rest of Europe, Switzerland and Belgium received the most mentions in second
year textbooks, with 24 and 19 mentions, respectively. Luxembourg and Monaco were also
included, as well as Andorra, which was missing from the first year textbooks (see Table
54).
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Textbook:

2A

2B

2C

2D

2E

2F

SUM

8

24

Switzerland

4

9

3

Belgium

5

3

8

2

1

19

Luxembourg

2

2

1

1

6

Andorra

1

1

Monaco

1

1

SUM

9

16

13

3

10

51

Table 54: Number of mentions for Europe excluding France in second year textbooks

In North America and the Caribbean, Quebec, Louisiana and Haiti received the most
mentions, though Quebec did not receive nearly as many mentions (39; see Table 55
below) compared to the other locations as it did in first year textbooks (138; refer to Table
49). Second year textbooks also included locations that were not included in first year
textbooks, such as Acadia and Ontario. In spite of this, these locations (plus those that were
included in at least one first year textbook, New Brunswick and New England) still
received very few mentions in the second year textbooks.

Textbook:

2A

2B

2C

2D

2E

2F

SUM

5

2

15

6

5

6

39

Louisiana

14

2

1

3

20

Haiti

10

2

1

6

19

Canada

1

3

4

New Brunswick

1

2

3

Acadia

1

1

2

1

1

Quebec

New England
Ontario

1
SUM

5

2

43

1
17

7

15

89

Table 55: Number of mentions for North America and the Caribbean in second year textbooks
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For Africa, Senegal received the most mentions (35) in the second year textbooks. The
three countries of northern Africa, Algeria, Morocco and Tunisia were also mentioned
often, as well as Cameroon, Ivory Coast and Mali. These countries were also the most
mentioned in the first year textbooks.

Textbook:
Senegal
Algeria
Morocco
Cameroon
Mali
Ivory Coast
Tunisia
Burkina Faso
Congo
North Africa / Maghreb
Togo
Africa
Gabon
Chad
Niger
Benin
Madagascar
Central African Republic
DRC
Guinea
Mauritania
Rwanda
Burundi
Central Africa
Djibouti
Equatorial Guinea
Guinea-Bissau
West Africa
SUM

2A
5
2
5
4
4
1
1
3
1

1

2B
5
3
2
1
1
1
1

2C
8
2
2
1
1
1
2
1
1
1

1
1

1
1
2

2D
7
5
5
1
2
3
3
1
4

2E
2

2F
8
2

1
1

2
1
2
1
2
1
5
2
2
2
2
1
2

2
1
2
1

1
1

1

2
1
1
1
1
1
1

1
1
1

1

1

1
1
1
1
1
35

17

23

46

Table 56: Number of mentions for Africa in second year textbooks

192

4

39

SUM
35
14
14
10
10
8
8
7
6
6
6
5
5
4
4
3
3
2
2
2
2
2
1
1
1
1
1
1
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For the rest of the locations, Vietnam received 6 mentions among three textbooks and other
Asian countries such as Cambodia and Laos, as well as the former colony of Indochina,
were included. Comoros and Lebanon were included in second year textbooks but not in
first year textbooks.

Textbook:

2A

2B

2C

2

2

2

Cambodia

1

1

Laos

1

1

Vietnam

2D

2E

2F

SUM
6

1

3
2

Mauritius

2

2

Comoros

1

1

Indochina

1

Lebanon

1

1

1

Seychelles
SUM

3

5

4

1

1

5

17

Table 57: Number of mentions for Asia, Indian Ocean, and the Middle East in second year textbooks

The results in Table 58 show that the second year textbooks offer nearly as much content
on the Francophone world outside of France as for France itself. Compared to the first year
textbooks, half of which provided twice as much content for France as for the other
Francophone locations (Table 52), the second year textbooks (except for 2E) offer similar
coverage of all French-speaking areas of the world. Therefore, second year textbooks are
more focused on the Francophone world rather than France.

Textbook:

2A

2B

2C

2D

2E

2F

SUM

France + DOM-TOMs

43

27

70

92

42

60

334

Rest of Francophone World

52

24

86

81

14

64

321

Table 58: Numbers of mentions for France and DOM-TOMs compared to the rest of the Francophone
world in second year textbooks
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Textbook 2E is the only second year textbook to offer much more content for France (42)
than for the rest of the Francophone world (14), with France receiving three times as many
mentions. The rest of the second year textbooks provide nearly the same number of
mentions for both France and the rest of the Francophone world, i.e. there is a much
smaller range between the number of mentions for France and the DOM-TOMs and the
rest of the Francophone world. The three textbooks with Francophone in the title (2A, 2C
and 2F) also offer more content for the rest of the Francophone world instead of for
France, unlike the three textbooks which do not have Francophone in the title.

The results for the overall number of mentions for both year levels indicates that there is a
European-centric view of Francophone cultures in the textbooks with a strong focus on
France. The mentions of Switzerland and Belgium are only outnumbered by the mentions
for Senegal. There is also a focus on Francophone cultures which are located closer to the
United States (such as Quebec) or within the United States (such as Louisiana), with the
exceptions of New Brunswick and New England. From these results, it is clear that some
French-speaking locations are included much more often than others and that the claims of
including Francophone content rather than just content pertaining to France is not always
accurate for all of the textbooks.

Types of Mentions

The cultural mentions were sorted into three categories based on the type of information
provided: superficial information, substantial information and authentic excerpts.
Superficial information included statements (often only one sentence or in list form)
acknowledging a region as French-speaking, statistics pertaining to the population, capital
city, universities or other places of importance, the heritage of celebrities, musicians or
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athletes, etc. For example, in textbook 1K sections labelled as Le Monde Francophone
(The Francophone World) included lists of information pertaining to French-speaking
regions such as des universités francophones (Francophone universities), fêtes et festivals
(holidays and festivals), des parcs publics (public parks), and résidences célèbres (famous
residences). Examples of superficial mentions from textbook 1K are shown in Figure 5.

Figure 5: Two examples of superficial mentions in textbook 1K

These types of mentions offer superficial information on Francophone regions but contain
little or no connected text or significant content pertaining to the language, culture, history,
or other aspects of the regions mentioned. Many places are included because French is an
official or administrative language, or because the French language played a large role in
the past even if very few people in these regions speak French today (such as Vietnam).
The information is usually minimal and can sometimes be wrong, such as Newfoundland
(a province of Canada) being included as an overseas department of France (1F), the
omission of New Caledonia as an overseas collectivity (1E), and Acadian singer Roch
Voisine identified as a “voix Québécois[e]” (Quebecois voice) (1J).
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The second category, substantial information, includes longer sections of connected text
that explain the linguistic or cultural backgrounds of the French-speaking regions. Similar
to mentions which contain superficial information, the substantial information mentions
were also written specifically for the purpose of teaching the French language in a
classroom setting. This category includes many of the cultural sections that were located
between chapters or at the end of chapters, and many were provided for reading
comprehension. However, not all of these sections included comprehension questions or
any activities with which to engage the students, such as the example in Figure 6. This
substantial mention of Belgium is more extensive than a superficial mention because it
provides some details of Belgian history and contemporary society beyond simple
statistics.

Figure 6: Example of substantial mention of Belgium in textbook 1F

The third category, authentic excerpts, includes excerpts from literature, newspapers or
even films which were created for native speakers of French and first published elsewhere
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before appearing in the textbooks. Authentic excerpts include either those written by a
member of a Francophone culture (such as an excerpt from Une si longue lettre by
Senegalese author Mariama Bâ) or those that focus on a certain Francophone culture but
the cultural identity of the author is not specified (such as an article from Jeune Afrique on
youth in Tunisia). Most of the authentic excerpts are from literature, usually novels or
poems. Some are from newspaper or magazine articles. Authentic excerpts are rarely found
within chapters but rather at the very end of the chapter or between chapters in special
literary sections. They are usually not integrated in to the main content of the chapter, but
many times the overall theme of the excerpt matches the theme of the chapter.

Other genres of writing are not usually included, especially informal writing that may be
more relevant to the younger generation that the textbooks are aimed at. Textbook 1L
includes blogs to appeal to students, but they are in fact written by the textbook authors
rather than actual blogs from the internet written by peers. This blog is actually a few
sentences written in simple French using the vocabulary presented in the chapter, as shown
in Figure 7. Therefore, this was not counted as an authentic excerpt.

Figure 7: Blog in textbook 1L
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Authentic excerpts are of particular interest as previous content analyses of French
textbooks have determined these resources to be lacking (Fleig-Hamm, 1998; Walz, 1991;
Wieczorek, 1994). Fleig-Hamm (1998) also points out the danger of representing a culture
solely from the point of view of a foreign observer, which could be the cause of
unintentional ethnocentrism and stereotyping. Walz (1991, p. 354) agrees that letting
“members of those cultures explain themselves” is a more effective and fairer way of
presenting the various Francophone cultures than via content created by authors who are
not members of the cultures included in the textbooks.

First year textbooks

Table 59 provides the number of superficial mentions, substantial mentions, and authentic
excerpts for each French-speaking region, the total number of mentions overall, as well as
the number of first year textbooks (out of twelve) in which these regions are mentioned.
The majority of the mentions for most locations are, in fact, superficial information and
nearly every location included more mentions of superficial information than substantial
information and authentic excerpts combined. Most of the substantial mentions are of
France (544) and Quebec (88), with France receiving more than six times as many
mentions as Quebec. There are relatively few authentic excerpts, again with the most being
for France (43 for mainland France and 1 each for Guadeloupe and Martinique) and
Quebec (8). There were 4 excerpts each for Senegal and Morocco, 3 excerpts for
Cameroon and Ivory Coast, 2 excerpts for Belgium and Algeria, and 1 excerpt for Tunisia,
Louisiana, Haiti, Mali, Guinea, Laos and Indochina. There were literary excerpts for
Guinea, Laos and Indochina even though these countries have only one or no other
mentions overall in the textbooks (Table 60).
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This inclusion of African and Asian texts suggests that there is an attempt to include a
broader range of cultural content from the Francophone world. However, the small number
of authentic excerpts overall as compared to other types of mentions indicates that the
textbooks do not represent cultures through the point of view of a member of that culture
but instead from an outsider’s perspective (that of the textbook authors).
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Superficial

Substantial

Excerpts

Total

# of books

France

126

544

43

713

12

Quebec

42

88

8

138

12

Belgium

37

19

2

58

11

Senegal

34

17

4

55

11

Switzerland

28

17

45

11

Regions in France

8

35

43

9

Morocco

29

10

4

43

11

Tunisia

21

13

1

35

9

French Polynesia

20

14

34

11

Martinique

15

15

1

31

10

Algeria

22

4

2

28

8

Guadeloupe

16

9

1

26

10

Louisiana

4

19

1

24

9

North Africa / Maghreb

18

2

20

5

Canada

10

9

19

8

Haiti

9

9

1

19

8

Cameroon

15

1

3

19

9

Ivory Coast

12

1

3

16

8

French Guyana

11

4

15

9

Africa

8

6

14

7

Antilles

10

2

12

7

Mali

7

2

10

6

La Reunion

7

2

9

7

West Africa

4

5

9

5

Vietnam

8

8

3

Burkina Faso

6

8

6

St. Pierre et Miquelon

7

7

6

Luxembourg

5

1

6

5

New Caledonia

5

1

6

4

2

1

Table 59: Cultural mentions in first year textbooks for locations having more than 5 mentions
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Superficial

Substantial

Excerpts

Total

# of books

Benin

5

5

5

Central Africa

5

5

3

Madagascar

4

5

2

Niger

5

5

4

Togo

4

5

5

Wallis et Futuna

4

4

4

Mayotte

4

4

4

Mauritius

4

4

2

Seychelles

4

4

1

Cambodia

4

4

2

Burundi

4

4

3

Guinea

3

4

4

Rwanda

4

4

3

Monaco

2

1

3

2

Gabon

2

1

3

3

Mauritania

2

1

3

2

New England

1

1

2

2

New Brunswick

2

2

2

St. Barthélemy

2

2

2

St. Martin

2

2

2

Laos

1

2

2

Chad

2

2

2

Congo

2

2

2

DRC

2

2

2

DOM-TOMs

1

1

1

1

1

1
1

1

1

Indochina

1

Lebanon

1

1

1

Gaza Strip
Sub-Saharan
Africa

1

1

1

1

1

1

Romania

1

1

1

Table 60: Cultural mentions in first year textbooks for locations with 5 or fewer mentions
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The number of superficial and substantial mentions for all French-speaking areas in first
year textbooks amounts to 1,479. Authentic excerpts account for only 78 mentions, or 5%
of the 1,557 mentions among all of the first year textbooks. Comparing mentions that are
written by the textbook authors (superficial and substantial mentions) and those that are not
(authentic excerpts), Table 61 shows the number of mentions for each first year textbook,
for all French-speaking locations.

Textbooks:
Superficial +
Substantial
Authentic

SUM

1A

1B

1C

1D

1E

1F

1G

1H

1I

1J

1K 1L SUM

139

97

91

137

123

74

111

151 111

91

300

54

1479

8
147

14
111

21
112

0
137

12
135

6
80

1
112

7
4
158 115

0
91

5
305

0
54

78
1557

Table 61: Number of superficial and substantial mentions and authentic excerpts in first year
textbooks for all French-speaking locations

Looking more closely at the mentions of the Francophone world, excluding France and the
DOM-TOMs, Table 62 shows the number of superficial and substantial mentions written
by the textbook authors and the total number of authentic excerpts for each first year
textbook. Excluding the figures for France, superficial and substantial mentions amount to
613. The number of authentic excerpts is reduced by more than half when excluding those
for France plus Guadeloupe and Martinique (45), leaving only 33 for all of the other
French-speaking locations.

Textbooks:
Superficial +
Substantial
Authentic

SUM

1A

1B

1C

1D

1E

1F

1G

1H

1I

1J

1K 1L SUM

38

18

28

67

40

25

52

51

61

35

169

29

613

4
42

4
22

7
35

0
67

5
45

2
27

1
53

5
56

3
64

0
35

2
171

0
29

33
646

Table 62: Number of superficial and substantial mentions and authentic excerpts in first year
textbooks, excluding France and the DOM-TOMs
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The majority of the authentic excerpts are taken from works of literature, either prose or
poetry. Less common were extracts of newspaper and magazine articles, cartoons and
films. Some textbooks included only literary extracts, such as textbook 1C, in which six
excerpts are by authors from Cameroon, Ivory Coast, Morocco and Senegal and the
remaining excerpt is from Quebec. Other textbooks, such as textbook 1I, included only
extracts from newspapers and all were from Quebec. Textbook 1E, on the other hand,
includes an extract of Un détective à Paris (A Detective in Paris) by Belgian author
Georges Simenon, an extract from L’enfant noir (The Black Child) by Guinean author
Camara Laye, the poem Je suis cadien (I am Cajun) by Louisiana native Barry Ancelet, an
article from the magazine Emménager à Montréal (Moving to Montreal) on education in
Quebec, and the African folktale L’arbre nourricier (The Nourishing Tree) based in
Senegal.

It is surprising that three of the twelve first year textbooks (1D, 1J, 1L) included no
authentic excerpts at all, especially textbook 1L which includes Francophone in the title, if
the importance of letting members of the various Francophone cultures explain themselves
(Walz, 1991) is considered as a starting point for cultural information. Nevertheless,
textbook 1L included more mentions of the rest of the Francophone world compared to
mentions of France and the DOM-TOMs (29 and 25 respectively; see Table 52) which
reflects the reference to Francophone in the title of the book. The table of contents includes
cultural sections which contain the term Francophone as well, such as
“French/Francophone television” and “French/Francophone radio stations.” However, the
actual titles of these sections in the chapter are “En France, la télévision est comme ça” (In
France, television is like this) and “En France, un guide télé, c’est comme ça” (In France, a
television guide is like this). Both of these sections include information about France alone
and do not actually refer to other Francophone regions. Furthermore, as indicated in the
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previous chapter, textbook 1L included only one geographic variant – bleuet (blueberry) in
Quebec is myrtille in France – and it was presented as passive rather than active
vocabulary. Although the authors have included Francophone content (beyond that of
France) in this particular textbook, the information remains simplistic and minimal as it is
included in superficial and substantial mentions only. The lack of authentic excerpts, for
both France and the DOM-TOMs and the rest of the Francophone world, suggests that the
authors did not assign importance to providing an insider’s perspective on culture. The
cultural mentions were all written by the authors themselves, who do not belong to all of
the cultures they write about and who can therefore only provide the perspective of a
foreign observer.

Second year textbooks

Tables 63 and 64 provide the number of types of mentions (superficial information,
substantial information or authentic excerpts) found in the second year textbooks. These
findings are similar to those for first year textbooks with regards to which locations were
mentioned most often. Nevertheless, some locations with a higher number of mentions
provide more superficial information than other locations.

Table 63 shows that Belgium received 19 mentions among 5 textbooks, yet 17 of these
mentions were superficial information such as statements acknowledging Belgium’s
membership in the European Union or the Eurozone. French Polynesia and the regions
within France both received 16 mentions, yet the majority of the mentions for French
Polynesia were superficial information acknowledging that it is one of the DOM-TOMs
whereas most of the mentions for the regions in France provided substantial information on
identity, language and culture within these regions.
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The lower number of mentions and lack of authentic excerpts for Tunisia is also somewhat
surprising considering that the other countries of northern Africa, Algeria and Morocco,
are mentioned almost twice as often and include 3 and 2 authentic excerpts, respectively.

Superficial

Substantial

Excerpt

Total

# of
books

France

34

145

40

221

6

Quebec

11

20

8

39

6

Senegal

13

19

3

35

6

Martinique

7

13

4

24

5

Switzerland

7

13

4

23

4

Louisiana

7

12

1

20

4

Belgium

17

2

19

5

Haiti

5

10

4

19

4

French Polynesia

10

5

1

16

4

Regions of France

4

11

1

16

3

Guadeloupe

8

4

3

15

6

Algeria

8

3

3

14

5

Morocco

7

5

2

14

4

Cameroon

7

3

10

6

Mali

6

3

1

10

6

French Guyana

8

1

9

4

Ivory Coast

6

8

5

Tunisia

4

4

8

5

Antilles

6

1

7

3

Burkina Faso

6

1

7

4

Congo

5

1

6

3

La Reunion

5

1

6

4

Luxembourg

6

6

4

New Caledonia

6

6

4

North Africa / Maghreb

1

6

2

Togo

5

1

6

4

Vietnam

2

3

1

6

3

Africa

1

2

2

5

4

Gabon

5

5

3

Mayotte

5

5

4

2

5

Table 63: Cultural mentions in second year textbooks for regions with 5 or more mentions
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Superficial

Substantial

Excerpt

Total

# of books

1

4

2

4

2

4

3

Canada

3

Chad

4

Niger

3

St. Pierre et Miquelon

4

4

4

Benin

3

3

2

Cambodia

2

1

3

3

Madagascar

2

1

3

2

New Brunswick

3

3

2

Wallis et Futuna

3

3

3

Acadia

2

2

2

Central African Rep.

2

2

2

DRC

2

2

2

Guinea

1

2

2

Laos

1

2

2

Mauritania

2

2

2

Mauritius

2

2

1

Rwanda

2

2

2

St. Barthélemy

2

2

2

St. Martin

2

2

2

Andorra

1

1

1

Burundi

1

1

1

Central Africa

1

1

1

Comoros

1

1

1

Djibouti

1

1

1

Equatorial Guinea

1

1

1

Guinea-Bissau

1

1

1

1

1

1

1
1

Indochina

1

Lebanon

1

1

1

Monaco

1

1

1

New England

1

1

1

Ontario

1

1

1

Seychelles

1

1

1

West Africa

1

1

1

Table 64: Cultural mentions in second year textbooks for regions with 4 or fewer mentions
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As shown in Table 64, Guinea and Indochina received very few mentions in the second
year textbooks, but one of these mentions was an authentic excerpt and both were found in
the same textbook (2B). It is striking that these locations are represented by authentic
excerpts while locations such as French Guyana or Tunisia, which appeared in more
textbooks and received more mentions, include no authentic excerpts.

The total number of superficial mentions for all French-speaking areas in second year
textbooks is 279, while the amount of substantial information is nearly the same, at 285
mentions. Authentic excerpts account for 91 mentions out of the total of 655 mentions for
all second year textbooks, which is 14% of all mentions. This figure is higher than the 5%
rate for authentic excerpts found in first year textbooks. In addition, all six second year
textbooks included authentic excerpts (see Table 65), unlike the first year textbooks, of
which three of the twelve textbooks included no authentic excerpts at all. This inclusion of
more authentic excerpts appears to indicate that second year textbooks are designed with
the assumption that students will be able to comprehend authentic French because of the
higher level of proficiency required in a second year course, or that students can engage
with authentic French only once they have developed their language level.

Textbook:
Superficial + Substantial
Authentic excerpts
SUM

2A
87
8

2B
33
18

2C
147
9

2D
155
18

2E
37
19

2F
105
19

SUM

95

51

156

173

56

124

655

564
91

Table 65: Number of authentic excerpts in second year textbooks for all French-speaking regions

Excluding the mentions of France and the DOM-TOMs, Table 66 shows the number of
superficial and substantial mentions written by the textbook authors and the authentic
excerpts for the second year textbooks. Fifty of the 91 authentic excerpts were of France
and the DOM-TOMs, leaving 41 authentic excerpts for the rest of the Francophone world.
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Textbook:
Superficial + Substantial
Authentic excerpts
SUM

2A
48
4

2B
15
9

2C
80
6

2D
75
6

2E
6
8

2F
56
8

SUM

52

24

86

81

14

64

321

280
41

Table 66: Number of authentic excerpts in second year textbooks, excluding France and the DOMTOMs

Similar to first year textbooks, the majority of the authentic excerpts are literary extracts
with a few newspaper articles, almost all from Quebec. Many of the same authors also
feature in first and second year textbooks. Three of the four authentic excerpts for Morocco
in three first year textbooks and both of the authentic excerpts in two second year
textbooks are by Tahar Ben Jelloun. Textbooks 1C and 2C both include extracts from Une
si longue lettre (So Long a Letter) by Senegalese author Mariama Bâ, while textbooks 1C
and 2F both include extracts from Un nègre à Paris (An African in Paris) by Bernard
Dadié who was born in the Ivory Coast and who also lived in Senegal. These findings
indicate that textbooks offer a small range of examples of Francophone literature.

In addition, the inclusion of certain extracts from the novels was motivated by different
reasons. For example, the extract of Un nègre à Paris in textbook 2F is a description of
Dakar and is included in the chapter based on Senegal. In contrast, the extract in textbook
1C is five separate paragraphs describing locations in Paris. This excerpt appears at the end
of a chapter on la maison et la ville (the home and the city) which also includes two maps
of Paris. Although this novel recounts the experiences of an African man going to Paris for
the first time, the paragraphs chosen to be included in this first year textbook instead focus
on the geography of the French capital. For textbook 1C, even though an authentic excerpt
by an author from outside of France is included, the focus of this cultural section is still
France rather than the country of the author.
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First year vs. second year

The findings indicate that there is more of an effort to include Francophone content as well
as authentic content in second year textbooks as compared to the first year textbooks. The
most mentioned locations between the first year and second year textbooks are quite
similar, indicating that textbook authors agree on which ones to include. The top twenty
most frequently mentioned locations for both years are shown in Table 67. Seventeen of
the twenty locations (shown in bold) are among the most frequent between the two years.
France and Quebec received the most mentions overall both years. The other locations
include Belgium and Switzerland in Europe; Senegal, Algeria, Morocco, Tunisia,
Cameroon and the Ivory Coast in Africa; the DOM-TOMs of French Polynesia,
Guadeloupe, Martinique, French Guyana and the regions within France; and finally,
Louisiana and Haiti in North America and the Caribbean.
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1st year
France
Quebec
Belgium
Senegal
Switzerland
Regions
Morocco
Tunisia
French Polynesia

Sup
126
42
37
34
28
8
29
21
20

Sub
544
88
19
17
17
35
10
13
14

Exc
43
8
2
4

Martinique
Algeria
Guadeloupe
Louisiana
N Africa/Maghreb
Canada

15
22
16
4
18
10

15
4
9
19
2
9

1
2
1
1

Haiti
Cameroon
Ivory Coast
French Guyana
Africa

9
15
12
11
8

9
1
1
4
6

1
3
3

4
1

Sum
713
138
58
55
45
43
43
35
34
31
28
26
24
20
19
19
19
16
15
14

2nd year
France
Quebec
Senegal
Switzerland
Martinique
Louisiana
Belgium
Haiti
Regions
French
Polynesia
Guadeloupe
Algeria
Morocco
Cameroon
Mali
French
Guyana
Ivory Coast
Tunisia
Burkina Faso
Antilles

Sup
34
11
13
7
7
7
17
5
4

Sub
145
20
19
13
13
12

10
8
8
7
7
6

5
4
3
5

8
6
4
6
6

1

10
11

3

Exc
40
8
3
4
4
1
2
4
1

Sum
219
39
35
24
24
20
19
19
16

1
3
3
2
3
1

16
15
14
14
10
10

2
4
1
1

9
8
8
7
7

Table 67: Most frequently mentioned locations, first and second year textbooks

Table 68 provides a comparison of the overall number of mentions between first year and
second year textbooks in percentages. The cultural content of first year textbooks
amounted to 58% for France and the DOM-TOMs and 42% for the rest of the Francophone
world. For second year textbooks, France and the DOM-TOMs consisted of 51% of the
cultural content while the rest of the Francophone world accounted for 49% of the cultural
content.
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1st year

2nd year

France + DOM-TOMs

909 / 1557 (58%)

334 / 655 (51%)

Rest of Francophone World

648 / 1557 (42%)

321 / 655 (49%)

Table 68: Numbers of mentions for France and DOM-TOMs compared to the rest of the Francophone
world in first year and second year textbooks

One explanation for the smaller difference between the two percentages for second year
textbooks can be found in the design of the textbooks. Textbook 2B’s nine chapters are
based on French-language films whereas textbooks 2C’s and 2F’s chapters are based on
French-speaking regions rather than the themes found in all of the first year textbooks
(such as the home, food, shopping, the city, etc.). Textbook 2C includes one chapter each
on Louisiana, Haiti, the Maghreb, Martinique, Senegal, Switzerland and Quebec, with two
chapters on France and one chapter on the French region of Provence. Textbook 2F
includes three chapters on France and one chapter each on Quebec, French Polynesia, the
Maghreb, Senegal, Martinique, Switzerland and Haiti.

The quantitative results of first and second year textbooks indicate that France and Quebec
are in fact the focus of the textbooks rather than the Francophone world, which conflicts
with the stated objectives in the introductions. Some French-speaking regions were ignored
by several textbooks, even those regions that may be more relevant to the American
students for whom the textbooks are intended, such as New England or New Brunswick.
This exclusion of certain Francophone areas “sends a message to students that these
[French-speaking] peoples are unimportant” (van Houten, 1997, p. 9) and suggests that
their cultures are minor aspects of the Francophone world.
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In addition, the majority of the cultural mentions consist of superficial information, and to
a lesser extent, substantial information, written by the textbook authors instead of authentic
excerpts written by members of the various Francophone cultures. These provide little
information on the place of French in the various French-speaking locations and how the
language is perceived and used by members of that society (Wieczorek, 1994). Instead, the
textbooks offer most of the cultures discussed from the viewpoint of an outsider who
provides a foreigner’s perspective rather than the perspective of someone who has lived the
beliefs, traditions, and practices of that culture.
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Qualitative Results

The previous quantitative results which reveal a lack of authentic excerpts, as well as a
large number of superficial and substantial mentions, show that the textbooks tend to
present an outsider’s perspective of Francophone cultures rather than letting members of
the various Francophone cultures speak for themselves. This section will discuss excerpts
from the textbooks found among the superficial and substantial mentions which illustrate
these features.

Stereotyping

Fleig-Hamm (1998) warns that presenting culture through the eyes of a foreign observer
can lead to unintentional stereotyping and ethnocentrism, and indeed much of the cultural
content in the textbooks is stereotypical information. This stereotyping can be seen
especially in the treatment of Africa and the DOM-TOMs. Although there are several
French-speaking countries in Africa, the textbooks tend to homogenize the cultures
according to geographic regions such as West Africa or North Africa. Sometimes the entire
continent of Africa is used to make generalizations such as in textbook 1I’s statement
“people in Africa are less formal than in France.” Textbook 1L offers a reading passage
titled “En Afrique: le SIDA” (In Africa: AIDS) without specifically mentioning any
countries, French-speaking or otherwise. This same textbook includes a short article on a
cybercafe in Mali along with the title “les villages africains sont branchés comme ça”
(African villages are plugged in like this).

Textbooks 1B and 1I attempt to incorporate many African countries into the chapters by
describing a French couple’s journey through various countries written in the format of a
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travel journal. The characters’ only spoken interaction with other people in textbook 1I is
another French traveller who tells them which village to visit. The textbook authors most
likely chose to present several countries within the context of a journey simply because
there are so many Francophone African countries to mention. However, limiting these
countries to places that French people visit serves to emphasise how the French, and more
specifically, French tourists view these locations. An advertisement for Club Med in
Morocco (1B) and a description of Tunisia as “paradise” (1L) reinforce this theme of
tourism and travel, as does a focus on ecotourism in Madagascar (1K) and Morocco (2D).

Many of the French-speaking islands are also often represented only as tourist destinations
and treated very similarly even though they encompass a wide range of diverse cultures
and languages in various locations around the world. The use of hotel brochures (such as
for French Polynesia in textbook 1I) and travel guides is common, as is grouping the
islands (or the DOM-TOMs) together as one entity. The authors of textbook 2F, in
particular, indicate that the inclusion of a poem describing Reunion in a chapter focusing
on Tahiti was warranted because “la scène tropicale, avec la mer et des fleurs multicolores,
fait penser à plusieurs autres îles francophones, notamment à Tahiti” (the tropical scene,
with the sea and multicolour flowers, makes one think of several other Francophone
islands, notably Tahiti). This shows that the textbooks represent tropical islands as one
homogeneous entity, regardless of their diverse geography, history or locations. In effect,
the various cultures of tropical islands are presented as being just as interchangeable and
undifferentiated as the various cultures of Africa.

In textbook 1B, the only mentions of the DOM-TOMs are acknowledging their status as
“la France du bout du monde” (France at the far end of the world) and a favourite holiday
destination of the French within the results of a survey. The descriptions of the various
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overseas locations focus on geography with an overabundance of superlative adjectives to
describe the flora and fauna. These descriptions are mostly surrounded by photographs of
beaches and tropical forests.
La Guadeloupe. L’île aux belles eaux.
Plantations de cannes à sucre, plages
magnifiques, marché aux épices de SaintAntoine à Pointe-à-Pitre, forêts tropicales et
cascades vertigineuses, montagnes couvertes
de cactus dans le nord.

Guadeloupe. Island of beautiful waters.
Sugarcane plantations, magnificent beaches,
Saint-Antoine spice market in Pointe-à-Pitre,
tropical forests and breathtakingly high
waterfalls, mountains covered with cactus in
the north.

La Martinique. L’île aux fleurs. Plages noires
et volcaniques du nord, désertiques et
paradisiaques dans le sud. Musée Gauguin,
jardins botaniques, baie superbe de Fort-deFrance.

Martinique. Island of flowers. Black sand and
volcanic beaches in the north, deserted and
idyllic in the south. Gauguin Museum, botanic
gardens, superb bay of Fort-de-France.

La Réunion. Au cœur de l’océan Indien, forêts La Reunion. In the heart of the Indian ocean,
tropicales, sommets aux neiges fabuleuses,
tropical forests, fabulous snow-covered
cascades géantes, île du dépaysement et des summits, giant waterfalls, island of change of
émotions fortes.
scenery and strong emotions.
La Polynésie. Les îles de Tahiti, Bora Bora,
Huahiné. Îles du Vent et îles Sous-le-Vent
avec leurs lagons turquoises et leurs paysages
d’atolls aux jardins sous-marins. Refuge de
Gauguin.

Polynesia. Islands of Tahiti, Bora Bora,
Huahiné. Windward and Leeward Islands with
their turquoise lagoons and their landscapes of
atolls with underwater gardens. Refuge of
Gauguin.

La Nouvelle-Calédonie. Soleil, étoiles et
New Caledonia. Sun, stars and sweet magical
douce nuit magique de la Croix du Sud. Forêts night of the Southern Cross. Eucalyptus
d’eucalyptus, savanes aux traditions
forests, savannahs in ancestral traditions in the
ancestrales à l’ombre des totems et dans le
shadow of totems and in the rhythm of the
rythme de la danse traditionnelle: le pilou.
traditional dance: the pilou.
La Guyane. Terre française (au nord du
Brésil), mission et bagne autrefois,
aujourd’hui base de lancement de la fusée
Ariane. Forêts équatoriales aux papillons
exotiques et rares, singes, jaguars et pumas.

Guyana. French land (north of Brazil),
formerly a mission and prison, today the
launching base of the shuttle Ariane.
Equatorial forests with exotic and rare
butterflies, monkeys, jaguars and pumas.

Table 69: “La France du bout du monde” excerpt (textbook 1B)

The multitude of positive adjectives used to describe the DOM-TOMs in Table 69, such as
magnificent, superb, and fabulous, reinforces the stereotype of these locations as tourist
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destinations. These descriptions suggest that the DOM-TOMs are perhaps nothing more
than French-speaking tropical paradises where the French like to go on holiday.

Other textbooks describe French-speaking islands (whether DOM-TOMs or not) in similar
ways. The Seychelles and Madagascar are “paradise” (1F, 1K), the Antilles are “îles de
rêve” (dream islands; 1A) and French Polynesia is “l'endroit idéal pour des vacances de
rêve” (the ideal place for a dream vacation; 1H) with “une beauté exotique incomparable”
(an unrivalled exotic beauty; 2C). Relatively few textbooks mention the negative aspects of
island life and the economic struggles of the former colonies, or the experiences of the
local population. The focus tends to be on the unusual and exotic landscapes and animals
with little mention of the people who live in these locations. Textbook 1A does include
mentions of natural disasters, corruption, and unemployment as problems that are faced by
those living in the Caribbean, but this is at the very end of the passage which begins with
the “îles de rêve” description. For the rest of the islands in the textbooks, the descriptions
are overwhelmingly positive yet devoid of a human element, which reinforces the idea that
these places are ideal locations for tourists to visit and that culture exists without people.

Many mentions of French Polynesia include a reference to Gauguin and mentions of
French Guyana tend to include a comment on the Ariane shuttle – both of which highlight
the importance of French contributions to these locations. Textbook 1J claims that Guyana
“entre dans l'ère moderne avec la création du centre spatiale de Kourou" (enters the
modern era with the creation of the Kourou space centre), implying that Guyana’s
economic modernity is dependent on France. This same textbook comments that the people
who Gauguin found in Tahiti were “des gens simples et heureux” (simple and happy
people) with a "style de vie primitif" (primitive lifestyle). This noble savage discourse may
be a remark on 19th century thoughts of indigenous cultures, but the textbooks offer a
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simple reproduction of this discourse rather than a critique of this way of thinking. The use
of relatively simple sentences in French (as this is a first year textbook) may be why the
authors could not develop a broader representation of Tahitians. Yet as Walz (1991, p.
354) points out “it does not take complicated language” to discuss complex aspects of
culture.

These examples of stereotypes in the textbook produce the idea that culture is largely
undifferentiated among geographic regions although there may be vast differences among
the indigenous populations of these French-speaking regions. The cultures of Africa and
islands have become homogenized and essentialized because of their similar geographic
locations or landscapes. These cultures are also described in terms of how the French view
them or how important French contributions are to these regions. The local populations are
considered to be the same throughout an entire continent, as is the case for Africa, or the
people are mostly absent from the descriptions and instead replaced by positive
impressions of the fauna and flora which tourists admire.

Ethnocentrism

In addition to stereotypes about certain French-speaking locations of the world, much of
the cultural content also contains ethnocentric information which places France and its
culture and language in a dominant and superior role over other Francophone regions. This
superiority is often implied through the treatment of colonialism and multilingual societies
in the textbooks. In fact, most textbooks do not provide detailed information on French
colonialism other than the fact that it happened. Indicating that “les Francais s’y
installèrent” (the French settled there;1F) in reference to Senegal provides a rather banal
and minimalist account of the beginning of French colonialism. Some textbooks even
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avoid using the terms colonialism or colonized, such as textbook 1H’s account of the
spread of French influence:

La France continuera à étendre son influence en Afrique occidentale (le Sénégal), en
Afrique du Nord (l'Algérie), en Océanie (Madagascar), et en Indochine (aujourd'hui le
Vietnam, le Laos, et le Cambodge). [France will continue to extend its influence to
West Africa (Senegal), North Africa (Algeria), Oceania (Madagascar), and Indochina
(today Vietnam, Laos and Cambodia.)]
This mention of where French language and culture were exported to using the neutral
phrase “extend its influence” effectively makes the indigenous populations of these
countries invisible. Textbook 1J also uses similar language to describe the spread of the
French language:

In the 17th and 18th centuries, French explorers and colonists brought their language
to India, North America, and the Caribbean. In the 19th century, they extended the use
of French to North and West Africa, as well as Indochina and Lebanon.
The textbook authors represent the process of colonisation using verbs such as “bring” and
“extend” and the process of colonisation is presented in a way that does not problematise
its impacts or its methods.

In discussing the post-colonial situation, the textbooks also omit the voices of the
colonized. Referring to Martinique, textbook 1G contains the following passage:

les Békés, qui sont les descendants blancs du premier colons français, contrôlent à
peu près toute l'économie de l'île. Ils possèdent plus de 50% des richesses de l'île et
sont les propriétaires des plantations de canne à sucre, qu'on appelle des
‘habitations’ (the Békés, who are the white descendants of the first French colonists,
control almost the entire economy of the island. They possess more than 50% of the
wealth of the island and are the owners of the sugarcane plantations, which we call
‘habitations’)
This quote acknowledges the economic inequalities created by colonialism that persist
today, but focuses only on the white population and makes no mention of the indigenous
population. Similar to the preceding passages, the only people who are mentioned are the
white colonizers or descendants of the white colonizers, while the colonized people are
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absent. In most cases the colonised people are only represented by the names of countries.
In effect, the textbooks offer a perception of colonialism from the perspective of the
French rather than providing accounts from both the colonizers and the colonized.

Rather than mentioning the colonized populations, the textbooks tend to emphasize how
the French language remains an official or administrative language in these locations and
the ways in which France is still involved in the affairs of its former colonies. Textbook 1D
asserts in the last sentence of a paragraph describing the French post office that “dans
plusieurs pays africains, comme au Bénin ou au Cameroun, la Poste joue un rôle crucial
dans l’économie” (in several African countries, such as in Benin or Cameroon, the French
post office plays a crucial role in the economy). This implies that countries such as Benin
and Cameroon are still dependent on France and French institutions. Textbook 2F notes
that Martinique has become “une region européenne” (European region) which allows it to
“recevoir des aides importantes de l’union européenne pour certains projets” (receive
considerable aid from the European Union for certain projects). By focusing on the fact
that Martinique can now receive aid from Europe, this also suggests that it is dependent on
French and European governments to survive.

Several textbooks point out that “dans la majorité des pays africains francophones, le
système scolaire est basé sur le modèle français” (in the majority of Francophone African
countries, the school system is based on the French model; 1C). By focusing on how
certain aspects of African countries, such as the higher education systems, are quite similar
to France, the textbooks emphasise similarities and give less emphasis to other important
features of the various cultures that set them apart from France and from each other.
Comparisons like this make Francophone Africa seem more similar to France rather than
the rest of Africa. The absence of a recipient of French culture is also evident in this quote,
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as the indigenous population and their reactions to the use of French in education are not
included.

Similarity to France is a common attribute that is often highlighted for Francophone
locations. The DOM-TOMs resemble France so much that a character from Martinique
claims “la vie quotidienne d’un Martiniquais est celle d’un Francais du continent” (the
daily life of an inhabitant of Martinique is that of a Frenchman from the continent; 1G)
While the statement “nous sommes en France ici” (we are in France here) is accurate since
Martinique is part of the French Republic, claiming that a Martinican’s daily life is that of
a Frenchman’s or that Martinique is exactly the same as France de-emphasises the culture
of Martinique and its people. Similarly, noting that Papeete in French Polynesia resembles
the Côte d’Azur with its sailboats and palm trees (1G) diminishes diversity among cultures.

In contrast to textbook 1G’s treatment of Martinique, textbook 2C distinguishes between
the cultures of Martinique and France: “quoique [Martinique] profite économiquement de
ses liens avec la France, elle continue à avoir une identité culturelle unique” (although
[Martinique] profits economically by its links to France, it continues to have a unique
cultural identity). This textbook also points out that the inhabitants of the DOM-TOMs
have kept their own cultures even though they have French citizenship: “Tandis que les
habitants des DOM-TOMs ont gardé leurs propres cultures et traditions, les gens qui y
vivent sont légalement des citoyens français.” (While the inhabitants of the DOM-TOMs
have kept their own cultures and traditions, the people who live there are legally French
citizens.) This quote continues with the acknowledgement that “on continue à débattre la
question de l’indépendance et la praticabilité économique d’une séparation de la France”
(the question of independence and the economic practicality of a separation from France
continues to be debated.) Textbook 2C describes the situation in the DOM-TOMs by
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identifying that separate cultures exist and that the question of independence from France
is a current debate. Textbook 1G makes no mention of this and implies that there is no
difference between life in a DOM-TOM and life in mainland France, which also implies
that either the culture of Martinique has been completely replaced by that of France or that
there was no culture in Martinique before the arrival of the French. Either way, textbook
1G ignores that other cultures exist within the French Republic which, as Walz argues,
“negates any benefit from studying diverse cultures” (1991, p. 351) in the first place.

The textbooks’ descriptions of French-speaking regions that have gained independence
from France are comparable to the descriptions of the DOM-TOMs. Montréal resembles
Europe so much that a character in textbook 1G states “J'ai l'impression d'être en Europe”
(I feel like I’m in Europe). The textbook continues: “à Montréal, on attache une importance
essentielle à la beauté de l'environnement et à la qualité de vie. Exactement comme à Paris,
à Rome ou à Madrid” (in Montreal, an indispensable importance is attached to the beauty
of the environment and the quality of life. Exactly like in Paris, Rome or Madrid). There is
an implied element of surprise in this statement that one could find these attributes in
North America. Similarity to Europe appears for African locations as well. Dakar, the
capital of Senegal, is also “une grande ville à l’européenne” (2F). These comparisons give
the impression that it is a positive trait to be considered more European than North
American or African.

French-speaking regions in North America are particularly prone to comparisons with
France. Unlike textbook 1D which recognizes that Quebec’s “héritage français” (French
heritage) is different from its “identité québécoise” (Quebec identity) other textbooks claim
that Quebec’s and Louisiana’s language and culture are both French (1L and 1A,
respectively). Quebec culture is defined as existing “entre la culture anglophone
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américaine et la culture francophone européenne” (between Anglophone American culture
and Francophone European culture; 1B) rather than existing on its own as a separate
culture. Lastly, Quebec City “offre une occasion unique de retrouver, en Amerique du
Nord, une France qui n’existe plus sur le vieux continent” (offers the unique opportunity to
find, in North America, a France that no longer exists on the old continent; 2F). This final
quote claims that a form of French culture can be found in Quebec, yet it is different from
the French culture that exists in France today. This comparison reinforces the dominance
of a ‘mother country’ bias to language and culture (Wieczorek, 1994) and the idea that
culture is created in France and exported to other parts of the world.

Further examples of ethnocentrism presented in the textbooks involve the linguistic
situation of Francophone regions. These locations are included in the textbooks because
they are French-speaking, but the information provided on the variety of French used or on
the original languages spoken before the arrival of the French remains insufficient and
sometimes, incorrect. For example, claiming that Quebec is the “only French-speaking
province” (1C) in Canada is not true since New Brunswick is officially bilingual in both
French and English, and there are French-speaking minorities in other provinces.

When referring to varieties of French used in Francophone regions, the textbooks draw
attention to linguistic features that are different from the French of France. Quebec French
is spoken with a “distinctive accent” (1J) while in two different textbooks, Cajun French is
described as “particulier” (distinctive; 2C) or it has “caracteristiques particulières”
(distinctive characteristics; 1D). These statements ignore that every variety of a language
possesses features which differentiate it from other varieties. Yet the variety used in France
is presented as the norm and other varieties that differ from it are deviations from this
norm.
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Textbook 1K claims that “les Québécois continuent à parler un français considéré plus pur
même que celui des Français” (the Quebecois continue to speak a French considered more
pure than that of the French), although who considers Quebec French to be more pure is
not stated. In any case, using “pure” to describe a language leads to assumptions of
superiority. This statement also implies a value system about human language where purity
is considered good and any deviations from it are considered bad or corrupt.

Textbook 1J does provide a somewhat more neutral explanation of language variation, but
still focuses on how Quebec French is different from metropolitan French:
On parle français à Paris et à Québec, mais avec des accents différents et certaines
variations de vocabulaire et de grammaire. Les particularités du français québécois
reflètent l'histoire de la région où il s'est développé. (1J)
French is spoken in Paris and in Quebec, but with different accents and certain
variations of vocabulary and grammar. The defining features of Quebec French
reflect the history of the region where it developed.
The second sentence is valid for metropolitan French as well, as all varieties of a language
reflect the history of the region where they developed. Yet it is Quebec French that is
singled out for this feature, which suggests that this variety is a deviation from the norm.
There is no further comment on the French used in Paris because it is regarded as the norm,
and so it warrants no other explanation or description.

Ethnocentrism also appears in the treatment of other languages, rather than other varieties
of French, used in Francophone locations. The fact that French remains an official
language in the former colonies is mentioned by all of the textbooks; however, few
textbooks acknowledge the original languages of the colonized indigenous populations that
were replaced by French or that continue to exist alongside French in multilingual
societies. Some textbooks comment on the multitude of languages spoken in Africa, for
example, but they are usually classified as “local” or “regional” languages, which
diminishes their significance when compared to more widely spoken languages such as
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French. The use of the terms local and regional to describe languages could be interpreted
to mean that these languages are not as important as French because they seem to be
confined to a smaller geographic area, with the assumption that few people speak them.

Textbook 1J comments that Africans “speak a wide variety of local languages. However,
the knowledge of French allows them to communicate with one another.” Not only does
this ignore the multilingual reality of many African cultures in which people can
communicate in each other’s languages, but the focus remains on French being an or the
official language as well as a lingua franca for various countries and cultures. This
emphasis gives the French language an air of superiority over other languages also spoken
in the same region. Textbook 1J states that “l’usage du français pose un dilemme moral à
certains intellectuels africains” (the use of French poses a moral dilemma for some African
intellectuals) however, their exact concerns and the concerns of other Africans who may
not be “intellectuels” are not considered in this textbook.

Textbook 2F points out that French and Haitian Creole are the two official languages of
Haiti, yet only “la connaissance du français joue un rôle important pour assurer une
certaine promotion sociale” (the knowledge of French plays an important role in ensuring a
certain social promotion). The importance of Haitian Creole as an identifier of Haitian
identity is not introduced in this section or any other, and the implication is that knowledge
of French is more important than knowledge of creole. Finally, textbook 1J states that
“créole est la langue populaire utilisée dans la conversation et la vie de tous les jours”
(Creole is the vernacular language used in conversation and everyday life) while French
remains “la langue littéraire” (the literary language). Walz (1986, p. 18) notes that “written
language has always enjoyed more prestige” and so the supposed superiority of the written
language over the spoken language may be reinforced by this statement, which implies that
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French is superior because it is used in literature while creole is only used in speech. This
dichotomy between the spoken and written language is similar to what was found for
stylistic variation in chapter 5. The written language was often equated with formal and
correct language as the standard form of the language, while spoken language was seen as
a deviation from the standard norm, with the implication that it was not as prestigious or
correct.

These examples of ethnocentrism in the textbooks suggest that French culture and the
variety of French found in France are superior to other cultures and languages, or at the
very least, the standard by which to judge other cultures and languages. The indigenous
populations of former colonies and current overseas territories are rarely mentioned, with
the focus being on what France has done in these locations or how France continues to be
involved in their affairs. The French language also remains the focus of sociolinguistic
information for various Francophone locations while the native language(s) of the
indigenous populations are not given importance.

Discussion

The quantitative results of this analysis suggest that the textbooks’ claims of including
various Francophone regions rather than just cultural content pertaining to France is not
always accurate, especially for first year textbooks. Three of the five first year textbooks
with Francophone in the title did not include more Francophone content than content
pertaining to only France and the DOM-TOMs. However, all of the second year textbooks
with Francophone in the title did include more Francophone content compared to content
relating to France only. Nevertheless, these results indicate that France and Quebec are
actually the focus of these textbooks, rather than the Francophone world, which is the
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claim made by the authors. Furthermore, these results are similar to the geographic
variation analysis of the previous chapter in that the inclusion of Francophone in the title of
a textbook does not necessarily mean there is more Francophone content as opposed to
content solely pertaining to France.

A Eurocentric view of the French language is evident in the focus on France and high
number of mentions for Switzerland and Belgium. A secondary North American focus is
also evident by the high number of mentions for Quebec, and to a lesser extent,
Guadeloupe, Martinique and Louisiana. Since the textbooks were designed for American
students, it is not surprising that locations which may be more relevant to Americans or
geographically closer to the United States are included. Nevertheless, this does not explain
why other French-speaking locations that are in the US or closer to the US were not
included often, such as New Brunswick or New England.

The most striking feature of the results is the number of superficial mentions compared to
substantial mentions or authentic excerpts, especially for first year textbooks. All locations
in first year textbooks (except France and Quebec) received more superficial mentions than
substantial mentions and authentic excerpts combined. The locations included in second
year textbooks did not receive quite as many mentions of superficial information as in the
first year textbooks. Overall, many mentions of French-speaking areas of the world, in both
first and second year textbooks, were simple acknowledgements that they existed as
Francophone regions. This large number of superficial mentions for the various
Francophone regions among the textbooks shows that culture is constructed and presented
in a simplistic manner. The mentions tend to consist of statistics and basic facts pertaining
to geography, which is usually based on national or provincial boundaries. This reinforces
the idea that the textbook authors focus on where culture is found, rather than explaining
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what it is. Due to the abundance of these superficial mentions, the textbooks rarely include
an overview of the connection between language and culture and the ways in which the
French language is used by various cultures.

With respect to authentic excerpts, which researchers (Fleig-Hamm, 1998; Walz, 1991)
indicate is the best way to present Francophone content, three of the first year textbooks,
including one with Francophone in the title, included no authentic excerpts. In contrast, all
six second year textbooks included authentic excerpts. Nevertheless, the overall number of
authentic excerpts was much lower than the number of superficial and substantial mentions
for both year levels. This lack of authentic excerpts reveals that the textbooks mostly
provide cultural information from the perspective of a foreign observer rather than from a
member of the culture and the majority of the cultural content consists of observations by
those who are not members of the various Francophone cultures. It appears that this
external perspective has contributed to stereotyping and ethnocentrism in some cases. For
many Francophone areas, the stereotypes present the idea “that life exists as a tourist sees
it” (van Houten, 1997) and the ethnocentrism reinforces the idea that the language and
culture of France are superior to the languages and cultures of other Francophone regions.
Overall, the Francophone world as it is presented in the textbooks is almost entirely
centered on France and the French.

This viewpoint emphasizes the importance of France and the French language of France
outside of Europe and diminishes the importance of other Francophone regions and
nations. The way in which the people and various cultures of Francophone locations are
presented suggests that they are continuously dependent on France or that their existence
prior to the arrival of the French is of little relevance. Many Francophone regions appear as
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if they were empty before the arrival of the French, and the only culture that exists in these
places today is French. Such a strong focus on French culture conflicts with the textbooks’
objectives to provide wider Francophone – rather than merely French – content. In
addition, offering cultural content that pertains to diverse populations of French-speakers
becomes ineffective when the content has a homogenizing effect and essentially
contradicts the very reason to study diverse cultures in the first place, i.e. to “appreciate the
richness of the people who use French” (Walz, 1991, p. 355).
Conclusion

The results presented in this chapter indicate that textbook authors use a modernist
approach to teaching culture, which emphasises superficial facts and offers a broad
overview of topics rather than providing multiple perspectives of the various Francophone
cultures (Risager & Chappelle, 2013). This lack of diversity essentialises the concept of
culture and could prevent students from critically examining their own cultural
assumptions and beliefs while considering those of others. As this critical examination is a
major goal of foreign language teaching and learning in the United States (Standards for
Foreign Language Learning: Preparing for the 21st Century, 1996), the way in which
culture is presented in the textbooks - as decontextualized information that is peripheral to
language learning and with an overwhelmingly touristic gaze on other cultures – is difficult
to justify. A move away from such a static and “nutshell” view of culture could help to
avoid presenting stereotypical and ethnocentric judgments of the various Francophone
regions around the world.

The findings of this cultural analysis also illustrate that textbook authors understand
language learning as distinct and separate from cultural learning, which is at odds with the
Standards for Foreign Language Learning (1996) which state that language and culture
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cannot and should not be treated separately. Yet even from the beginning of the textbooks,
as evidenced by the different sections focusing on language and culture in each chapter in
the table of contents, it is obvious that they are consciously presented separately.

Similar to the focus on the standardised formal language of France, as the results of the
previous chapters have shown, the presentation of culture in the textbooks is also rather
monolithic and homogenous. These findings are similar to previous studies of cultural
content of French textbooks (Chappelle, 2009; Thompson, 2010; Wieczorek, 1994; Zéphir,
1999), but the current study offers a more quantitative approach encompassing all Frenchspeaking regions or countries mentioned in the textbooks.
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Chapter 8: Audio-Visual Resources

This final chapter of data analysis will explore the content of the audio and video files that
accompany the textbooks in order to investigate the amount and content of recorded
French the textbook packages offer compared to the written French which was the focus of
the previous chapters.

Audio files to accompany the textbooks are available for free on each textbook’s
companion website, or they are included on CDs packaged with the textbooks. Only one
textbook (1K) does not offer audio for every chapter for free. This textbook offers audio
from only one chapter on the demo version of the companion website. Videos to
accompany the textbooks are also available on the companion websites, but they can only
be accessed on the premium versions of the websites which require semester-long paid
subscriptions. Additional audio files can also be accessed via the premium websites.

Audio files for all 18 textbooks and videos for 5 textbooks will be analysed. The
presentation of the overall vocabulary, stylistic and geographic variants and the
representation of the various Francophone cultures in the audio-visual resources will also
be addressed.

Audio

The audio files for first year textbooks often include the vocabulary words found in the end
of chapter lists, pronunciation or phonetics sections, oral comprehension activities, and
dialogues or communicative phrases. Second year textbooks mostly offer oral
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comprehension activities as well as dialogues or communicative phrases. Table 70 shows
the length of the free textbook audio files, how much of the audio consists of recordings of
the vocabulary words found in the end of chapter lists, and the length of the free audio
excluding these vocabulary words.

Textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1L
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F

Length of free audio
3:28:24
3:01:55
1:36:53
2:41:18
4:20:35
2:59:53
1:44:10
3:56:44
1:52:06
4:09:18
2:13:09
3:09:39
0:41:29
1:59:25
1:12:35
0:43:59
2:06:33

Vocabulary words
in free audio
N/A
2:24:53
N/A
N/A
1:59:55
1:53:46
1:15:44
2:17:25
N/A
N/A
N/A
N/A
N/A
N/A
0:40:01
N/A
0:43:53

Free audio excluding
vocabulary words
3:28:24
0:37:02
1:36:53
2:41:18
2:20:40
1:06:07
0:28:26
1:39:19
1:52:06
4:09:18
2:13:09
3:09:39
0:41:29
1:59:25
0:32:34
0:43:59
1:22:40

Table 70: Length of textbooks’ (excluding 1K) free audio files and vocabulary lists

The length of free audio for first year textbooks ranges from 1 hour 36 minutes for
textbook 1C to 4 hours and 20 minutes for textbook 1E.The length for second year
textbooks ranges from 41 minutes for textbook 2B to 3 hours 9 minutes for textbook 2A.
The average length for first year textbooks is 3 hours, whereas the average length for
second year textbooks is almost half the length of the first year textbooks, at 1 hour 38
minutes. Similar to the findings of chapter 1, in which second year textbooks were found to
offer less vocabulary than first year textbooks, second year textbooks also offer fewer
opportunities to listen to French than first year textbooks.
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The length of first year textbooks’ audio files are generally longer than second year
textbooks because of the higher number of words that were recorded. In fact, the
recordings of vocabulary usually accounts for more than half of the total length of audio
for first year textbooks (see column 3 in Table 70).

If the recordings of the vocabulary words are excluded, the length of first year textbooks
ranges from 28 minutes for textbook 1G to 4 hours 9 minutes for textbook 1J. The length
of second year textbooks ranges from 32 minutes for textbook 2D to 3 hours 9 minutes for
textbook 2A. The average length for first year textbooks is 2 hours while the average
length for second year textbooks is 1 hour 24 minutes. Excluding the recordings of
vocabulary reduces the average length of audio for first year textbooks from 3 hours to 2
hours. Without the recordings of vocabulary, some first year textbooks offer roughly half
an hour of audio which consists solely of dialogues (1B) and pronunciation exercises (1G),
yet other first year textbooks (1A and 1J) still provide a considerable amount of audio
which is longer than that of second year textbooks.

Interestingly, none of the second year textbooks include pronunciation sections in the
audio files (or textbook chapters), which may also help to explain why the length of audio
files for second year textbooks is shorter than for first year textbooks. Perhaps, similar to
other basic features such as subject pronouns (as noted in chapter 2), the second year
textbooks do not repeat information that is assumed to be found in first year textbooks.
Both first and second year textbooks offer many dialogues and communicative phrases in
the audio files. Communicative phrases include describing physical appearance, expressing
likes and dislikes, agreeing and disagreeing, relating past events, etc. These phrases are
usually recorded in a similar fashion to the vocabulary, i.e. read in a list as shown in Figure
8, but sometimes they are also incorporated into dialogues between two or more characters.
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Figure 8: Communicative phrases in textbook 2C

Communicative phrases in textbook 2C are often divided into Formal and Informal
columns, as Figure 8 shows. However, the context in which these phrases are used is not
explicitly provided. The textbook and the recordings emphasise the spelling or
pronunciation of these phrases but not necessarily how or when they are used in discourse.

Some textbooks include comprehension activities in the audio files in addition to the
vocabulary words, pronunciation sections and dialogues. The oral comprehension or
listening activities are often multiple choice or ordering exercises, such as in Figure 9.
These activities tend to focus on overall comprehension rather than comprehension of each
word or phrase, and unlike the dialogues or communicative phrases, the transcripts of what
is recorded are rarely included. In the following activity from textbook 1C, a list of
questions is provided in the textbook while the responses to these questions are recorded.
Students must choose the correct question that corresponds to each response, but the
responses are not provided in written form.
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Figure 9: Listening activity in textbook 1C

Although all eighteen textbooks provide audio recordings to accompany the textbooks,
only three textbooks include recurring sections within the chapters that specifically refer to
spoken language. Textbooks 1B includes sections in every chapter called le français parlé
(spoken French) which illustrate “the characteristics of spoken French” while textbook 2B
includes sections in almost every chapter also called le français parlé “in which students
analyse characteristics of oral French” using quotes from the films on which each chapter
is based. Textbook 1G includes sections in each chapter called le parler jeune (youth
speech) which introduce students to “contemporary vocabulary as it is actually spoken by
young people today.” While audio is provided for the français parlé sections in textbooks
1B and 2B, the parler jeune sections in textbook 1G are not recorded. Therefore, textbook
1G only offers examples of spoken French in written form as there are no recordings to
accompany the printed words in the textbook.

The spoken French sections of textbook 1B consist of sample dialogues with notes in
English to explain the features of spoken language and how it differs from written
language. However, many times the term informal is used in conjunction with spoken,
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while the formality (or informality) of written language is not discussed. Although it is
stated that “informal French speech can be very different from its written equivalent,” this
implies that informal writing does not exhibit the same traits as informal speech, and
further conflates the distinction between formality and medium of communication (speech
or writing), as was previously found in the stylistic analysis of chapter 5.

Further evidence for the mismatch between informal speech and informal writing is
evidenced in the dialogues printed in the textbooks. These dialogues are not exact
transcripts of the recordings since certain features of spoken language, such as omission of
the negative particle ne and impersonal subject pronoun il, are features of the recordings
yet they are not reflected in the written dialogue. That is, the dialogues of spoken French
printed in the textbook are adjusted to standard written French norms. This may indicate a
resistance to the use of informal written French as it does not fit the ideology of what is
considered “correct” French, which is based on formal written language (A. Lodge, 1993).
In Figure 10 below, it is specified that ne is often dropped in negative sentences, and
although it is dropped in the audio recording of the dialogue, the written transcript still
includes this word even though it would be omitted in informal writing as well.

236

Figure 10: Le français parlé section in textbook 1B

The question at the end of the français parlé section in Figure 10 – Can you also find other
instances where what you hear is different from what you read? – points out the gap
between spoken and written language, but does not explicitly refer to formality although
the term informal is used in the first sentence. In this particular case, informal refers to the
omissions of sounds and words in speech.
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Textbook 2B also refers to the discrepancy between written and spoken French and
recognizes that students most likely have not yet been exposed to spoken French. The
français parlé sections in this textbook ask students to compare the French they hear in the
audio clips to the French they have previously learned in their classes and note the
differences. There is no mention of formality, however.

Regarding informal language, the sections including vocabulary items labelled as le
français familier in both textbooks 1B and 2B are not recorded in the free audio files
unlike the sections labelled as le français parlé. In fact, the majority of stylistic variants for
all of the textbooks are available in written form only. Of the 690 informal variants found
among all 18 textbooks (presented in Chapter 5), only 57 variants – comprising the active
rather than passive variants – are included in the audio files, as shown in bold in Table 71.

First year textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L

# of active / # of all
variants

1/7
0 / 146
0/4
2/4
0/2
0 / 34
1 / 97
2 / 34
1/4
2/2
1 / 113
4 / 15

Second year textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F

# of active / # of all
variants

1 / 35
0 / 100
4/8
13 / 34
18 / 34
7 / 17

Table 71: Active stylistic variants that are recorded in companion textbook audio

Of these 57 variants, only 23 are included in the free audio (for textbooks 1G, 1H, 2D, and
2F) while the rest are only available on the premium websites. These lexical items are also
only provided in lists in both spoken and written forms rather than in appropriate
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sociolinguistic situations that provide information on their usage and limits on usage. The
textbooks instead focus largely on the spelling and isolated pronunciation of these words.

The majority of geographic variants for all of the textbooks are also only available in
written form. The number of these variants included in the audio files amounts to only 11
words (marked in bold in Table 72). Six of these words are pronounced in the accent of the
variety of French to which they belong (either Canadian or Louisiana French), but the
other five words are pronounced in a standard European accent even though these words
come from Quebec French. Of these eleven words, only three are included in the free audio
(for textbook 1E) while the others are only included on the premium websites for textbooks
2A and 2C.

First year textbook
1A
1B
1C
1D
1E
1F
1G
1H
1I
1J
1K
1L

# of active / # of all
variants

0/6
0 / 81
0/2
0 / 21
3 / 15
0 / 15
0/2
0/0
0/3
0 / 10
0/1
0/1

Second year textbook
2A
2B
2C
2D
2E
2F

# of active / # of all
variants

3/5
0/0
5 / 28
0/0
0/0
0 / 14

Table 72: Active geographic variants that are recorded in companion textbook audio

Furthermore, although these textbooks include geographic variants from other varieties of
French used outside of France, none of the textbooks include any phonological features of
these other varieties, or other varieties used within France. Even the textbooks which have
a stronger focus on Quebec – including 1D which integrates a film of Quebec characters
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into each chapter – do not include notable phonological features of Quebec French such as
the allophones [ɪ], [ʏ], and [ʊ] or the affrication of /t/ and /d/ to [t͡s] and [d͡z]. The majority
of the textbooks also indicate that there are only three nasal vowels, /ɑ̃/ /ɔ/̃ /ɛ/̃ , instead of
four. Textbook 1E is the only textbook to explicitly state that there are four nasal vowels.
This fourth nasal vowel, /œ̃/, is “rare and often pronounced like /ɛ/̃ ” but textbook 1E does
not mention that is quite regular in some varieties of French such as those of Quebec and
Belgium. Although there is an obvious effort to include characters from Quebec (and their
accents) into the main content of the chapters, the lexical and phonological features of the
variety of French used in Quebec are rarely addressed.

Additionally, almost all of the accompanying audio offers a standard European accent even
if the characters are from a wide range of French-speaking locations such as Algeria,
Senegal, Martinique, Haiti and French Polynesia, as is the case for textbook 2F. Even the
eight textbooks which include Francophone in the title offer limited exposure to other
varieties of French. Textbook 1C claims to offer “the speech of native speakers from a
variety of regions” yet only 3 of the 107 audio tracks include an accent other than that of
the standardised variety of France, with one character from Chad and one from Senegal.
Textbook 1E provides one instance of Quebec and Acadian accents. Textbooks 1K offers
no other accents while textbooks 1L and 2C include Quebec characters in the chapters and
accents in the audio files.

Textbooks 1B and 2B, while not including Francophone in their titles, do include other
Francophone accents. One of textbook 1B’s le français parlé section is dedicated to
comparing a Quebec and southern French (Montpellier) accent. Students are instructed to
listen to the dialogue with these accents and then “listen to the same conversation recorded
in standard French.” The textbook also states that beginning students are “not expected to
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learn and recognize different accents” but that they should be aware that these accents
exist. Lastly, because the films chosen for each chapter of textbook 2B are from various
Francophone countries and regions, the accents in the audio clips from the films include
these accents.

Textbook 2A also includes French accents besides the standard French of France, but
unlike all of the other textbooks, these audio files are not recorded from a script. The
textbook audio consists of unrehearsed “interviews with native speakers of French so that
students can experience and work with authentic spoken language on a regular basis. These
speakers come from different parts of the French-speaking world and they each have a
unique speech pattern (faster, slower, regional accents, etc.)” These interviews exhibit
features of spontaneous and unplanned discourse since they contain hesitations, repetitions,
fillers and false-starts, which are features of oral norms of usage (Blyth, 2009a).

If non-native accents of French are considered, textbook 1L is the only textbook to include
a fluent speaker of French whose native language is not French. This textbook includes an
American character who studies French in France and who has a noticeable American
accent when speaking French. Almost all American characters in the other textbooks (1A,
1K, 2D, 2F) are young students who are going to France to study French, yet their accents
already sound like those of native speakers. The absence of non-native speakers of French
in the majority of the textbooks, even when the characters are explicitly represented as
non-native speakers, can be attributed to ideologies of what is considered “good” target
language, i.e. native standard language. This construct may be addressing ideologies of
both language learners and teachers in which native speaker proficiency is seen as the goal
of language learning (Train, 2003), even though this goal is unattainable for learners of
French as they will not be native speakers of French.
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The function of the audio files that accompany the textbooks is largely comprehension of
individual vocabulary words, phonemes, and communicative phrases in planned (scripted)
discourse in a native standard accent. Except for textbook 2A, all of the audio files are
based on written language that is recorded. Most textbooks do not offer other native or
non-native accents of French other than the standard variety from France. In the next
section, the textbook videos will be analysed for the type of language included and their
purpose within the textbook packages.
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Videos

Almost all of the textbooks in this study have companion videos; however, some textbooks
offer these videos on DVD which only professors of French may purchase and none of the
videos are available for free or for download. Videos from five textbooks (four first year
and one second year) representing four of the five publishing companies were analysed.
The fifth publishing company could not be included in this study due to lack of access to
the video files.

These particular videos were chosen because of the various ways the textbook authors
chose to integrate them into the textbook, the type of spoken language presented, and
availability. The length of these videos is shown in Table 73. The majority of the textbooks
offer roughly one to one and a half hours of video, which is less than the average length of
audio provided by the textbook packages.

Textbook

Video runtime

1A

1:32:39

1D

1:06:08

1H

1:28:59

1K

3:42:32

2F

0:57:47

Table 73: Video runtime for 5 textbooks

Textbook 1A’s videos were actually filmed for a different textbook by the same publishing
company. The textbook occasionally refers to the videos in sidebars and information boxes
but there are no activities or exercises in the textbook that are dependent on the videos,
although there are exercises on the companion website. There are two types of videos
available: scripted videos which include characters from Quebec, Tunisia, Senegal and
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Reunion and narrated videos which include interviews with people in Guadeloupe. Only
the people from Quebec and Guadeloupe have a noticeable accent that is different from the
standardised variety of France. The scripted videos include optional French subtitles, but
the Guadeloupe videos do not. Unlike the scripted videos, there are no translations or
exercises to accompany the videos filmed in Guadeloupe.

Stylistic information appears in some online exercises that accompany the videos;
however, the exercises do not draw any overt attention to these stylistic features.
Figure 11 is the online exercise that accompanies the second scripted video for textbook
1A. Although the vocabulary in a “style familier (familiar style)” is included, the activity in
exercise A is not related to these words or expressions. Moreover, the reductions t’as for tu
as (you have/are) and d’la for de la (some) are not explained in the textbook or on the
companion website. The existence of these characteristics of informal French is
acknowledged in the vocabulary list but this exercise does not go beyond this
acknowledgement besides labelling the words as familier. As a result, style remains
background information rather than a major focus of the exercise.
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Figure 11: Online exercise to accompany video in textbook 1A

Textbook 1D offers a feature-length film specifically written for the textbook and filmed
by professional actors in Montreal and Paris who have native Quebec and Parisian accents.
Each chapter of this textbook includes two pages of comprehension questions pertaining to
the video before the final vocabulary list but they are not essential to the chapter. Optional
subtitles in French are available on the companion website. Similar to textbook 1A, these
videos provide additional exposure to the French language, but the content of the videos is
not integrated into the main chapters in the textbook.
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Textbook 1K takes a similar approach to 1D and offers “thirty dramatic episodes” written
specifically with the vocabulary and grammatical structures found in each chapter.
Although the episodes “present the adventures of four college students who are studying in
the south of France at the Université Aix-Marseille,” the speech of the actors is very slow
and there are no hesitations, contractions, or shortened words, which are common in
spontaneous speech. Additionally, one student is an American studying in France, yet his
accent sounds like a native speaker’s. Although this textbook makes an effort to capture
the cultural identity of students for whom the textbook is designed, this does not include
their linguistic identity as native speakers of English learning French as a second language,
perhaps because this conflicts with the ideology of native standard language as the learning
target norm (Train, 2003).

Other videos to accompany textbook 1K include clips of cultural information written for
the textbook, as well as commercials and two short films. Optional subtitles in both French
and English are available for all of these videos on the companion website. The videos
which include stylistic variants, such as the television advertisements, also have
accompanying exercises, yet the exercises do not draw attention to these features. As
shown in Figure 12, the subtitles include the informal lexical variant mec (guy) as well as
informal grammatical features such as ne deletion in c’est pas vrai (it’s not true),
contraction of the subject tu (you) with a verb beginning with a vowel in t’as (you have)
and t’es (you are), the interjection hein, as well as right dislocation in il est à une de vous
deux, ce beau cahier ? (Does this nice notebook belong to one of you?)
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Figure 12: Video and subtitles in French used in textbook 1K

Although the subtitles for this video represent a transcript of what is said in French, the
exercise to accompany this video (shown in Figure 13) focuses on comprehension of the
plot of the commercial rather than these examples of informal spoken language. The focus
of this exercise remains on overall comprehension of how the characters interact in the
video while the features of informal spoken French are not brought to the surface, even
though these features were explicitly included in the subtitles. Like textbook 1A, there is a
mismatch between what is presented (but not explored in depth) in the videos and what is
foregrounded in the textbook.
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Figure 13: Exercise to accompany video in Figure 12

Textbook 1H’s videos are almost all interviews with native and some non-native speakers
of French in Paris and Montreal, with optional subtitles in French. The videos “convey the
spontaneous use of French and allow students to see how French speakers speak, including
gestures, posture, facial expressions, and intonation.” The interviewers use questions that
each chapter is based on, such as Qu’est-ce que tu fais dans la vie ? (What do you do in
life?) or Qu’est-ce qu’il faut faire pour être en bonne santé ? (What must one do to be
healthy?) These videos provide spontaneous spoken French, though it is limited to
question-answer format. These videos and the responses that the interviewees give are
incorporated into the textbook exercises at the beginning of each chapter. However, these
textbook activities are dependent on the videos (which are only available via the premium
website) and cannot be completed without access to them.

248

The other videos that accompany textbook 1H are tourism videos of various Francophone
locations of Paris, Montreal, Louisiana, Tunisia and French Polynesia. A narrator explains
the history and geography of these locations, and occasionally there are interviews with
people from these locations who speak with various accents. There are no exercises for
these videos in the textbook, but there are optional French and English subtitles on the
companion website. The focus of these videos is what tourists can see and do in these
Francophone regions, similar to the findings of chapter seven on Francophone cultural
mentions in the textbooks.

In contrast to most of the other textbook videos, textbook 2F’s videos are not integrated
into the textbook (except for one icon at the beginning of each chapter instructing students
to watch the video), and there are no subtitles (in either French or English) and no
exercises to check comprehension. The textbook states that the videos feature “lively
presentations of the Francophone areas explored in the text” with “authentic footage filmed
in cities and countries around the French-speaking world.” Authentic in this case refers to
the filming location rather than language variety in the video, as all are narrated in a
standard French of France accent and there are no interviews with people from these
locations. Identical to the characters in the textbook who are from various Francophone
areas and who all have a standard French of France accent in the accompanying audio files,
the accent in the videos never strays from that of an educated native speaker of France.
Thus, other varieties of French are not included although this textbook claims to depict the
Francophone world rather than just France. Francophone, therefore, refers to the cultural
content found in the textbook rather than the language that is used to present the content.
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The videos that accompany the textbooks exist for different purposes. For textbooks 1H
and 1K, the videos form an integral part of the chapter exercises. The transcripts of the
thirty episodes are included in the textbook chapters for 1K, so the videos are not necessary
in order to answer the comprehension questions in the chapters. However, the textbook
activities cannot be completed in 1H without access to the videos. Textbooks 1A, 1D and
2F, on the other hand, offer videos to accompany each chapter but they are supplemental
resources rather than essential components of the textbook packages.

Unlike the audio files, the videos do not focus on vocabulary words or pronunciation
sections found in the textbooks. Instead, the videos offer longer forms of connected
discourse such as dialogues, interviews and narrations. Nevertheless, similar to the audio
files, the language in the videos is mostly scripted and rehearsed rather than spontaneous
and unplanned discourse. Only the Guadeloupe videos of textbook 1A and the interview
videos for textbook 1H contain spontaneous and unrehearsed speech. The commercials
included in textbook 1K provide some examples of stylistic variation; nonetheless the
exercises for these videos do not make use of this stylistic information. Some videos
include other accents of French besides the native standard of France, but these accents are
not emphasised in the videos. Therefore, almost all of the videos provide a spoken version
of the written standard language with minimal variation rather than stylistic features of
spoken language.
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Discussion

The audio-visual resources included in textbook packages offer opportunities to listen to
French, but the length of these audio files differ for first and second year textbooks. First
year textbooks provided an average of 3 hours of free audio files and second year
textbooks provided nearly half as much free audio, with an average of only 1 hour and 38
minutes. This finding is similar to the number of vocabulary words included in second year
textbooks, which was far less than the number of vocabulary words in first year textbooks.
Although the goal of second year textbooks is to revise concepts from the first year of
study and add new material to build upon previous knowledge, the second year textbooks
offer less new material with regards to vocabulary, pronunciation, and listening
comprehension. They do, however, offer more material related to reading comprehension
of authentic written texts than first year textbooks, as was shown in the previous chapter.

The audio for first year textbooks included recordings of the vocabulary, pronunciation
sections, dialogues, phrases and listening exercises. Some second year textbooks included
recordings of vocabulary words, but most of the audio files consisted of dialogues or
communicative phrases. Both the audio and video files comprised mostly rehearsed and
scripted language, with only one textbook (2A) offering spontaneous speech in the audio
and two textbooks offering spontaneous speech in the videos (1A and 1H). Even textbooks
1B and 2B, which were the only two textbooks to include sections called le français parlé
(spoken French), did not offer examples of spontaneous speech since the audio files were
both scripted and rehearsed.
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The audio files rarely included the informal lexical variants or geographic variants that
were discussed in chapter 2. Neither textbook 1B nor 2B’s le français familier (familiar
French) sections were included in the free audio files. When stylistic or geographic
variants were recorded, they were always in lists rather than used in context where
appropriate usage can be inferred. In videos that included an informal style of speech with
subtitles or transcripts provided, the informal characteristics were not highlighted even if
the transcripts were written in an informal style.

Other native Francophone accents of French were included in some textbook audio and
video files, but some textbooks – even those which specifically included Francophone in
the title – did not provide any other accents besides than the standard European French of
France. Only one textbook (1I) included a non-native accent of French with which students
of French could identify, as the students are also non-native speakers of French.

The use of native speaker French as the model for students to imitate illustrates the impact
of the native standard language norm on materials design (Train, 2003). This model is
based on assumptions of what is expected of pedagogical materials by both students and
teachers, yet, as Blyth points out in his study of American learners of French, students
“expressed overwhelming support for the inclusion of non-native speakers” in textbooks
(Blyth, 2009b, p. 177) since they could identify with these speakers more than with native
monolingual speakers of French. Blyth argues that the experiences of these non-native
speakers also provided students with “a more realistic picture of second language
acquisition and helped them gauge their own second language development.” (2009b, p.
181)
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In addition to this focus on native monolingual speakers of French, the textbooks’ audiovisual ancillaries also emphasise the learning of a standardised variety of French from
France as evidenced by the majority of recordings using this accent. Both stylistic and
geographic variation are presented in restricted amounts while characteristics of
unrehearsed, spontaneous speech are omitted even in sections labelled “spoken French”
within the chapters.

The consequences of this lack of authenticity are detrimental to students’ acquisition of
both spoken and written language as well as formal and informal language. As noted in the
previous data analysis chapters, students are not given the opportunity to be immersed in
French language and culture if the majority of textbook content is not authentic and was
created solely for the purpose of teaching French in a classroom. The lack of opportunities
for students to listen to the language being spoken, and especially in an informal style, is
especially contradictory for the many textbooks which claim to offer natural language as it
is actually spoken in the Francophone world today. Students may assume that the language
they learn from the textbook is enough to prepare them for encounters with French
speakers around the world, but they will discover that it is not, in fact, sufficient.

Conclusion
The textbooks’ accompanying audio-visual materials illustrate the lack of opportunities for
students to listen to the French language and to be exposed to visual representations of
French-speaking cultures. Although a few studies have investigated stylistic or geographic
variation in audio and/or video files (Etienne & Sax, 2009; Chapelle, 2009), they have
been limited to certain variables at a linguistic level, and analyses of audio-visual resources
for their inclusion of cultural content has been minimal. The analysis of audio-visual
resources presented separately from the main content in the current study also provides a
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clearer picture of the integration of vocabulary, variation, and culture in spoken format
rather than written only as provided by the textbooks alone.

The audio-visual resources provided by both first and second year textbooks in this study
present a predominant focus on native standardised French of France as well as a strong
emphasis on carefully planned and scripted discourse. There is a limited presence of other
varieties of French or non-native speakers of French. This France-centric concentration
along with the prominence of scripted language in the audio recordings and videos show
that the textbooks represent spoken French only as a spoken equivalent of more formal
written language styles and other varieties are seen as having only a limited place in
language learning.
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Chapter 9: Conclusion

This final chapter presents the conclusions of the study as well as pedagogical
recommendations and suggestions for future research. This study examined the
representation of language and culture in twelve first year and six second year American
university textbooks of French, focusing on high frequency vocabulary, stylistic and
geographic variation, Francophone cultural content and the audio-visual resources which
accompany the textbooks. The results of this study offer quantitative data on the amount
and type of vocabulary and variation in the textbooks and how these variants, if any, are
represented or integrated into the chapters and audio-visual components, which previous
studies of French textbooks have not examined. Previous studies have investigated the
cultural content of French textbooks, but they were largely qualitative in nature (FleigHamm, 1998; Walz, 1991; Wieczorek, 1994) or limited to certain parts of the Francophone
world, such as Canada (Chapelle, 2009, 2014). This study, in contrast, takes a quantitative
and qualitative approach to the inclusion of cultural content for all French-speaking
locations mentioned in the textbooks as well as their representations in the audio-visual
resources.

Answers to the five research questions set out in the methodology can now be explored.
Regarding the inclusion of high frequency vocabulary in the textbooks, which researchers
such as Nation (2001) and Cobb and Horst (2004) recommend for vocabulary selection,
this study concludes that the frequency status of vocabulary items was not used to
determine their inclusion in the textbooks. Instead, the main focus of the chapters, such as
the topics or themes, functional phrases and grammatical structures, determined the
vocabulary for the textbooks, which often does not correspond to high frequency
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vocabulary. Additionally, the words that appear in textbooks that are not among the most
frequent words (as determined by a frequency dictionary of French) tended to represent
concrete concepts which are easily illustrated with photos or drawings, such as clothing,
food, or body parts. On the other hand, words from the frequency dictionary that were not
included in the textbooks were often abstract concepts and ideas that did not fit well into
the topics chosen for the chapters. From this data, it was clear that chapter topics drove
vocabulary selection rather than vocabulary selection driving the choice of topics.
This emphasis on chapter topics, which are largely the same for all first year textbooks,
points to the reproductive nature of textbook design where authors create materials that are
similar to other textbooks with which they are familiar – a phenomenon which is
encouraged by the publishing industry to ensure profitability (Heilenman, 1993).

With regards to variation, the textbooks offered a limited number of stylistic variants in
both the grammar and lexicon. The textbooks signalled style by using labels to mark the
variants; however, the use of multiple labels actually made the concept of style less clear as
these labels were not defined or explained. Labels with which to describe the styles varied
among the textbooks and their meanings were not explicitly given as they were already
assumed to be known. Furthermore, prescriptive rules were provided rather than the
various contexts in which stylistic variants can be used. Therefore, the textbooks did not
explicitly teach about stylistic variation or the social significance of using different styles
in different situations. Additionally, the textbooks tended to equate an informal style with
speech and a formal style with writing. The focus was also on formal written French as the
standard form, with the implication that any deviation from it could be considered nonstandard or incorrect rather than simply inappropriate in certain situations.
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Similar to stylistic variation, geographic variation was also present in limited amounts in
the textbooks. Geographic variants were included less than stylistic variants, sometimes
with mistakes and incomplete information on their usage. Geographic variation in the
textbooks was also restricted in the sense that most variants came from Quebec French and
most information on this variety of French pointed out the influence of English as the
major defining feature. Lastly, even textbooks which referred to the Francophone world in
their titles did not include more geographic variants, which showed that the use of this term
by the textbooks does not concern linguistic diversity and that the focus of the linguistic
content is on standard French even if non-standard forms are widely used around the
world.

The findings of this study illustrate that much of the language and culture presented in the
textbooks consists of standardised forms focused on France. Although the textbooks state
that the French language as it used in the world today is included, there is actually minimal
stylistic or geographic variation present. In fact, the textbooks do not really teach about
variation or style. When variation is present, it is offered as part of grammar rules or in
lists of vocabulary and almost always in written form. The appropriate contexts in which
these variants are used are not included, however.

Instead of referring to geographic variants, the use of the term Francophone in the
textbooks mostly referred to the French-speaking cultures of the world. All of the
textbooks used a geographic approach to define the term, based on political boundaries.
However, the scope of Francophone varied from textbook to textbook as some locations
were included as French-speaking countries or regions in certain textbooks while others
were not. Although the quantitative results showed that France and Quebec were the focus
of the cultural content, reflecting the American audience of the textbooks, other French257

speaking locations that are relevant to American students, such as Louisiana or New
England, did not receive as much attention.

Superficial mentions (mainly consisting of statistics) written by the textbook authors were
also the focus of the cultural mentions, with few authentic excerpts included, especially for
the first year textbooks. Presenting culture in this way – from the perspective of a foreign
observer rather than from a member of that culture – has led to the reinforcement of
stereotypes and the superiority of the role that France plays in the French language and
Francophone cultures. Overall, the ways in which the various Francophone cultures were
represented in the textbooks offered a rather homogenized and static view of culture, with
distinct boundaries among Francophone cultures based on geography and politics. Such a
stable concept of culture, however, hinders the possibility of seeing “cultures as varied,
subjective and power-based constructions of lived experience” (Dervin & Liddicoat, 2013,
p. 7) rather than facts or statistics to be memorized.

The claims put forth in the introductions that the textbooks teach about the Frenchspeaking world rather than just France are not reflected in the findings, which show a
strong focus on France and France’s influence on the other Francophone locations. These
findings indicate an assumption that the Francophone world is defined as France with
slight modifications which happen to be located in other parts of the world. This mother
country dominance of French language and culture was evident in the textbooks as many
other Francophone locations were described in terms of how the French viewed them
(usually as tourist destinations) or how French culture had replaced indigenous cultures.
Because of the lack of authentic resources created by various members of the Francophone
world, the voice of the French and of Europeans tended to dominate the cultural discourse
of the textbooks.
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Additionally, this study concludes that the textbooks present language as divided into
grammar and vocabulary, with culture as a supplementary aspect that is rarely integrated
into the linguistic content. This was evidenced by the structure of the table of contents in
all of the textbooks and the placement of the cultural sections, which were often located at
the end of the chapters or between chapters as a break from the main content. Yet as
Dervin and Liddicoat (2013) point out, “the essential role of language is not the production
of linguistic forms but rather the creation, communication and interpretation of meanings”
(p. 9). Such a focus on grammar and vocabulary, with culture seemingly added on as
supplementary, yet not essential, information also implies that it is not as important as the
linguistic forms.

Lastly, the audio-visual resources that accompany the textbooks also exhibited little
variation in the vocabulary and similar stereotypical representations of the Francophone
cultures that were found in the textbooks. The audio files were largely recordings of
individual vocabulary items from the end of chapter lists and pronunciation sections on
phonemes of standard metropolitan French. None of the textbooks offered phonemes of
varieties beyond the standard within the pronunciation sections of the chapters, even the
textbooks with a strong emphasis on Quebec that included videos almost exclusively in a
Quebec accent.

The audio files also contained some conversational dialogues and comprehension
exercises. For almost all of the textbook packages, a standard metropolitan accent
dominated when characters were speaking to each other or narrating events – even when
the characters were described as belonging to other Francophone regions or countries.
Furthermore, only one textbook offered a non-native accent (that of an American student
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learning French) even though several textbooks included characters who were also
American students learning French, but who had native accents in the audio files.

The length of the free audio files to accompany the textbooks only averaged roughly three
hours for first year textbooks and one and a half hours for second year textbooks. The
brevity of these files, in addition to an overwhelming focus on the standard accent of
France, illustrates that the textbooks do not fully engage with possibilities to teach regional
accents, or to at least offer opportunities to gain exposure to the different phonemes and
phonological processes. These differences cannot be taught via words on the printed page
as spelling is not indicative of accent.

The lack of such accents and spoken language in general is also indicative of the
textbooks’ emphasis on written language. It could be argued that because textbooks are
printed matter, they can only be expected to offer the written language. However, the
extensive ancillaries that are packaged with the textbooks that include audio-visual
components suggest that it is both possible and feasible to incorporate spoken language
into the syllabus. Profitability for the publishing companies, however, appears to be the
largest factor in the availability of audio-visual resources as all of the textbooks offered
further audio tracks and videos for an additional cost.

Furthermore, much of the content of the audio files and videos consisted of rehearsed,
planned discourse. There were few examples of unplanned discourse, except for one
second year textbook and a few videos which included spontaneous interviews with French
speakers. Such a large quantity of scripted language illustrates the textbooks’
representation of spoken French as language that is written first – usually in a formal style
– and later recorded. Even among the audio files and videos, the written language prevails.
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Compared to analyses of textbooks done over the past thirty years, the findings of this
study are quite similar. Although there has been an effort to include more Francophone
content, and especially Canadian content for the American market (Chapelle, 2014), the
focus of the textbooks remains on France and the standardised form of French used by the
educated upper classes. There are few opportunities to listen to accents outside of standard
French (Chapelle, 2009; Wieczorek, 1994) or to spontaneous speech since nearly all
recordings are scripted (Etienne & Sax, 2009) and usually in a formal style (Bento, 2008).
Common features of informal (spoken or written) French, such as dislocation or
detachment (Walz, 1986), tend to be missing as well. Non-standard language is still
avoided in most cases because of its perceived stigma as incorrect, and it is often explicitly
linked to spoken language with the implication that it does not occur in written language.

Lodge (1993) argues that it is widely accepted among French speakers that the ideal form
of language is found in writing rather than in speech – to the point that “many French
people are actually ashamed of the way they speak” (p. 3). A long history of prescriptivism
in French, especially with regards to the differences between written and spoken language,
has also led to assumptions that because spoken language diverges from the written ideal,
it is incorrect or inferior or to be avoided altogether.

The findings on the lack of non-standard language in the textbooks echo those of other
recent studies of French textbooks used in the US (Etienne & Sax, 2009) and Europe
(France, Spain, Portugal and the UK) (Bento, 2008). Bento’s study in particular illustrates
how language purism in textbooks is not limited to American publishers or French
language textbooks, but symptomatic of language teaching materials in general. As noted
in the review of literature, the gap between textbook or classroom language and ‘real’ or
‘authentic’ language has been the subject of many studies on the teaching of English in
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addition to French. Yet a considerable difference between these languages is that corpusbased and corpus-driven approaches to materials design has influenced the creation of
some English as a Second or Foreign Language textbooks, whereas French textbooks show
few signs of this influence.

The fact that language textbooks have not changed radically over time points to the power
of prescriptivism in the French language and its influence on the publishing industry. A
lack of non-standard language or language that is associated with the lower working class
is evident in the textbooks in this study. Although it is obvious that a few textbooks offered
many more examples of stylistic variants than others, the overall trend among the
textbooks was to minimise variation. When variation was explicitly included, it was not
treated in a regular or systematic way through the textbooks or from first year to second
year textbooks, and the variants were often placed at the end of the chapters outside of the
main content. Interestingly, first year textbooks were more likely to include stylistic labels
for grammatical structures (especially for the formation of questions) while second year
textbooks tended to include more stylistically marked vocabulary, but were less likely to
include the structures that had been labelled as a variant in first year textbooks (such as ne
deletion in the negative). This mismatch is further evidence that first and second year
textbooks are designed independently of each other.

Similar to the absence of high frequency vocabulary, this absence of non-standard
language could also be due to the often intuitive nature of materials (Cohen & Ishihara,
2013) which makes it unlikely for the authors of textbooks to include language and culture
with which they are not familiar, such as the informal language used by younger
generations. Yet this does not preclude the authors from making statements attesting to the
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inclusion of these features, especially for those textbooks which explicitly stated that both
formal and informal vocabulary were offered throughout the chapters.

Nevertheless, the publishing company rather than the authors have the final say on what is
actually found in the textbooks (Heilenman, 1993). Publishers may require that certain
words be included, such as Francophone in the title, but these inclusions could simply be a
marketing tool to appeal to a wider audience. As more than 200,000 university students are
enrolled in French courses in the United States (Furman, Goldberg, & Lusin, 2010), there
is much competition among the publishing companies to develop innovative textbook
packages for adoption by administrators. However, as Heilenman (1993) has highlighted,
publishing companies actually discourage the creation of textbooks which are vastly
different from other textbooks, for fear that they will not be as profitable. Therefore,
publishers encourage clones of previously published textbooks to ensure the bottom line.
Essentially, the interest of commercial publishers “lies with providing teachers with what
they want” (Tomlinson, 2013, p. 53) – which is often a reiteration of previous textbooks.
Because of this, the French language in textbooks has generally remained relatively
unchanged over time as teachers’ views of language has not changed, and in fact, the
textbooks reinforce these views.

Lastly, this study concludes that the French language and culture in the textbooks is largely
represented in a homogenous and monolithic way, with a focus on the standardised written
language of France and the culture of France. Since variation is presented in limited
amounts, the textbooks offer a version of French language and culture that appears to be
quite similar regardless of who is using it or where it is being used, although this clashes
with the complex linguistic reality of French speakers throughout the world. This focus on
standardised language reinforces the notion of what is considered ‘correct’ language and
263

the related ideologies of what type of language should be taught to foreign language
learners in the classroom, even if it does not correspond to learners’ needs or desires.
Indeed, this tension between students’ needs and textbooks’ linguistic and cultural content
could explain learner frustration with textbooks once they find themselves in immersion or
study abroad environments and are unable to communicate with the knowledge of French
language they have acquired using textbooks.

Overall, this study illustrates the extent to which the linguistic and cultural content of
French textbooks conflicts with the textbooks’ stated goals. The objectives expressed in the
introductions do not match the reality of what is included within the chapters and what is
offered to students learning French, which can have negative consequences on their
acquisition of the language and their expectations of language use outside of the classroom.

Pedagogical Recommendations

The analysis of the data in this study leads to some pedagogical recommendations
regarding variation in foreign language textbooks. In addition to examining what was
found in the textbooks, the various stages of this study also draw attention to what was not
found in the textbooks, and what would be helpful for learning about the linguistic and
cultural diversity of the French-speaking world. These major components include highfrequency vocabulary as determined by analyses of corpora, lexical variants of the standard
vocabulary as well as the contexts in which they are used, authentic resources for learning
about culture created by members of those cultural groups, and unplanned, spontaneous
discourse in the audio-visual components. These features could be integrated into materials
design through the use of representative corpora and open source resources available
online.
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Presenting vocabulary in broad thematic sets rather than semantically linked sets, as
suggested by Nation (2000) and Waring (1997), as well as focusing on the most frequent
words within these sets first would be a welcome change to the currently established
content of language textbooks. This would require a more discourse-based and top-down
approach which can be achieved with the use of authentic resources instead of created
dialogues and sample sentences which largely serve to illustrate grammatical rules. As the
presentation of vocabulary is a much more complex issue than simply adding more
frequent words or variants to the curriculum, the Lexical Approach (Lewis 1993, 1997) can
also help to emphasise the importance of words, multi-word units and the contexts in
which they are found.

Authors of textbooks and classroom materials of the future could take advantage of the
advances in corpus linguistics to determine which high, mid, and low frequency words and
phrases to include at different stages of learning, as well as which standard and stylistically
marked words are most common. Corpus-based sociolinguistic investigations of the
language used on websites, blogs and social networking sites could inform materials
design regarding the inclusion of the most contemporary variants. Textual concordancing
programs such as AntConc (Anthony, 2012) or WordSmith Tools (Scott, 1998) can also
help to identify the most frequent contexts in which certain variants are likely to be used,
as well as which words are more likely to collocate with others.

Use of open source materials can provide access to culturally authentic resources beyond
the traditional excerpts of literature or newspaper articles originating from France or
Canada. These materials are quite often available for free online through collections such
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as MERLOT II (Multimedia Educational Resources for Learning and Online Teaching)23,
which are also peer-reviewed. Resources written by members of Francophone cultures can
also be found quite easily via blogs and forums in addition to the traditional published
formats, and offer a different perspective on the various Francophone locations beyond that
of an observer or foreigner or even tourist. As “sociolinguistics is inextricably linked to
culture” (Sax, 2003, p. 241), these resources could also offer a wider range of stylistic and
geographic variants used in appropriate contexts for the various Francophone cultures.
Open source audio recordings and videos, such as those offered by COERLL (Center for
Open Educational Resources and Language Learning)24, can also provide features of
unplanned discourse that commercial publishers tend not to include.

Audio-visual resources would also offer examples of variation in pronunciation in informal
situations. This approach to variation would offer more suitable input as shifting between
formal and informal styles tends to involve changes in vocabulary, pronunciation and
syntax rather than vocabulary alone (Lodge, Armstrong, Ellis, & Shelton, 1997). These
changes in pronunciation are often not featured in writing, even in samples of written
language that are intended to be representative of informal language. Because of this,
transcriptions of informal spoken language would be necessary to illustrate the various
pronunciation changes. Although it is quite time-consuming to transcribe spoken language,
it is invaluable for students learning to comprehend French. Many videos with subtitles
(though not exact transcriptions) are already available on video platforms such as
Youtube.com, as well as language learning websites dedicated to offering authentic videos,
such as FluentU.com and Yabla.com. Teachers can incorporate these videos into their
classroom instruction as well as encourage students to watch these videos outside of the
classroom to review the material.
23

Available at http://www.merlot.org

24

Available at http://coerll.utexas.edu
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Ultimately, students’ needs and motivation for learning French should play a larger role in
selecting the linguistic and cultural content of teaching materials. It is perhaps not feasible
for large publishing companies to offer such differentiated content since textbooks are
produced for the mass market with a strong focus on formal written language to
complement the specialization of higher degrees in French literature offered by American
universities. As indicated by Ossipov’s survey (2000), however, students intending to
continue taking university French courses reported that they preferred linguistics,
specialized language, civilization and Francophonie courses to literature and “[l]iterature
classes were those that were least preferred by the students who might or who would not
continue” (p. 163) taking French courses. Achieving fluency in French was the major
concern of the students as they planned to visit France or another French-speaking region,
which would suggest that a stronger emphasis on language rather than literature in
university courses is needed. Similar needs analyses can easily be done by language
teachers in informal settings to discover why students are learning French and what they
would like to learn. With this information, teachers can utilize open-source materials to
help students discover authentic resources that will be useful to them and their intended
objectives for learning French. Additionally, Petitpas (2010) and Etienne and Sax (2009)
both offer explanations of how and when to incorporate variation into the language
classroom, as well as examples of classroom activities to use to accomplish these goals.

Limitations of the Study and Suggestions for Future Research

Although this study answers many questions, it also raises questions pertaining to the type
of language and culture that is presented in language learning materials. The frequency
analysis was only concerned with active vocabulary included in the end of chapter lists as
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incidental vocabulary learning was beyond the scope of this study. However, further
research could investigate the passive vocabulary included in reading passages and its
implications for incidental vocabulary uptake and implicit learning. Moreover, the
repetition and sequencing of both active and passive vocabulary could be explored, as
these are common topics in vocabulary acquisition research.

The frequency analysis of vocabulary in the textbooks was limited to individual words –
and their forms rather than their meanings – since the structure of the corpus on which the
frequency dictionary was based only accounted for form. If other corpora become
available, researchers could investigate the most frequent meanings of each word as well as
the presence of multi-word units, lexical chunks or phrases which may be composed of
words that are not marked individually for style, such as the informal expression pas mal
de (a lot of) compared to the stylistically neutral words pas (not), mal (bad) and de (of;
from).

An examination of lexical variation would not be complete, however, without considering
variation that occurs in phonology, morphology and syntax. Gadet (1997, p. 11) explains
why this is necessary:
la variation lexicale est la plus saillante, mais il est clair qu’elle ne peut être
isolée des autres plans : si la notion de registre de langue peut être retenue,
c’est en la définissant comme intersection d’un faisceau de phénomènes
phonologiques, intonatifs, morphologiques, syntaxiques et lexicaux.25
Therefore, any frequency analysis of stylistic variants would also need to take into account
these other aspects of language when determining the environment in which certain

25

lexical variation is the most prominent, but it is clear that it cannot be isolated from other areas: if the

notion of register can be retained, it is by defining it as the junction of a cluster of phonological, intonative,
morphological, syntactic and lexical phenomena.
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variants occur or are likely to occur. This would of course require corpora marked for all of
these features rather than style alone.

An analysis of other ancillaries of the textbook packages, such as workbooks, laboratory
manuals, and companion websites, could also be undertaken. These resources could offer
more active and passive vocabulary in addition to further opportunities to listen to and read
French. There has also recently been a move to electronic textbooks and course
management systems that integrate the audio files, videos, grammar and comprehension
exercises, and quizzes of the textbook packages. It would be very useful to know what
exactly these electronic versions of the textbooks offer, and how the content may differ
from the traditional textbook packages.

Furthermore, textbooks designed for other markets, such as those created in France or
Quebec for French as a Second Language learners or those created in the UK for
Anglophone learners of French, could also be analysed for their inclusion of high
frequency vocabulary, lexical and grammatical variation, and cultural diversity of the
French-speaking world. It would be interesting to compare the representations of the
French language between these textbooks and the French as a Foreign Language textbooks
designed for American university students used in this study.

This study offered an analysis of language and culture presented in the textbooks, but it
cannot attest to what students learn from the textbooks nor what teachers assign for
students to learn from each chapter. As Tomlinson (2013, p. 45) points out, research on
what teachers do with textbooks in the classroom is relatively scarce. Some teachers may
adapt the textbook to the needs of their students while others may not want to challenge its
authority. Other teachers are required to use certain textbooks even if they do not agree
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with the content. The level of experience of the teachers can also influence how the
textbooks are used. As this study has identified what type and the extent of various forms
of language and culture found in the textbooks, an extension of this research could include
interviews and questionnaires with teachers and students as well as observations on the use
of textbooks during classroom activities. This further research could determine what
language and culture from the textbook is actually presented in the classroom, and what
students have learned from the textbooks about variation and culture in the Francophone
world.

The results of this study, which focused on vocabulary, variation and culture in French
language textbook packages, show a strong emphasis on teaching the standard written
language of France as well as a focus on France in the cultural content – even though this
is contrary to the stated goals and objectives in the introductions of the textbooks. This
analysis has provided empirical evidence on the amount, type and range of vocabulary
items, stylistic and geographic variants, and mentions of Francophone cultures within the
textbook packages as well as their representations within the chapters and audio-visual
components. This study provides an overview of the current state of French language
textbooks for university students available for the American market as well as pedagogical
recommendations to supplement the textbooks.
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